

THE CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, INC.

CMAA Document CMAR-1 (2004 Edition)

Standard Form of Agreement Between Owner and Construction Manager

(Construction Manager At-Risk)

This document is to <u>may</u> be used in connection with CMAA Standard Form of Contract Between Construction Manager and Contractor (CMAA Document CMAR-2), CMAA General Conditions of the Construction Contract (CMAA Document CMAR-3), CMAA Standard Form of Contract Between Owner and Designer (CMAA Document CMAR-4), all being 2004 Editions.

CONSULTATION WITH AN ATTORNEY IS RECOMMENDED WHENEVER THIS DOCUMENT IS USED.

AGREEMENT Made this	day of	in the year of Two Th	ousand and Thi	irteen	
BETWEEN The (COUNTY BOARI		E COUNTY, BY AND T	THROUGH ITS A	AUTHORIZED AG	ENT, THE WAKE
And the Construc	ction Manager	(hereinafter referred t	o as the "CM"): <mark>_</mark>		
For services in co		the Project known as 2.	;		
The Owner and 0	CM, in conside	eration of their mutual o	covenants hereir	n, agree as set for	:h below:

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Article:

1.	Relationship of the Parties.	
2.	Project Definition.	3
3.	Construction Manager's Basic Services.	
4.	Duration of the Construction Manager's Services	
5.	Changes in the Construction Manager's Basic Services and Additional Compensation	
6.	Owner's Responsibilities	
7.	Compensation for CM Services and Payment	
8.	Insurance and Mutual Indemnity.	26
9.	Termination and Suspension.	31
10.	Dispute Resolution TERMINATION.	31
11.	Additional Provisions	35
12.	Special Guaranteed Maximum Price Provisions	37
<u>AP</u>	PENDIX:	
Α.	SALES TAX REPORTING FORM	
A. B-1 B-2 C. D. E. F. G	I. TIME AND MATERIAL CHANGE PROPOSAL FORM	
<u>B-2</u>	2. LUMP SUM CHANGE PROPOSAL FORM	
<u>C.</u>	DIVISION OF PROJECT COST ELEMENTS	
<u>D.</u>	WCPSS DESIGN CONSULTANT AGREEMENT FOR USE WITH CM AT RISK PRO	SJECTS
<u>E.</u>	BOND FORMS	
<u>F.</u>	SEX OFFENDER CHECK CERTIFICATION	
G	MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISES (MBE)	
Н	DISPUTE RESOLUTION	
	CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULES AND REPORTS	
J	BIM UTILIZATION REQUIREMENTS	

ARTICLE 1 RELATIONSHIP OF THE PARTIES

1.1 Owner and Construction Manager

The CM and the Owner shall perform as stated in this Agreement and each accepts the relationship between them that is established by this Agreement.

1.1.1 <u>Standard of Care</u> The CM covenants with the Owner to furnish its skill and judgment with due care in accordance with applicable federal, state, and local laws and regulations that are in effect on the date of this Agreement first written above.

1.2 Owner and Designer

The Owner, in consultation with the CM, shall contract separately with one or more Designers to provide architectural and engineering design for the Project. The Project is defined in Article 2 of this Agreement. THE DESIGNER'S SERVICES SHALL BE AS STATED IN THIS AGREEMENT AND AS DEFINED IN THE FORM AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE OWNER AND DESIGNER ATTACHED AS APPENDIX D.

1.3 Owner and Contractors

The Owner will require the CM to contract directly with such Contractors as may be necessary for construction or supply of the Project. All such contracts shall be issued consistent with the applicable provisions of this Agreement AND N.C. GEN. STAT. § 143-128 TO -132.

1.4 Relationship of the CM to the Designer and Other Project **Participants**

In providing construction management services described in this Agreement, the CM shall endeavor to maintain a working relationship with the Designer. The Designer is solely responsible for the Project design and shall perform in accordance with the Designer agreement with the Owner and nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to mean that the CM is responsible for the design of the Project or that the CM assumes any of the contractual or customary duties of the Designer or any other persons or parties not specified by this Agreement.

1.5 AGENCY RELATIONSHIP

THE CM ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT WAKE COUNTY HAS IRREVOCABLY APPOINTED THE WAKE COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION AS ITS SOLE AGENT TO CARRY OUT ALL PHASES OF THIS PROJECT. WAKE COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION, AS WAKE COUNTY'S AGENT, ASSUMES ALL OF WAKE COUNTY'S RIGHTS, DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES REGARDING THE PROJECT. WAKE COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION, AS AGENT FOR WAKE COUNTY, SHALL HAVE SOLE AND EXCLUSIVE AUTHORITY TO NEGOTIATE AND EXECUTE THE AGREEMENT AND ANY CHANGE ORDERS ON BEHALF OF WAKE COUNTY.

ARTICLE 2 PROJECT DEFINITION

The term "Project" when used in the Agreement shall mean the total construction of which the Work may be a whole or part of the Project. The term "Work" required for the "Project" used in this Agreement shall mean the various parts of total construction to be performed under this Agreement.

The Project name and locations are as follows:

The Project is intended for use as:

A WAKE COUNTY SCHOOL SYSTEM ELEMENTARY SCHOOL.

ARTICLE 3 CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S BASIC SERVICES

3.1 CM Basic Services

The CM shall perform the Basic Services described herein. It is not required that the Basic Services be performed in the sequence in which they are described.

3.2 Pre-Design Phase

3.2.1 Project Management

3.2.1.1 <u>Construction Management Plan</u>
The CM shall prepare a Construction Management Plan for the Project WITHIN THE TIME MUTUALLY ESTABLISHED BY THE OWNER AND CM and shall make recommendations for revisions to the plan throughout the duration of the Project, as In preparing the Construction may be appropriate. Management Plan, the CM shall consider the Owner's schedule, budget, and design requirements for the Project. The CM shall then develop various alternatives for the sequencing and management of the Project and shall make recommendations to the Owner. The Construction Management Plan shall also include a description of the various bid packages recommended for the Project. The Construction Management Plan shall be presented to the Owner for acceptance. THE CM SHALL DEVELOP A MASTER SCHEDULE FOR THE PROJECT. THE CM SHALL DETERMINE THE APPROPRIATE BID PACKAGES BASED ON THE AVAILABLE RESOURCES. THE CM SHALL FAMILIARIZE ITSELF WITH ALL AVAILABLE PROJECT FUNDING AND WORK WITH THE OWNER AND DESIGNER TO MAXIMIZE THE SCOPE AND QUALITY OF THE PROJECT BASED UPON THE AVAILABLE FUNDS. THE CM MAKE RECOMMENDATIONS REGARDING COMMUNICATION AMONG THE PARTIES IN AN EFFORT TO ENSURE THE PROMPT AND PROPER FLOW OF PROJECT INFORMATION. THE CM SHALL OUTLINE ITS PLAN FOR MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PARTICIPATION GOALS REQUIRED BY STATE LAW AND THE OWNER, INCLUDING REPORTING ALL INFORMATION REQUIRED BY STATE LAW ON BEHALF OF THE OWNER NORTH CAROLINA DEPARTMENT OF TO THE ADMINISTRATION, **OFFICE** HISTORICALLY UNDERUTILIZED BUSINESSES. THE CM SHALL INCLUDE A PROJECT SAFETY PLAN COVERING ALL CRITICAL AREAS OF THE PROJECT.

3.2.1.2 Designer Selection

The CM may assist the Owner in the selection of a Designer by developing lists of potential firms, developing criteria for selection, preparing and transmitting the requests for proposal, assisting in reviewing written proposals, assisting in conducting interviews, evaluating candidates and making recommendations.

Copyright Construction Management Association of America, Inc., 2004. All rights reserved. Reproduction or translation of any part of this Document without the permission of the copyright owner is unlawful. This document is not intended for use after December 2004.

FD&C CMAR Agreement _____, December 16, 2014 R1 Lump Sum GC Bid _____ School 3

3.2.1.3 Designer Contract Preparation

The CM may assist the Owner in the preparation and review of the Agreement between the Owner and the Designer.

Designer Orientation

The CM shall conduct or assist the Owner in conducting a Designer orientation session during which the Designer shall receive information regarding the Project scope, schedule, budget, and administrative requirements.

3.2.2 Time Management

3.2.2.1 Master Schedule

In accordance with the Construction Management Plan, the CM shall prepare a Master Schedule for the Project WITHIN THE TIME MUTUALLY ESTABLISHED BY THE OWNER AND <u>CM</u>. The Master Schedule shall specify the proposed start and finish dates for each major project activity. The CM shall submit the Master Schedule to the Owner for acceptance.

3.2.2.2 <u>Design Phase Milestone Schedule</u>
After the Owner accepts the Master Schedule the CM shall prepare a Milestone Schedule for the Design Phase. The Design Phase Milestone Schedule may be used in the request for proposals and contract for the Designer and shall be a method for judging progress during the Design Phase. THE CM SHALL TRACK THE DESIGNER'S PROGRESS DURING THE DESIGN PHASE AND ALERT THE OWNER OF ANY DELAYS IN THE DESIGNER'S TIMELY COMPLETION OF ITS SERVICES.

3.2.3 Cost Management

3.2.3.1 Construction Market Survey

The CM shall conduct a Construction Market Survey to provide current information regarding the general availability of local construction services, labor, materials and equipment cost and other economic factors related to the Project.

3.2.3.2 <u>Project and Construction Budget</u>
Based on the Construction Management Plan and the Construction Market Survey, the CM shall prepare a Project and Construction Budget based on separate divisions of the Work required for the Project and shall identify contingencies for design and construction. The CM shall submit the Project and Construction Budget to the Owner for acceptance. THE CM SHALL MAKE RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE OWNER AND DESIGNER REGARDING WHETHER THE OWNER SHOULD CONDUCT ANY ADDITIONAL GEOTECHNICAL, ENVIRONMENTAL OR OTHER INSPECTIONS OF THE PROJECT SITE REASONABLY NECESSARY FOR THE CM TO ESTIMATE THE COST OF THE WORK AND MINIMIZE CHANGE ORDERS DUE TO UNFORSEEN CONDITIONS. IF THE PROJECT INVOLVES RENOVATION WORK, THE CM SHALL PERFORM INSPECTIONS OF THE EXISTING BUILDING AND PROJECT CONDITIONS AND PERFORM ANY DESTRUCTIVE TESTING REASONABLY NECESSARY FOR THE DESIGNER TO PREPARE A COMPLETE AND ACCURATE SET OF CONSTRUCTION DOCUMENTS AND ALLOWING THE CM TO ESTIMATE THE COST OF THE WORK IN ORDER TO MINIMIZE CHANGE ORDERS DUE TO UNFORESEEN CONDITIONS. THE COST OF ANY DESTRUCTIVE TESTING SHALL BE BILLED AS A REIMBURSABLE AND SHALL NOT BE INCLUDED IN THE CM'S FEE FOR BASIC SERVICES. The Project and Construction Budget shall be revised as directed by the Owner.

3.2.3.3 Preliminary Estimate and Budget Analysis

The CM shall analyze and report to the Owner the cost of various design and construction alternatives, including CM's assumptions in preparing its analysis, a variance analysis between budget and preliminary estimate, recommendations for any adjustments to the budget.. As a part of the cost analysis, the CM shall consider costs relating to efficiency, usable life, maintenance, energy, and operation.

3.2.4 Management Information System (MIS)

3.2.4.1 Establishing the Project MIS

The CM shall develop a MIS USE ORACLE'S CONTRACT MANAGEMENT (FORMERLY KNOWN AS EXPEDITION) AS DIRECTED BY THE OWNER to establish communication between the Owner, CM, Designer, and other parties on the Project. In developing the MIS, IN USING EXPEDITION, the CM shall interview the Owner's key personnel and others to determine the type of information for reporting, the reporting format, and the desired frequency for distribution of the various reports.

3.2.4.2 Design Phase Procedures

As part of the MIS, the CM shall establish procedures for reporting, communication, and administration during the Design Phase.

3.3 Design Phase

3.3.1 Project Management

3.3.1.1 Revisions to the Construction Management Plan

During the Design Phase, the CM shall make the recommendations to the Owner regarding revisions to the Construction Management Plan. Revisions approved by the Owner shall be incorporated into the Construction Management Plan.

3.3.1.2 Project Conference

At the start of the Design Phase, the CM shall conduct a project conference attended by the Designer, the Owner and others as necessary. During the Project Conference, the CM shall review the Construction Management Plan, the Master Schedule, the Design Phase Milestone Schedule, the Project and Construction Budget, and the MIS. <u>THE CM SHALL BE</u> RESPONSIBLE FOR TRACKING THE PROGRESS OF THE DESIGN IN RELATION TO THE DESIGN PHASE MILESTONE SCHEDULE AND SHALL PROMPTLY NOTIFY OWNER OF ANY DELAY. THE CM SHALL MAKE RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE OWNER, WITH A COPY TO THE DESIGNER, REGARDING STRATEGIES FOR OVERCOMING ANY DELAY IN THE DESIGN OF THE PROJECT.

3.3.1.3 Design Phase Information

The CM shall monitor the Designer's compliance with the Construction Management Plan and the MIS and the CM shall coordinate and expedite the flow of information between the Owner, Designer, and others as necessary.

3.3.1.4 Progress Meetings

The CM shall conduct periodic progress meetings attended by the Owner, Designer and others as necessary. Such meetings shall serve as a forum for the exchange of information concerning the Project and the review of design progress. The CM shall prepare and distribute minutes of these meetings to the Owner, Designer and others. DURING THE PERIODIC PROGRESS MEETINGS THE CM SHALL UPDATE THE OWNER AND DESIGNER REGARDING THE ESTIMATED

COST OF THE DESIGN AND MAKE RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE OWNER AND DESIGNER REGARDING CONSTRUCTIBILITY, CONSTRUCTION COST, SEQUENCE OF CONSTRUCTION, CONSTRUCTION DURATION, POSSIBLE MEANS AND METHODS OF CONSTRUCTION, TIME FOR CONSTRUCTION, AND ANY OTHER INFORMATION REASONABLY NECESSARY TO ASSIST THE DESIGNER WITH COST, BUDGET AND SCHEDULE REQUIREMENTS.

3.3.1.5 Review of Design Documents

The CM shall review the design documents AND ANY ADDENDA OR OTHER INFORMATION FROM <u>DESIGNER</u> for clarity, consistency, constructability and coordination among the Contractors. <u>IF THE PROJECT IS A</u> BEEN PROTOTYPE THAT HAS **PREVIOUSLY** CONSTRUCTED, THE CM SHALL VERIFY THAT ALL APPLICABLE CHANGE ORDERS FROM PREVIOUS PROJECTS HAVE BEEN INCORPORATED INTO THE BIDDING DOCUMENTS. The results of the review shall be provided in writing as notations on the documents. The CM is not responsible for providing, nor does the CM control, the Project design and contents of the design documents. By performing the reviews described herein, the CM is not acting in a manner so as to assume responsibility or liability, in whole or in part, for all or any part of the Project design and design documents. The CM's actions in reviewing the Project design and design documents and in making recommendations as provided herein are only advisory to the Owner FOR THE USE OF THE OWNER AND DESIGNER.

3.3.1.6 Design Recommendations

The CM shall make recommendations to the Owner and Designer with respect to constructability, construction cost, sequence of construction, construction duration, possible means and methods of construction, time for construction, and separation of the Project contracts for various categories of Work. In addition, the CM shall give to the Designer all data of which it or the Owner is aware concerning patents or copyrights for inclusion in Contract Documents.

3.3.1.7 Owner Design Reviews

The $\overline{\text{CM}}$ $\underline{\text{MAY}}$ expedite the Owner's design reviews by compiling and conveying the Owner's comments to the Designer.

3.3.1.8 Approvals by Regulatory Agencies

The CM shall coordinate transmittal of documents to regulatory agencies for review and shall advise of potential problems in completing such reviews.

3.3.1.9 General Conditions

The General Conditions for use in the contracts between the CM and the Contractors for construction OF the Project shall be CMAA Document CMAR-3 DEVELOPED BY THE CM. Separate General Conditions for materials and equipment procurement shall be prepared by the CM to meet the specific requirements of the Project AND ALL OF THE REQUIREMENTS OF THIS AGREEMENT.

IN INTERPRETING THE REQUIREMENTS OF THIS AGREEMENT, ANYTHING SHOWN ON THE DESIGNER'S DRAWINGS AND NOT MENTIONED IN THE SPECIFICATIONS OR MENTIONED IN THE SPECIFICATIONS AND NOT SHOWN ON THE DRAWINGS SHALL HAVE THE SAME EFFECT AS IF SHOWN OR MENTIONED RESPECTIVELY IN BOTH. THE DESIGNER'S TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS TAKE PRIORITY OVER GENERAL SPECIFICATIONS AND DETAIL DRAWINGS TAKE PRECEDENCE OVER GENERAL DRAWINGS. ANY

WORK SHOWN ON ONE DRAWING SHALL BE CONSTRUED TO BE SHOWN IN ALL RELEVANT DRAWINGS, AND THE CM WILL COORDINATE THE WORK AND THE DRAWINGS. IF ANY PORTION OF THE DESIGNER'S PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS SHALL BE IN CONFLICT WITH ANY OTHER PORTION, THE VARIOUS DOCUMENTS COMPRISING THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS SHALL GOVERN IN THE FOLLOWING ORDER OF PRECEDENCE: THIS AGREEMENT; ANY ISSUED BY THE DESIGNER; THE DNS; THE DRAWINGS; AS BETWEEN ADDENDUM SPECIFICATIONS: SCHEDULES AND INFORMATION GIVEN ON DRAWINGS, THE SCHEDULES SHALL GOVERN; AS BETWEEN FIGURES GIVEN ON DRAWINGS AND THE SCALED MEASUREMENTS, THE FIGURES SHALL GOVERN; AS BETWEEN LARGE-SCALE DRAWINGS AND SMALL SCALE DRAWINGS, THE LARGER SCALE DRAWINGS SHALL GOVERN. ANY SUCH CONFLICT OR INCONSISTENCY BETWEEN OR IN THE DRAWINGS SHALL BE SUBMITTED TO THE DESIGNER WHOSE DECISION THEREON SHALL BE FINAL AND CONCLUSIVE.

3.3.1.10 Public Relations

The CM shall assist the Owner in public relations activities and shall prepare information for and attend public meetings regarding the Project.

3.3.1.11 Project Funding

The CM shall assist the Owner in preparing documents concerning the Project and Construction Budget and for use in obtaining or reporting on project funding. The documents shall be prepared in a form approved by the Owner.

3.3.2 Time Management

3.3.2.1 Revisions to Master Schedule

While performing the services provided in Paragraphs 3.3.1.1, 3.3.1.2 and as necessary throughout the Design Phase, the CM shall recommend revisions to the Master Schedule. The Owner shall issue change orders as needed to the appropriate parties to implement the Master Schedule revisions.

3.3.2.2 <u>Monitoring The Design Phase Milestone Schedule</u> While performing the services provided in Paragraphs 3.3.1.3, and 3.3.1.4, the CM shall monitor compliance with the Design Phase Milestone Schedule.

3.3.2.3 Pre-Bid Construction Schedules

Prior to transmitting Contract Documents to bidders, the CM shall prepare a Pre-Bid Construction Schedule for each part of the Project and make the schedule available to the bidders during the Procurement Phase.

3.3.3 Cost Management

3.3.3.1 Cost Control

Following the completion of each design phase milestone, the CM shall prepare an estimate of the construction cost for the Design Drawings and Specifications furnished by the Designer. Each estimate shall be accompanied by a report to the Owner and Designer identifying variances from the Project and Construction Budget as well as CM's assumptions in preparing the estimate. The CM shall coordinate the activities of the Owner and Designer when changes to the design are required to remain within the Project and Construction Budget.

3.3.3.2 Project and Construction Budget Revision

The CM shall make recommendations to the Owner concerning the design changes that may result in revisions to

the Project and Construction Budget and divisions of the Work required for the Project.

3.3.3.3 Value Engineering Studies

The CM shall provide value engineering recommendations to the Owner and Designer for major construction components, including cost evaluations of alternative materials and systems.

3.3.4 Management Information System (MIS)

3.3.4.1 Schedule Reports

In conjunction with the services provided by Paragraph 3.3.2.1, the CM shall prepare and distribute schedule maintenance reports that shall contrast actual progress against scheduled progress for the Design Phase and the overall Project and shall make recommendations to the Owner for corrective action.

3.3.4.2 Project Cost Reports

The CM shall prepare and distribute project cost reports that shall indicate estimated costs compared to the Project and Construction Budget and shall make recommendations to the Owner for corrective action.

3.3.4.3 Cash Flow Report

The CM shall periodically prepare and distribute a cash flow report.

3.3.4.4 Design Phase Change Order Report

The CM shall prepare and distribute Design Phase change order reports that shall list all Owner-approved change orders as of the date of the report and shall state the effect of the change orders on the Project and Construction Budget and the Master Schedule.

3.4 Procurement Phase

3.4.1 Project Management

THE CM SHALL PROCURE BIDS IN ACCORDANCE WITH N.C. GEN. STAT. § 143-128 TO-132. THE CM SHALL ENSURE THAT ALL MINORITY BUSINESS PARTICIPATION GOAL REQUIREMENTS ARE FOLLOWED IN THE SOLICITATION AND AWARD OF CONTRACTS. THE CM SHALL REPORT ITS EFFORTS TO SOLICIT MINORITY BUSINESS PARTICIPATION TO THE OWNER IN WRITING. UNLESS APPROVED OTHERWISE BY THE OWNER, A MINIMUM OF THREE BIDS SHALL BE REQUIRED FOR OPENING IF BIDS ARE RECEIVED IN ADVANCE OF THE GMP HAVING BEEN ESTABLISHED.

3.4.1.1 Prequalifying Bidders

The CM shall develop lists of possible bidders and prequalifying bidders. This service shall include the following: preparation and transmission of questionnaires; receiving and analyzing completed questionnaires; interviewing possible bidders, bonding agents, and financial institutions; and preparing summary reports regarding this activity to the Owner. The CM shall also prepare and transmit to the Owner a LIST OF PREQUALIFIED AND DISQUALIFIED bidders list for each bid package. THE CM SHALL PROVIDE THE OWNER WITH THE REASONS THAT ANY PROSPECTIVE BIDDERS HAVE BEEN DISQUALIFIED. The Owner shall notify the CM promptly of any reasonable objections to a proposed bidder, and the CM shall remove that bidder from the bidders list. THE CM SHALL PERFORM THESE SERVICES IN ACCORDANCE WITH N.C. GEN. STAT. 143-128.1.

THE CM SHALL PROVIDE THE OWNER WITH A LIST OF ALL BUSINESSES IN WHICH THE CM'S OWNERS HAVE ANY OWNERSHIP INTEREST IF THE BUSINESS IS ENGAGED IN THE CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY, INCLUDING DEMOLITION AND THE SUPPLY OF MATERIALS FOR CONSTRUCTION, AND THE CM INTENDS TO SOLICIT BIDS FOR ANY WORK ON THE PROJECT FROM THE BUSINESS. THE CM SHALL PROVIDE SAID LIST TO THE OWNER PRIOR TO PREQUALIFYING BIDDERS FOR THE WORK. THE OWNER SHALL DETERMINE WHETHER ANY BUSINESS LISTED MAY SUBMIT A BID OR PERFORM ANY WORK ON THE PROJECT.

3.4.1.2 Bidder's Interest Campaign

The CM shall conduct a telephonic and correspondence campaign to attempt to create interest among qualified bidders.

3.4.1.3 Notices and Advertisements

The CM shall prepare and place notices and advertisements to solicit bids for the Project AS PRESCRIBED BY N.C. GEN. STAT. § 143-128 TO -132.

3.4.1.4 Delivery of Bid Documents

The CM shall expedite the delivery of bid documents to the bidders. The CM shall obtain documents from the Designer and arrange for printing, binding, wrapping and delivery to the bidders. The CM shall maintain a record of bidders receiving documents. THE CM SHALL NOTIFY THE OWNER IN ADVANCE, IN WRITING, OF THE ANTICIPATED NUMBER OF BID DOCUMENTS TO BE PRODUCED. THE OWNER SHALL REIMBURSE THE CM FOR THE ACTUAL COST OF BID DOCUMENTS.

3.4.1.5 Pre-Bid Conference

In conjunction with the Designer, the CM shall conduct a Pre-Bid Conference. These conferences shall be forums for the CM and Designer to explain to the bidders the Project requirements, including information concerning schedule requirements, time and cost control requirements, access requirements, contractor interfaces, the project administrative requirements and technical information.

3.4.1.6 Information to Bidders

The CM shall develop and coordinate procedures to provide answers to bidders' questions.

3.4.1.6.1 Site Access for Bidders

IN THE EVENT BIDDERS REQUIRE ACCESS TO THE SITE IN ORDER TO GAIN INFORMATION NECESSARY TO PREPARE THEIR BIDS, THE CM SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR COORDINATING ACCESS WITH THE OWNER. ANY ACCESS SHALL BE DURING REGULAR BUSINESS HOURS OR OTHERWISE AT A TIME THAT WOULD NOT UNREASONABLY DISTURB THE ADJACENT PROPETY IF THE INFORMATION SOUGHT BY THE BIDDERS REQUIRES ANY ALTERATION TO THE EXISTING BUILDING OR SITE OR DESTRUCTIVE TESTING, THE CM SHALL NOTIFY THE OWNER IN ADVANCE AND COORDINATE SAID WORK SO THAT IT DOES NOT CAUSE ANY DISRUPTION TO THE CURRENT USE OF THE SITE OR BUILDING. THE CM SHALL ENSURE THAT ANY DISTURBED AREAS ARE REPAIRED IF THE BUILDING IS CURRENTLY BEING USED BY THE OWNER. IN ALL SITUATIONS, THE CM SHALL ENSURE THAT THE SITE OR BUILDING IS LEFT IN A SAFE AND SECURE CONDITION AND THAT THE DISTURBED AREA IS CLEANED OF ANY DEBRIS RESULTING FROM THE ACCESS. IN THE EVENT

THAT THE BIDDERS' ACCESS DISTURBS ANY ADJACENT PROPERTY, INCLUDING DEPOSITING DIRT, SOIL OR DEBRIS ON THE ROADS ADJACENT TO THE SITE, THE CM SHALL PROMPTLY CLEAN ANY AND ALL AREAS AND BE RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY CLAIMS, FINES OR PENALTIES RESULTING FROM SAID ACCESS.

3.4.1.7 Addenda

The CM shall receive from the Designer a copy of all addenda. The CM shall review addenda for clarity, consistency and coordination. By performing the reviews described herein, the CM is not acting in a manner so as to assume responsibility or liability, in whole or in part, for all or any part of the Project design or the content of the design documents. The CM shall also distribute a copy of all addenda to each bidder receiving documents.

3.4.1.8 Bid Opening

THE CM SHALL ACT AS THE FIDUCIARY OF THE PUBLIC ENTITY IN HANDLING AND OPENING BIDS. ALL BIDS SHALL BE RECEIVED AND OPENED IN A MATTER AGREED UPON BY THE OWNER The CM shall conduct bid openings and shall evaluate the bids to determine the lowest responsive and responsible bidder. The CM shall make recommendations to the Owner concerning the acceptance or rejection of bids. TAKING INTO CONSIDERATION QUALITY, PERFORMANCE, AND TIME SPECIFIED TO PERFORM. THE CONTRACTS SHALL BE AWARDED IN ACCORDANCE WITH N.C. GEN. STAT. § 143-128.1.

3.4.1.9 Construction Contracts

At the direction of the Owner, the CM shall prepare, execute, and deliver the Contract Documents between the CM and the Contractors. The CM shall also issue the notices to proceed. THE CM SHALL NOT ISSUE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS OR NOTICES TO PROCEED WITH THE WORK TO THE CONTRACTORS UNTIL THE OWNER AND CM HAVE AGREED UPON THE AMOUNT OF REDUCTION, IF ANY, OF THE GMP AS A RESULT OF THE RECEIPT OF BIDS THAT ARE LOWER THAN THE ESTIMATED AMOUNT AND THE OWNER HAS NOTIFIED THE CM THAT IT CAN PROCEED WITH THE WORK.

3.4.1.10 Permits, Insurance and Labor Affidavits

The CM shall verify that the Contractor has secured the required building permits, bonds, insurance, labor affidavits, and waivers.

3.4.2 Time Management

3.4.2.1 Pre-Bid Construction Schedule

The CM shall inform the bidders of their responsibilities regarding the Pre-Bid Construction Schedule specified in the Instructions to Bidders or Contract Documents. THE CM THE BIDDERS SHALL INFORM OF THE **OWNER'S** <u>SCHEDU</u>LING REQUIREMENTS **FOR** COMMUNICATION BETWEEN THE PARTIES.

3.4.2.2 Contractor's Construction Schedule

The CM shall provide a copy of the Master Schedule to the THE CM SHALL PREPARE A CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE AND ALL UPDATES IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE OWNER'S SCHEDULING REQUIREMENTS. OWNER SHALL PROVIDE THE CM WITH ITS SCHEDULING REQUIREMENTS PRIOR TO RECEIPT OF BIDS FOR THE PROJECT. As part of the Notice of Award, the CM shall inform each Contractor of the requirements for the preparation of a construction schedule. The Contractor shall prepare its own construction schedule in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

3.4.3 Cost Management

3.4.3.1 Estimates for Addenda

UNLESS THE OWNER HAS ELECTED TO ESTABLISH THE GMP AFTER BIDS HAVE BEEN RECEIVED, Tthe CM shall prepare an estimate of costs for all addenda and shall submit the estimates to the Owner for approval. After approval by the Owner, the addenda shall be transmitted to bidders and the Guaranteed Maximum Price and the CM's compensation shall be adjusted as provided in this Agreement.

3.4.3.2 Analyzing Bids: Upon receipt of bids, the CM shall evaluate the bids, including alternate prices and unit prices.

3.4.4 Management Information System (MIS)

3.4.4.1 Schedule Maintenance Reports

The CM shall prepare and distribute schedule maintenance reports during the Procurement Phase. The reports shall compare the actual bid and award dates to scheduled bid and award dates and shall summarize the progress of the Project.

3.4.4.2 Project Cost Reports

The CM shall prepare and distribute the project cost reports during the Procurement Phase. The reports shall specify the actual award prices and construction costs for the Project, compared to the Project and Construction Budget. THE CM SHALL PROVIDE UPDATED PROJECT COST REPORTS TO THE OWNER, WITH A COPY TO THE DESIGNER, ON AT LEAST A MONTHLY BASIS.

3.4.4.3 Cash Flow Reports

The CM shall prepare and distribute cash flow reports during the Procurement Phase. The reports shall be based on actual award prices and construction costs for the Project and the reports shall specify the actual cash flow compared to the projected cash flow.

3.5 Construction Phase

3.5.1 Project Management

3.5.1.1 Pre-Construction Conference

In connection with the Designer, the CM shall conduct a Pre-Construction Conference during which the CM shall review the reporting procedures, site operations and other contractual requirements.

3.5.1.2 Onsite Management and Construction Phase Communication Procedures

The CM shall provide and maintain a management team on the Project site to provide contract administration and the CM shall establish and implement coordination and communication procedures among the CM, Owner, Designer, and Contractors. THE CM'S PROJECT MANAGER AND SUPERINTENDENT SHALL BE APPROVED BY THE OWNER. THE OWNER RESERVES THE RIGHT TO REQUIRE THE REMOVAL OF A PARTICULAR PM OR SUPERINTENDENT AT ANY TIME THE OWNER REASONABLY BELIEVES THE PM OR SUPERINTENDENT IS ADVERSELY IMPACTING THE PROJECT. A PM OR SUPERINTENDENT APPROVED BY THE OWNER SHALL NOT BE REASSIGNED BY THE CM UNLESS THEY CEASE TO BE ON THE CM'S PAYROLL OR THE OWNER OTHERWISE AGREES.THE CM SHALL OBSERVE THE WORK AS REQUIRED FOR GENERAL CONFORMANCE WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.

THE CM SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR PROJECT SITE SAFETY AND THE MEANS AND METHODS FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE PROJECT.

3.5.1.3 Contract Administration Procedures

The CM shall establish and implement procedures for expediting and processing requests for information, shop drawings, material and equipment sample submittals, Contractor schedule adjustments, change orders, substitutes, payment requests and the maintenance of logs. The CM shall maintain daily job reports. The CM shall be the party to whom requests for information, submittals, Contractor schedule adjustments, substitutes, change order requests and payment requests shall be submitted. <u>THE CM SHALL PROVIDE</u> PERIODIC REPORTS TO THE OWNER, WITH A COPY TO THE DESIGNER, UPDATING THE STATUS OF THE PROJECT. THE REPORTS SHALL BE PROVIDED NOT LESS THAN BI-WEEKLY. THE OWNER SHALL HAVE NO DUTY TO RESPOND TO ANY INFORMATION IN THE PERIODIC REPORTS, UNLESS THE CM SPECIFICALLY REQUESTS A RESPONSE OR ACTION BY THE OWNER IN WRITING IN A SEPARATE DOCUMENT. DURING THE COURSE OF CONSTRUCTION AND THROUGHOUT FINAL PROJECT CLOSE OUT, THE CM SHALL MAINTAIN AN UP-TO-DATE LIVE SET OF REDLINE CONSTRUCTION DOCUMENTS ACCESSIBLE TO THE ENTIRE PROJECT TEAM THROUGH AN OWNER APPROVED SOFTWARE SOLUTION. THE RECOMMENDED **SOFTWARE** APPLICATION IS BLUEBEAM REVU. THIS LIVE REDLINE SET SHALL INCLUDE ALL ADDENDA, RFI'S, ASI'S AND CIC'S NOTED ON THE APPROPRIATE PAGE AND HYPERLINKED TO THE ORIGINAL DOCUMENT.

3.5.1.4 Project Site Meetings

Periodically the CM shall conduct meetings at the Project site with each Contractor and the CM shall conduct coordination meetings with all Contractors, the Owner and Designer. THE CM SHALL CONDUCT WEEKLY PROGRESS MEETINGS WITH THE OWNER AND DESIGNER. The CM shall record, transcribe and distribute minutes to all attendees, the Owner and Designer.

3.5.1.5 Coordination of Other Independent Consultants

Technical inspection and testing provided by the Designer or others shall be coordinated by the CM. The CM shall be provided with a copy of all inspection and testing reports on the day of the inspection or test or when issued. The CM is not responsible for providing, nor does the CM control, the actual performance of technical inspection and testing. The CM is performing a coordination function and is not acting in a manner so as to assume responsibility, in part or in whole, for all or any part of such inspection and testing.

3.5.1.6 Review of Requests for Changes to the Contract Time and Price

The CM shall review the contents of a request for changes to the construction contract time or price submitted by a Contractor, assemble information concerning the request and endeavor to determine the cause of the requests. In instances where the CM's analysis reveals that the request is valid, the CM shall prepare a detailed report to the Owner for approval AND DESIGNER FOR REVIEW. IF THE OWNER APPROVES THE CHANGE, THE DESIGNER THE CM shall prepare the necessary change order documents for signing by the Contractor CM and Owner. THE CM SHALL PREPARE THE NECESSARY CHANGE ORDER DOCUMENTS FOR EXECUTION BY THE CM AND CONTRACTORS.

3.5.1.7 Quality Review

The CM shall establish and implement a program to monitor the quality of construction. THE CM SHALL OBSERVE THE WORK AS REQUIRED FOR GENERAL CONFORMANCE WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS. The purpose of the program shall be to guard the Owner against defects and deficiency in the work of the Contractor. The CM shall transmit to the Contractor a notice of nonconforming work and may reject work when it is the opinion of the CM that the work does not conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents. Except for minor variations as stated herein, the CM is not authorized as part of this service to change, evoke, enlarge, relax, alter, or to release any requirement of the Contract Documents or to approve or accept any portion of the Work not performed in accordance with the Contract Documents. THE DESIGNER SHALL HAVE THE FINAL AUTHORITY TO DECIDE THE ACCEPTABILITY OF THE WORK.

3.5.1.8 Operation and Maintenance Materials

The CM shall receive from the Contractors operation and maintenance manuals, warranties and guarantees for materials and equipment installed in the Project, in accordance with the Contract Documents.

3.5.1.9 Substantial Completion

In consultation with the Designer, the CM shall determine when the Project and the Contractor's Work is substantially complete. In consultation with the Designer, the CM shall, prior to issuing a Certificate of Substantial Completion, prepare a list of work that does not conform to the Contract Documents. This list shall be attached to the Certificate of Substantial Completion.

THE DATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION OF THE WORK OR DESIGNATED PORTION THEREOF IS THE DATE CERTIFIED BY THE DESIGNER WHEN THE WORK OR A DESIGNATED PORTION THEREOF IS SUFFICIENTLY COMPLETE, IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS, SO THE OWNER CAN FULLY OCCUPY AND UTILIZE THE WORK OR DESIGNATED PORTION THEREOF FOR THE USE FOR WHICH IT IS INTENDED, WITH ALL OF THE PROJECT'S PARTS AND SYSTEMS OPERABLE AS REQUIRED BY THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS, INCLUDING A PRELIMINARY TEST AND BALANCE REPORT. THE CM ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT INTERCOM, TELEPHONE, DATA INCLUDING AN ACCEPTANCE LETTER FROM THE OWNER'S TECHNOLOGY REPRESENTATIVE, SECURITY, BUILDING AUTOMATION SYSTEM INCLUDING FUNCTIONAL GRAPHICS AT THE SITE, MATV, AND OTHER EDUCATIONAL OPERATIONAL SYSTEMS ARE REQUIRED FOR THE OWNER'S USE OF THE BUILDING FOR ITS INTENDED PURPOSE. THE CM SHALL PROVIDE OPERATION & MAINTENANCE MANUALS PER CONTRACT DOCUMENTS TO THE OWNER WITHIN TWO WEEKS OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION AND SHALL PROVIDE OPERATION TRAINING AT LEAST ONE WEEK PRIOR TO STUDENT OCCUPANCY OF THE SCHOOL. THE OWNER'S OCCUPANCY OF INCOMPLETE WORK SHALL NOT ALTER THE CM'S RESPONSIBILITIES PURSUANT TO THIS PARAGRAPH. ONLY INCIDENTAL CORRECTIVE WORK AND ANY FINAL CLEANING BEYOND THAT NEEDED FOR THE OWNER'S FULL USE MAY REMAIN FOR FINAL COMPLETION. THE ISSUANCE OF A TEMPORARY OR FINAL CERTIFICATE OF OCCUPANCY SHALL NOT, IN ITSELF, CONSTITUTE SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION.

WHEN THE CM CONSIDERS THAT THE WORK, OR A DESIGNATED PORTION THEREOF WHICH IS ACCEPTABLE TO THE OWNER, IS SUBSTANTIALLY COMPLETE AS DEFINED ABOVE, THE CM SHALL PREPARE FOR AND SUBMIT TO THE DESIGNER AND

OWNER A LIST OF ALL ITEMS WHICH IN THE CM'S OPINION ARE TO BE COMPLETED OR CORRECTED AND SHALL ATTACH IT TO A REQUEST IN WRITING THAT THE DESIGNER PERFORM A SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION INSPECTION. THE OWNER'S OCCUPANCY WORK SHALL NOT ALTER **INCOMPLETE** CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES. THE DESIGNER SHALL REVIEW THE CM'S LIST AND SHALL COMPILE A PUNCH LIST OF ITEMS TO BE CORRECTED AND COMPLETED. THE FAILURE TO INCLUDE ANY ITEMS ON SUCH LIST DOES NOT ALTER THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE CM TO COMPLETE ALL WORK IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS. WHEN THE DESIGNER AND CM ON THE BASIS OF AN INSPECTION JOINTLY DETERMINE THAT THE WORK OR DESIGNATED PORTION THEREOF IS SUBSTANTIALLY COMPLETE, THE DESIGNER WILL THEN PREPARE A CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION WHICH SHALL ESTABLISH THE DATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION, SHALL STATE THE RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE OWNER AND THE CM FOR SECURITY, MAINTENANCE, HEAT, UTILITIES, DAMAGE TO THE WORK, AND INSURANCE, AND SHALL SIGNIFY THE BEGINNING OF THE TIME WITHIN WHICH THE CM SHALL COMPLETE THE ITEMS LISTED THEREIN. **WARRANTIES** REQUIRED BY THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS SHALL COMMENCE ON THE DATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION OF THE WORK OR DESIGNATED PORTION THEREOF, UNLESS OTHERWISE PROVIDED IN THE CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION. THE CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION SHALL BE SUBMITTED TO THE OWNER AND THE CM FOR THEIR WRITTEN ACCEPTANCE OF THE RESPONSIBILITIES ASSIGNED TO THEM IN SUCH CERTIFICATE.

UPON SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION OF THE WORK OR DESIGNATED PORTION THEREOF AND UPON APPLICATION BY THE CM AND CERTIFICATION BY THE DESIGNER, THE OWNER SHALL MAKE PAYMENT, EXCEPT RETAINAGE HELD PURSUANT TO THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND STATE LAW, FOR SUCH WORK OR PORTION THEREOF AS PROVIDED IN THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.

THE ACCEPTANCE OF FINAL PAYMENT SHALL CONSTITUTE A WAIVER OF ALL CLAIMS BY THE CM AND ITS CONTRACTORS, EXCEPT THOSE PREVIOUSLY MADE IN WRITING AND IDENTIFIED BY THE CM AS UNSETTLED AT THE TIME THE CM SUBMITS THE APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT FOR SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION, AND EXCEPT FOR THE RETAINAGE SUMS DUE AT FINAL ACCEPTANCE. THE CM SHALL INDEMNIFY AND HOLD THE OWNER HARMLESS AGAINST ANY CLAIMS BY THE CONTRACTORS THAT ARE WAIVED BECAUSE THEY WERE NOT MADE IN WRITING AND IDENTIFIED BY THE CM AS UNSETTLED WHEN THE CM SUBMITTED THE APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT FOR SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION.

THE OWNER SHALL HAVE THE OPTION TO CORRECT OR COMPLETE ANY AND ALL PUNCH LIST ITEMS NOT COMPLETED BY THE CM TO THE SATISFACTION OF THE DESIGNER AND THE OWNER WITHIN THE TIME SPECIFIED FOR FINAL COMPLETION BY UTILIZING ITS OWN FORCES OR BY HIRING OTHERS. THE COST OF SUCH CORRECTION OF REMAINING PUNCH LIST ITEMS BY THE OWNER OR OTHERS SHALL BE DEDUCTED FROM THE FINAL PAYMENT TO THE CM. IF CM DOES NOT COMPLETE CERTAIN PUNCH LIST ITEMS WITHIN

THE REQUIRED TIME PERIOD, ALL WARRANTIES AND GUARANTEES FOR SUCH INCOMPLETE PUNCH LIST ITEMS SHALL BECOME EFFECTIVE UPON ISSUANCE OF FINAL PAYMENT FOR THE PROJECT.

THE ISSUANCE OF THE CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION DOES NOT INDICATE FINAL ACCEPTANCE OF THE PROJECT BY THE OWNER, AND THE CM IS NOT RELIEVED OF ANY RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE PROJECT EXCEPT AS SPECIFICALLY STATED IN THE CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION.

SHOULD THE DESIGNER AND THE OWNER DETERMINE THAT THE WORK OR A DESIGNATED PORTION THEREOF IS NOT SUBSTANTIALLY COMPLETE, THEY SHALL PROVIDE THE CM WITH WRITTEN NOTICE STATING WHY THE PROJECT OR DESIGNATED PORTION IS NOT SUBSTANTIALLY COMPLETE. THE CM SHALL EXPEDITIOUSLY COMPLETE THE WORK AND SHALL REREQUEST IN WRITING THAT THE DESIGNER PERFORM ANOTHER SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION INSPECTION. COSTS, IF ANY, ASSOCIATED WITH SUCH REINSPECTION SHALL BE ASSESSED TO THE CM AT THE RATE SPECIFIED IN THE DESIGNER'S CONTRACT.

3.5.1.10 Final Completion

In consultation with the CM, the DESIGNER shall determine when the Project and the Contractor's Work is finally completed and, following completion of corrections, THE DESIGNER shall issue a Certificate of Final Completion to the Owner. IF MORE THAN TWO (2) FINAL COMPLETION INSPECTIONS ARE REQUIRED BY THE DESIGNER DUE TO THE CM'S FAILURE TO COMPLETE THE WORK, THE ADDITIONAL INSPECTIONS SHALL BE CHARGED TO THE CM AT THE RATE SPECIFIED IN THE DESIGNER'S CONTRACT ALL PUNCH LIST WORK SHALL BE IF ANY CHANGE ORDER IS ISSUED FOR COMPLETE. WORK TO BE PERFORMED AFTER THE SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION CERTIFICATE ISSUED, COMPLETION DATE FOR THAT WORK SHALL BE ESTABLISHED SEPARATELY AND SHALL NOT PREVENT THE PROJECT FROM ACHIEVING FINAL COMPLETION FOR PURPOSES OF SECTIONS 7.6 AND 7.7 OF THIS AGREEMENT. Following the receipt of payment from the Owner, the CM shall make all payments due to Contractors WITHIN TEN (10) DAYS. Receipt of payment from the Owner is a condition precedent to payment of the Contractors.

FOR MULTI-PHASED PROJECTS, FINAL COMPLETION OF EACH PHASE SHALL INCLUDE THE COMPLETION OF ALL WORK FOR THE PHASE WITH THE EXCEPTION OF ANY SYSTEM THAT IS REQUIRED TO BE INTEGRATED INTO A PHASE THAT HAS A LATER CONTRACT DATE FOR FINAL COMPLETION. THIS EXCEPTION MIGHT APPLY TO THE HVAC, DATA, INTERCOM, OR SIMILAR SYSTEMS. NOTWITHSTANDING THE ABOVE, FINAL COMMISSIONING OF ALL SYSTEMS SHALL BE REQUIRED FOR THE PROJECT TO ACHIEVE FINAL COMPLETION.

3.5.2 Time Management

3.5.2.1 Master Schedule

The CM shall adjust and update the Master Schedule and distribute copies to the Owner and Designer. All adjustments to the Master Schedule shall be made for the benefit of the Project.

3.5.2.2 Contractor's Construction Schedule

The CM shall <u>ADJUST AND UPDATE THE</u> review each Contractor's—Construction Schedule and shall verify that the schedule is prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Contract—Documents—OWNER NOTED IN PARAGRAPH 3.4.2.2 and that it establishes completion dates that comply with the requirements of the Master Schedule. <u>THE CM AGREES THAT THE CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE IS FOR THE BENEFIT OF THE ENTIRE PROJECT TEAM AND BY EXECUTION OF THIS AGREEMENT GIVES PERMISSION AND DIRECTION TO ITS SCHEDULING CONSULTANT TO PROVIDE COPIES OF THE SCHEDULE IN A FORMAT AS REQUIRED BY THE OWNER.</u>

3.5.2.3 Construction Schedule Report

The CM shall review the progress of construction of each Contractor on a monthly basis, shall evaluate the percentage complete of each construction activity as indicated in the Contractor's—Construction Schedule and shall review such percentages with the Contractor. This evaluation shall serve as data for input to the periodic Construction Schedule report that shall be prepared and distributed to the Contractor, the Owner and Designer. The report shall indicate the actual progress compared to scheduled progress and shall serve as the basis for the progress payment to the Contractor. The CM shall determine and implement alternative courses of action that may be necessary to achieve contract compliance by the Contractor.

3.5.2.4 CM Review of Time Extension Requests

The CM shall, prior to the issuance of a change order, determine the effect on the <u>CONSTRUCTION AND</u> Master Schedules of time extensions requested by the Contractor.

3.5.2.5 Recovery Schedules

The CM may require the Contractor to SHALL prepare and submit a recovery schedule as specified in the Contract Documents IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE OWNER'S SCHEDULING REQUIREMENTS SPECIFIED IN APPENDIX

3.5.3 Cost Management

3.5.3.1 Schedule of Values (Each Contract)

The CM shall, in participation with the Contractors, determine a Schedule of Values for each of the construction contracts. The Schedule of Values shall be the basis for <u>PAYMENT TO THE CONTRACTORS</u> the allocation of the Construction Contract price to the activities shown on the Contractor's Construction Schedule.

3.5.3.2 NOT USED. Allocation of Costs to Contractor's Construction Schedule

The Contractor's Construction Schedule shall have the total Construction Contract price allocated among the Contractor's scheduled activities so that each of the Contractor's activities shall be allocated a price and the sum of the prices of the activities shall equal the total Construction Contract price. The CM shall review the contract price allocations and verify that such allocations are made in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents. Progress Payments to the Contractor shall be based on the Contractor's percentage of completion of the scheduled activities as set out in the Construction Schedule report and the Contractor's compliance in accordance with the Contract Documents.

3.5.3.3 Change Order Control

CHANGE ORDERS SHALL BE MANAGED THROUGH THE OWNER'S ORACLE'S CONTRACT MANAGEMENT (FORMERLY KNOWN AS EXPEDITION) SOFTWARE.—The

CM shall establish and implement a change order control system.

3.5.3.3.1 All proposed Owner-initiated change orders shall first be described in detail in writing by the Owner to the CM and then shall be forwarded in a request for proposal to the Contractor, accompanied by technical drawings and specifications prepared by the Designer. In response to the request for a proposal, the Contractor shall submit to the CM for evaluation detailed information concerning the costs and time adjustments, if any, necessary to perform the proposed change order work. The CM shall review the Contractor's proposal, shall discuss the proposed change order with the Contractor and endeavor to determine the Contractor's basis for the cost and time to perform the Work and, as applicable, the effect, if any, on the Guaranteed Maximum Price. The CM shall present its findings to the Owner and, following Owner acceptance, THE DESIGNER shall prepare the change order documents for signature by the CM and Owner. execution of the change order documents between the CM and Owner, the CM shall prepare change order documents for signature by the affected Contractor. The CM shall verify that the Work, and any adjustment of time required by approved change orders has been incorporated into the Contractor's Construction Schedule.

3.5.3.3.2 The CM shall review the contents of all Contractor-requested changes to the contract time or price, endeavor to determine the effect, if any, on the Guaranteed Maximum Price. The CM shall provide the Designer a copy of each change request, and the CM shall, in its evaluations of the Contractor's request, consider the Designer's comments regarding the proposed changes. The CM shall present its findings to the Owner regarding the proposed changes and at the Owner's direction, shall prepare the change order documents for signature by the CM and Owner. Upon execution of the change order documents between the CM and Owner, the CM shall prepare change order documents for signature by the affected Contractor.

3.5.3.4 Cost Records

In instances where a lump sum or unit price is not determined prior to performing Work described in a request for proposal as provided in Paragraph 3.5.3.3, the CM shall request from the Contractor records of the cost of payroll, materials and equipment and the amount of payments to subcontractors incurred by the Contractor in performing the Work.

3.5.3.5 Trade-Off Studies

The CM shall provide trade-off studies for various minor construction components. The results of the trade-off studies shall be in report form and distributed to the Owner and Designer.

3.5.3.6 Progress Payments

In consultation with the Designer, the CM shall INSPECT THE WORK IN ORDER TO ENSURE COMPLIANCE WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS, review the payment applications submitted by each Contractor and determine whether the amount requested reflects the progress of the Contractor's Work. The CM shall make appropriate adjustments to each payment application and shall prepare and forward to the Owner a progress payment report. The report shall state the total contract price, payments to date, current payment requested, retainage and actual amounts owed for the current period. Included in this report shall be a certificate of payment that shall be signed by the CM and delivered to the Owner. The CM shall make payments that are due to all contractors, suppliers, and material men within ten (10) days following the

receipt of payment for the work from the Owner. Receipt by the CM of payment from the Owner is a condition precedent to payment to a Contractor. In addition, the CM shall keep the Project and the site on which Work is performed free and clear of all liens and claims from Contractors, subcontractors, or suppliers. THE CM SHALL PROVIDE SALES TAX INFORMATION USING THE FORM ATTACHED AS APPENDIX A WITH EACH PAYMENT APPLICATION.

THE OWNER WILL ONLY PAY FOR MATERIALS THAT HAVE BEEN INCORPORATED INTO THE WORK, ARE ON THE JOBSITE AWAITING INSTALLATION, OR ARE LOCATED IN A BONDED WAREHOUSE IN WAKE COUNTY.

THE OWNER WILL RETAIN FIVE PERCENT OF THE AMOUNT FOR EACH PROGRESS PAYMENT ON THE PROJECT, EXCLUDING THE AMOUNT BILLED FOR **GENERAL** CONDITIONS, FOR AS LONG AUTHORIZED BY G.S. 143-134.1. AT ALL TIMES DURING THE PROJECT, THE OWNER SHALL RETAIN THE MAXIMUM FUNDS ALLOWED BY G.S. 143-134.1. OWNER SPECIFICALLY RESERVES THE RIGHT TO WITHHOLD ADDITIONAL FUNDS AS AUTHORIZED BY THIS AGREEMENT OR G.S. 143-134.1.

3.5.3.7 DECISIONS TO WITHHOLD PAYMENT

THE DESIGNER MAY WITHHOLD A CERTIFICATE FOR PAYMENT IN WHOLE OR IN PART, TO THE EXTENT REASONABLY NECESSARY TO PROTECT THE OWNER. IF THE DESIGNER IS UNABLE TO CERTIFY PAYMENT IN THE AMOUNT OF THE APPLICATION, THE DESIGNER WILL NOTIFY THE CM AND THE OWNER IN WRITING. IF THE CM AND DESIGNER CANNOT AGREE ON A REVISED AMOUNT, THE DESIGNER WILL PROMPTLY ISSUE A CERTIFICATE FOR PAYMENT FOR THE AMOUNT FOR WHICH THE DESIGNER IS ABLE TO MAKE SUCH REPRESENTATIONS TO THE OWNER. THE DESIGNER MAY ALSO WITHHOLD A CERTIFICATE FOR PAYMENT, IN WHOLE OR IN PART, TO SUCH EXTENT AS MAY BE NECESSARY IN THE DESIGNER'S OPINION TO PROTECT THE OWNER FROM LOSS FOR WHICH THE CM OR THE CONTRACTOR(S) IS RESPONSIBLE, INCLUDING LOSS RESULTING FROM ACTS AND OMISSIONS, BECAUSE OF:

.1 DEFECTIVE WORK NOT REMEDIED;

- THIRD PARTY CLAIMS FILED OR REASONABLE EVIDENCE INDICATING PROBABLE FILING OF SUCH CLAIMS UNLESS SECURITY ACCEPTABLE TO THE OWNER IS PROVIDED BY THE CM;
- .3 FAILURE OF THE CM OR CONTRACTOR(S) TO MAKE PAYMENTS PROPERLY TO SUB-CONTRACTORS OR FOR LABOR, MATERIALS OR EQUIPMENT:
- REASONABLE EVIDENCE THAT THE WORK CANNOT BE COMPLETED FOR THE UNPAID BALANCE OF THE CONTRACT SUM;
- DAMAGE TO THE OWNER OR ANOTHER CONTRACTOR;
- <u>.6 REASONABLE EVIDENCE THAT THE WORK WILL NOT BE COMPLETED WITHIN THE CONTRACT TIME, AND</u> THAT THE UNPAID BALANCE WOULD NOT BE ADEQUATE TO COVER ACTUAL OR LIQUIDATED DAMAGES FOR THE ANTICIPATED DELAY:

- FAILURE TO CARRY OUT THE WORK IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS;
- FAILURE TO PROVIDE SALES TAX DOCUMENTATION AS REQUIRED BY THE OWNER;
- .9 FAILURE OR REFUSAL OF THE CONTRACTOR TO SUBMIT THE REQUIRED INFORMATION ON MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISES;
- .10 ANY OTHER REASON DEEMED NECESSARY BY THE DESIGNER TO PROTECT THE OWNER; OR
- 11 SUBSEQUENTLY DISCOVERED EVIDENCE THAT WORK PREVIOUSLY APPROVED WAS NOT PERFORMED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.

WHEN THE ABOVE REASONS FOR WITHHOLDING CERTIFICATION ARE REMOVED, CERTIFICATION WILL BE MADE FOR AMOUNTS PREVIOUSLY WITHHELD.

3.5.3.9 NO INTEREST SHALL BE ADDED TO ANY AMOUNTS WITHHELD PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 3.5.3.7.

3.5.4 Management Information System (MIS)

3.5.4.1 Schedule Maintenance Reports

The CM shall prepare and distribute MONTHLY schedule maintenance reports during the Construction Phase. The reports shall compare the actual construction dates to scheduled construction dates of each separate construction contract and to the Master Schedule for the Project.

3.5.4.2 Project Cost Reports

The CM shall prepare and distribute MONTHLY Project cost reports during the Construction Phase. The reports shall specify actual Project and construction costs compared to the Project and Construction Budget.

 $3.5.4.3 \, \underline{\text{Project and Construction Budget Revisions}} \\ \text{The CM shall make recommendations to the Owner}$ concerning construction changes that may result in revisions to the Project and Construction Budget or Guaranteed Maximum Price.

3.5.4.4 Cash Flow Reports

The CM shall prepare and distribute cash flow reports during the Construction Phase. The reports shall specify actual cash flow as compared to projected cash flow.

3.5.4.5 Progress Payment Reports (Each Contract)

The CM shall prepare and distribute the progress payment reports. The reports shall state the total construction contract price, payment to date, current payment requested, retainage, SALES TAX PAID, and actual amounts owed this period. A portion of this report shall be a certificate of payment that shall be signed by the CM CERTIFYING THAT THE WORK COMPLIES WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS and delivered to the Owner for use by the Owner in making payments to the CM.

3.5.4.6 Change Order Reports

The CM shall periodically prepare and distribute change order reports during the Construction Phase. The report shall list all Owner-approved change orders by number, a brief description of the change order work, the cost established in the change

order and percent of completion of the change order work. The report shall also include similar information for potential change orders of which the CM may be aware. THE REPORT SHALL ALSO INCLUDE A SUMMARY OF THE IMPACT OF THE CHANGE ORDERS ON THE PROJECT SCHEDULE AND COMPLETION DATES.

3.5.4.7 Contractor's Safety Program

The CM shall review the safety programs of each Contractor and confirm that each Contractor has established safety programs as required by the Contract Documents.

3.6 Post Construction Phase

3.6.1 Project Management

3.6.1.1 Record Documents

THE CM PROJECT SUPERINTENDENT SHALL MAINTAIN A FIELD SET OF DRAWINGS FOR THE DURATION OF THE CONSTRUCTION PERIOD. THE CM PROJECT MANAGER SHALL REVIEW THE SUPERINTENDENT'S FIELD SET TO CONFIRM THAT ALL ADDENDA AND BULLETIN DRAWINGS HAVE BEEN ACCURATELY INCORPORATED. DURING CONSTRUCTION THE FIELD SET SHALL BE UPDATED TO INCLUDE ALL RFI RESPONSES, APPROVED **ORDERS** AND ANY MINOR CLARIFICATIONS MADE BY THE DESIGN CONSULTANT DURING SITE VISITS. THE CM SHALL PROVIDE EVIDENCE TO THE DESIGN CONSULTANT ON A MONTHLY BASIS THAT IT IS MAINTAINING AN ACCURATE AND COMPLETE COPY OF ALL CHANGES IN THE WORK IN A FORM THAT WILL FACILITATE THE PROMPT AND ACCURATE CREATION OF RECORD DRAWINGS. WITHIN 30 DAYS OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION, THE FIELD SET (INCLUDING GENERAL, PLUMBING, MECHANICAL AND ELECTRICAL AS-BUILT DRAWINGS) SHALL BE DELIVERED TO THE ARCHITECT FOR PREPARATION OF RECORD DRAWINGS. PRIOR TO DELIVERY, THE CM PROJECT MANAGER SHALL THOROUGHLY REVIEW THE AS-BUILT FIELD SET FOR COMPLETENESS AND TRANSMIT SAID DRAWINGS TO THE ARCHITECT WITH A LETTER STATING THAT THE DRAWINGS ARE COMPLETE AND ACCURATELY REFLECT THE CONSTRUCTION.

3.6.1.2 Organize and Index Operations and Maintenance

Prior to final SUBSTANTIAL completion of the Project the CM shall compile manufacturers' operations and maintenance manuals, warranties and guarantees and bind such documents in an organized manner. A MINIMUM OF THREE (3) COPIES OF THIS information shall then be provided to the Owner.

3.6.1.3 Occupancy Permit

The CM shall assist the Owner in obtaining THE FINAL occupancy permit by accompanying governmental officials during inspections of the Project, preparing and submitting documentation to governmental agencies and coordinating final testing and other activities.

3.6.1.4 CLOSEOUT DOCUMENTS AND TEST REPORTS THE CM SHALL ORGANIZE AND PROVIDE THE OWNER ALL CLOSEOUT DOCUMENTS AND TEST REPORTS THAT THE CONTRACTORS ARE REQUIRED TO PROVIDE FOR THE PROJECT.

3.6.1.5 OWNER TRAINING

THE CM SHALL COORDINATE OR PROVIDE ALL TRAINING OF THE OWNER'S PERSONNEL REQUIRED BY THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.

3.6.2 Time Management

3.6.2.1 Occupancy Plan The CM shall prepare an Occupancy Plan for the Project. This plan shall be provided to the Owner.

3.6.3 Cost Management

3.6.3.1 Change Orders

The CM shall continue to provide services related to change orders as specified in Paragraph 3.5.3.3.

3.6.4 Management Information System (MIS)

3.6.4.1 Closeout Reports

At the conclusion of the Project, the CM shall prepare final project accounting and closeout reports.

3.6.4.2 MIS Reports for Move-in and Occupancy

The CM shall prepare and distribute reports associated with the Occupancy Plan.

3.7 Additional Services

- 3.7.1 At the request of the Owner, the CM shall perform the following Additional Services and shall be compensated for same as provided in Article 7 of this Agreement, EXCEPT THAT PARAGRAPHS 3.7.1.2, 3.7.1.7, 3.7.1.8, 3.7.1.10, 3.7.1.12, 3.7.1.15, 3.7.1.16 AND 3.7.1.17 SHALL BE PROVIDED AS PART OF THE BASIC SERVICES. The CM shall perform Additional Services only after the Owner and CM have executed a written amendment CHANGE ORDER to this Agreement providing for such services. Additional Services may include:
- 3.7.1.1 Services related to investigation, appraisal, or evaluation of existing conditions, facilities, or equipment or determination of the accuracy of existing drawings or other information furnished by the Owner <u>THAT ARE NOT REQUIRED TO BE PERFORMED BY THE CM IN THE BASIC</u> SERVICES;
- 3.7.1.2 Services related to procurement, storage, maintenance and installation of Owner-furnished equipment, materials, supplies and furnishings;
- 3.7.1.3 Services related to determination of space needs;
- 3.7.1.4 Preparation of space programs;
- 3.7.1.5 Services related to building site investigations and analyses THAT ARE NOT REQUIRED TO BE PERFORMED BY THE CM IN THE BASIC SERVICES .;
- 3.7.1.6 Services for tenant or rental spaces;
- 3.7.1.7 Preparation of a Project financial feasibility study;
- 3.7.1.8 Preparation of financial, accounting or MIS reports not provided under Basic Services;
- 3.7.1.9 Performance of technical inspection or testing;
- 3.7.1.10 Preparation of an Operations and Maintenance FOR ALL MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT Manual REASONABLY REQUIRED FOR THE OWNER'S USE OF THE PROJECT.;
- 3.7.1.11 Services related to recruiting and training of maintenance personnel;

12

- 3.7.1.12 Performance of warranty inspections <u>AND</u> <u>CORRECTION OF WARRANTY ITEMS</u> during the warranty period of the Project;
- 3.7.1.13 Services related to interfacing or working with the Designer or other consultants that are beyond the scope of this Agreement;
- 3.7.1.14 Consultation regarding replacement of work damaged by fire or other cause during construction and furnishing services in connection with the replacement of such work;
- 3.7.1.15 Services made necessary by the failure to perform by or bankruptcy of a Contractor;
- 3.7.1.16 Preparation for and serving as a witness REGARDING THE CM'S OBSERVATIONS ON THE PROJECT in connection with any public or private hearing or arbitration mediation or legal proceeding;
- 3.7.1.17 Assisting the Owner in public relations activities and preparing information for and attending public meetings; and
- 3.7.1.18 Services related to move-in including preparing and soliciting responses to requests for proposals, preparing and coordinating the execution of contracts, conducting pre-moving conferences, administering the contract for moving activities in conjunction with the move-in for the Project and providing onsite personnel to oversee the relocation of furniture and equipment by the movers while actual move-in is in progress.

ARTICLE 4 DURATION OF THE CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S SERVICES

4.1 The duration of the CM's Basic services under this Agreement shall be FROM THE DATE OF THIS AGREEMENT THROUGH THE ISSUANCE OF FINAL PAYMENT. THE CM SHALL PROVIDE ANY WARRANTY PHASE SERVICES AT NO ADDITIONAL COST TO THE OWNER.

consecutive calendar days

from the commencement date.

- 4.1.1 The commencement date for the CM's Basic Services shall be the date of execution of this Agreement by the Owner as stated herein or the date on which the Owner issues to the CM a written instruction to proceed with Basic Services, whichever is earlier.
- 4.1.2 The CM's Basic Services shall be performed for the periods of time indicated in this Agreement. If portions of design and construction occur simultaneously, some of the phase durations may overlap.
- 4.1.2.1 The CM's Basic Services during the Pre-Design Phase shall be performed for a period of ______ consecutive calendar days from the commencement date AS REQUIRED DURING THE PRE-DESIGN PHASE.
- 4.1.2.2 The CM's Basic Services during the Design Phase shall be performed for a period of _____ consecutive calendar days, _____ commencing on _____ AS REQUIRED DURING THE DESIGN PHASE.
- 4.1.2.3 The CM's Basic Services during the Procurement Phase shall be performed for a period of consecutive calendar

days, commencing on _____AS REQUIRED DURING THE PROCUREMENT PHASE .

- 4.1.2.4 The CM's Basic Services during the Construction Phase shall be performed for a period of _______ consecutive calendar days, commencing on ______ AS REQUIRED DURING THE CONSTRUCTION PHASE.
- 4.1.3 The CM's Basic Services during the Post-Construction Phase shall be performed for a period of ______ consecutive calendar days, commencing on ______ AS REQUIRED DURING THE POST-CONSTRUCTION PHASE.
- 4.1.4. THE OWNER AND CM SHALL ESTABLISH THE NOTICE TO PROCEED, SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION, AND FINAL COMPLETION DATES PRIOR TO OR IN CONJUNCTION WITH THE ESTABLISHMENT OF THE GMP. UNLESS IDENTIFIED OTHERWISE, FINAL COMPLETION SHALL BE SIXTY (60) DAYS AFTER SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION.

4.2 DELAYS AND EXTENSIONS OF TIME

- 4.2.1 THE TIME DURING WHICH THE CM OR ANY OF THE CONTRACTORS IS DELAYED IN THE PERFORMANCE OF THE WORK BY THE ACTS OR OMISSIONS OF THE OWNER, DESIGNER OR THEIR EMPLOYEES OR AGENTS, ACTS OF GOD, EXCESSIVE INCLEMENT WEATHER, FLOODS, EPIDEMICS, QUARANTINE RESTRICTIONS, STRIKES, RIOTS, CIVIL COMMOTIONS OR FREIGHT EMBARGOES, OR OTHER CONDITIONS BEYOND THE CM'S OR THE CONTRACTORS' CONTROL AND WHICH THE CM OR THE CONTRACTORS COULD NOT REASONABLY HAVE FORESEEN AND PROVIDED AGAINST, SHALL BE ADDED TO THE TIME FOR COMPLETION OF THE WORK (I.E., THE CONTRACT TIME) STATED IN THE AGREEMENT; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, THAT NO CLAIM BY THE CM FOR AN EXTENSION OF TIME FOR DELAYS WILL BE CONSIDERED UNLESS MADE IN STRICT COMPLIANCE WITH THE REQUIREMENTS OF THIS ARTICLE AND OTHER PROVISIONS CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.
- 4.2.1.1 SHOULD A TIME EXTENSION BE GRANTED FOR SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION THE DATE FOR FINAL COMPLETION SHALL BE APPROPRIATELY ADJUSTED UNLESS SPECIFICALLY STATED OTHERWISE.
- 4.2.2 NEITHER THE OWNER NOR THE DESIGNER SHALL BE OBLIGATED OR LIABLE TO THE CM OR THE CONTRACTORS FOR INDIRECT OR DIRECT DAMAGES, COSTS OR EXPENSES OF ANY NATURE WHICH THE CM, THE CONTRACTORS, OR ANY OTHER PERSON MAY INCUR AS A RESULT OF ANY DELAYS, INTERFERENCES, CHANGES IN SEQUENCE OR THE LIKE, UNLESS THE DELAYS ARISE SOLELY FROM OR OUT OF ANY ACT OR OMISSION OF THE OWNER OR THE DESIGNER, OR THEIR AGENTS, EMPLOYEES OR CONSULTANTS. CM HEREBY EXPRESSLY WAIVES ANY CLAIMS AGAINST THE OWNER AND THE DESIGNER ON ACCOUNT OF ANY INDIRECT OR DIRECT DAMAGES, COSTS OR EXPENSES OF ANY NATURE WHICH THE CM, THE CONTRACTORS OR ANY OTHER PERSON MAY INCUR AS A RESULT OF DELAYS, INTERFERENCES, CHANGES SEQUENCE OR THE LIKE, AND IT IS UNDERSTOOD AND AGREED THAT THE CM'S SOLE AND EXCLUSIVE REMEDY IN ANY SUCH EVENTS SHALL BE AN EXTENSION OF THE

CONTRACT TIME IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS, UNLESS THE DELAYS, INTERFERENCES, CHANGES IN SEQUENCE OR THE LIKE ARISE SOLELY FROM OR OUT OF ANY ACT OR OMISSION OF THE OWNER OR THE DESIGNER, OR THEIR AGENTS, EMPLOYEES OR CONSULTANTS.

4.2.3 THE CONTRACT TIME SHALL BE ADJUSTED ONLY FOR CHANGES PURSUANT TO THIS AGREEMENT. THE EVENT THE CM REQUESTS AN EXTENSION OF THE CONTRACT TIME OR FILES A CLAIM RELATED TO ANY FORM OF DELAY, IT SHALL FURNISH SUCH JUSTIFICATION AND SUPPORTING EVIDENCE AS THE OWNER MAY DEEM NECESSARY FOR A DETERMINATION OF WHETHER OR NOT THE CM IS ENTITLED TO AN EXTENSION OF TIME UNDER THE PROVISIONS OF THE CONTRACT, AND SHALL FURTHER OUTLINE THE ALLEGED IMPACT ON THE SCHEDULE'S CRITICAL PATH. THE BURDEN OF PROOF TO SUBSTANTIATE A CLAIM SHALL REST WITH THE CM, INCLUDING EVIDENCE THAT THE CAUSE WAS BEYOND ITS CONTROL. THE OWNER SHALL BASE ITS FINDINGS OF FACT AND DECISION ON SUCH JUSTIFICATION AND SUPPORTING EVIDENCE AND SHALL ADVISE THE CM IN WRITING THEREOF. IF THE OWNER FINDS THAT THE CM IS ENTITLED TO ANY EXTENSION OF THE CONTRACT TIME, THE OWNER'S DETERMINATION OF THE TOTAL NUMBER OF DAYS EXTENSION SHALL BE BASED UPON THE CURRENTLY APPROVED PROGRESS SCHEDULE AND ON ALL DATA RELEVANT TO THE EXTENSION. SUCH DATA WILL BE INCORPORATED INTO THE SCHEDULE IN THE FORM OF A REVISION THERETO, ACCOMPLISHED IN A TIMELY MANNER. THE CM ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT ACTUAL DELAYS (DUE TO SAID CHANGES, SUSPENSION OF WORK OR EXCUSABLE DELAYS) IN ACTIVITIES WHICH, ACCORDING TO THE SCHEDULE, DO NOT AFFECT THE CONTRACT TIME, DO NOT HAVE ANY EFFECT UPON THE CONTRACT TIME AND THEREFORE WILL NOT BE THE BASIS FOR A CHANGE THEREIN. THE ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT TIME EXTENSIONS WILL BE GRANTED ONLY TO THE EXTENT
THAT EXCUSABLE DELAYS EXCEED THE AVAILABLE FLOAT IN THE CM'S SCHEDULE.

4.2.3.1 EXTENSIONS IN THE CONTRACT TIME BY CHANGE ORDERS ARE SUBJECT TO EXTENSION-IN-TIME AUDIT BY THE OWNER AS FOLLOWS:

4.2.3.1.1 THE CM AGREES THAT, EVEN THOUGH THE OWNER, CM AND DESIGNER HAVE PREVIOUSLY SIGNED A CHANGE ORDER CONTAINING AN EXTENSION-IN-TIME RESULTING FROM A CHANGE IN OR ADDITION TO THE WORK THAT SAID EXTENSION IN THE CONTRACT TIME MAY BE ADJUSTED BY AN AUDIT AFTER THE FACT BY THE OWNER. IF SUCH AN AUDIT IS TO BE MADE, THE OWNER MUST UNDERTAKE THE AUDIT AND MAKE A RULING WITHIN 30 DAYS AFTER THE COMPLETION OF THE WORK UNDER THE CHANGE ORDER.

4.2.3.1.2 THE CM AGREES THAT ANY EXTENSION OF THE CONTRACT TIME TO WHICH IT IS ENTITLED ARISING OUT OF A CHANGE ORDER UNDERTAKEN ON A FORCE ACCOUNTING (LABOR AND MATERIALS) BASIS, SHALL BE DETERMINED BY AN EXTENSION-IN-TIME AUDIT BY THE OWNER AFTER THE WORK OF THE CHANGE ORDER IS COMPLETED. SUCH RULINGS SHALL BE MADE BY THE OWNER WITHIN 30 DAYS AFTER A REQUEST FOR SAME IS MADE BY THE CM OR DESIGNER, EXCEPT SAID

30 DAYS WILL NOT START UNTIL THE WORK UNDER THE CHANGE ORDER IS COMPLETED.

4.2.3.2 SUBJECT TO OTHER PROVISIONS OF THE CONTRACT, THE CM MAY BE ENTITLED TO AN EXTENSION OF THE CONTRACT TIME (BUT NO INCREASE IN THE GMP) FOR DELAYS ARISING FROM UNFORESEEABLE CAUSES BEYOND THE CONTROL AND WITHOUT THE FAULT OR NEGLIGENCE OF THE CM, THE CONTRACTORS OR SUPPLIERS AS FOLLOWS:

4.2.3.2.1 LABOR DISPUTES AND STRIKES (INCLUDING STRIKES AFFECTING TRANSPORTATION), THAT DO, IN FACT, DIRECTLY DELAY THE PROGRESS OF THE WORK ON THE CRITICAL PATH; HOWEVER, AN EXTENSION OF CONTRACT TIME ON ACCOUNT OF AN INDIVIDUAL LABOR STRIKE SHALL NOT EXCEED THE NUMBER OF DAYS OF SAID STRIKE;

4.2.3.2.2 ACTS OF GOD: TORNADO, FIRE, HURRICANE, BLIZZARD, EARTHQUAKE, OR FLOOD THAT DAMAGE COMPLETED WORK OR STORED MATERIALS AND AFFECTING THE CRITICAL PATH;

4.2.3.2.3 EXCESSIVE INCLEMENT WEATHER; HOWEVER, THE CONTRACT TIME WILL NOT BE EXTENDED DUE TO REASONABLY ANTICIPATED INCLEMENT WEATHER OR FOR DELAYS IN THE AFTERMATH OF INCLEMENT WEATHER, REASONABLY ANTICIPATED OR EXCESSIVE. THE TIME FOR PERFORMANCE OF THIS CONTRACT, AS STATED IN THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS, INCLUDES AN ALLOWANCE FOR CALENDAR DAYS WHICH MAY NOT BE AVAILABLE FOR CONSTRUCTION OUT-OF-DOORS; FOR THE PURPOSES OF THIS CONTRACT, THE CM AGREES THAT THE NUMBER OF CALENDAR DAYS PER MONTH STATED BELOW ARE TO BE CONSIDERED REASONABLY ANTICIPATED INCLEMENT WEATHER AND PLANNED FOR IN THE CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE. UNLESS THE CM CAN SUBSTANTIATE TO THE SATISFACTION OF THE OWNER THAT THERE WAS GREATER THAN THE REASONABLY ANTICIPATED INCLEMENT WEATHER CONSIDERING THE TIME FROM THE NOTICE-TO-PROCEED UNTIL THE BUILDING IS ENCLOSED USING DATA FROM THE NATIONAL WEATHER SERVICE <u>STATION AT RDU AIRPORT, NORTH CAROLINA OR A</u> WEATHER STATION ACCEPTABLE TO THE OWNER AND THAT SUCH ALLEGED GREATER THAN REASONABLY ANTICIPATED INCLEMENT WEATHER ACTUALLY DELAYED THE WORK OR PORTIONS THEREOF WHICH HAD AN EFFECT UPON THE CONTRACT TIME, THE CM SHALL NOT BE ENTITLED TO AN EXTENSION OF TIME.

FOR THE PURPOSE OF THIS CONTRACT, THE CM AGREES TO ANTICIPATE AND PLAN FOR INCLEMENT WEATHER FOR THE NUMBER OF CALENDAR DAYS IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE FOLLOWING TABLE:

PLANNED DAYS/MONTH

JAN **FEB** 6 MAR 7 6 **APR** 7 MAY JUN 6 JUL 8 6 **AUG** SEP 5 OCT 5 NOV 5 DEC

ALSO THE CM AGREES THAT THE CALCULATION OF THE NUMBER OF EXCESSIVE INCLEMENT WEATHER DAYS SHALL BE THE NUMBER OF DAYS IN EXCESS OF THOSE SHOWN FOR EACH MONTH IN THE TABLE ABOVE, IN WHICH PRECIPITATION EXCEEDED .10 INCH, OR IN WHICH THE HIGHEST TEMPERATURE WAS 32 DEGREES F. OR LESS AS RECORDED AT THE APPROVED WEATHER STATION. RAIN DAYS FROM HURRICANES NOT CAUSING DAMAGE IN WAKE COUNTY SHALL BE DEEMED INCLEMENT WEATHER DAYS.

IF THE TOTAL ACCUMULATED NUMBER OF CALENDAR DAYS LOST TO EXCESSIVE INCLEMENT WEATHER, FROM THE NOTICE-TO-PROCEED UNTIL THE BUILDING IS ENCLOSED, EXCEEDS THE TOTAL **ACCUMULATED** NUMBER TO BE REASONABLY ANTICIPATED FOR THE SAME PERIOD FROM THE TABLE ABOVE, TIME FOR COMPLETION WILL BE EXTENDED BY THE NUMBER OF CALENDAR DAYS NEEDED TO INCLUDE THE EXCESS NUMBER OF CALENDAR DAYS LOST. NO EXTENSION OF TIME WILL BE MADE FOR DAYS DUE TO EXCESSIVE INCLEMENT WEATHER OCCURRING AFTER BUILDING IS ENCLOSED. FOR THE PURPOSE OF THIS CONTRACT, THE TERM "ENCLOSED" IS DEFINED TO MEAN WHEN THE BUILDING IS SUFFICIENTLY ROOFED AND SEALED, EITHER TEMPORARILY OR PERMANENTLY, TO PERMIT THE STRUCTURE TO BE HEATED AND THE PLASTERING AND DRY-WALL TRADES TO WORK. THE DESIGNER SHALL DETERMINE WHEN THE STRUCTURE IS "ENCLOSED". THE DESIGNER SHALL ISSUE A LETTER CERTIFYING TO THE OWNER, WITH A COPY TO THE CM, STATING THE DATE THE BUILDING BECAME ENCLOSED. NO CHANGE IN GMP WILL BE AUTHORIZED BECAUSE OF ADJUSTMENT OF CONTRACT TIME DUE TO EXCESSIVE INCLEMENT WEATHER; AND

4.2.3.2.4 ACTS OF THE PUBLIC ENEMY, ACTS OF THE STATE, FEDERAL OR LOCAL GOVERNMENT IN ITS SOVEREIGN CAPACITY, AND ACTS OF ANOTHER CONTRACTOR IN THE PERFORMANCE OF A CONTRACT WITH THE OWNER RELATING TO THE PROJECT.

4.2.4 IF THE SAID CM SHALL NEGLECT, FAIL OR REFUSE TO COMPLETE THE WORK WITHIN THE TIME HEREIN SPECIFIED, OR ANY PROPER EXTENSION THEREOF GRANTED BY THE OWNER, THEN THE CM DOES HEREBY AGREE, AS A PART CONSIDERATION FOR THE AWARDING OF THIS CONTRACT, TO PAY THE OWNER THE AMOUNT SPECIFIED IN THE CONTRACT, NOT AS A PENALTY BUT AS LIQUIDATED DAMAGES FOR SUCH BREECH OF CONTRACT AS HEREINAFTER SET FORTH, FOR EACH AND EVERY CALENDAR DAY THAT THE CM SHALL BE IN DEFAULT AFTER THE TIME STIPULATED IN THE CONTRACT FOR COMPLETING THE WORK. THE SAID AMOUNT IS FIXED AND AGREED UPON BY AND BETWEEN THE CM AND THE OWNER BECAUSE OF THE IMPRACTICABILITY AND EXTREME DIFFICULTY FIXING AND ASCERTAINING THE ACTUAL DAMAGES THE OWNER WOULD IN SUCH EVENT SUSTAIN, AND SAID AMOUNT IS AGREED TO BE THE AMOUNT OF DAMAGES WHICH THE OWNER WOULD SUSTAIN AND SAID AMOUNT SHALL BE RETAINED FROM TIME TO TIME BY THE OWNER FROM CURRENT PERIODICAL ESTIMATES.

4.2.5 THE CM AND THE CONTRACTORS SHALL NOT BE ENTITLED TO AND HEREBY EXPRESSLY WAIVES ANY EXTENSION OF TIME RESULTING FROM ANY CONDITION

OR CAUSE UNLESS SAID CLAIM FOR EXTENSIONS OF TIME IS MADE IN WRITING TO THE OWNER WITHIN TEN (10) DAYS OF THE FIRST INSTANCE OF DELAY FOR ALL DELAYS, EXCEPT EXCESSIVE INCLEMENT WEATHER WHICH SHALL BE MADE IN WRITING TO THE OWNER WITHIN FORTY-FIVE (45) DAYS AFTER THE DATE THE DESIGNER CERTIFIES THE STRUCTURE IS ENCLOSED. ALL CLAIMS NOT FILED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS PARAGRAPH SHALL BE WAIVED BY THE CM. CIRCUMSTANCES AND ACTIVITIES LEADING TO SUCH CLAIM SHALL BE INDICATED OR REFERENCED IN A DAILY FIELD INSPECTION REPORT FOR THE DAY(S) AFFECTED. IN EVERY SUCH WRITTEN CLAIM, THE CM SHALL PROVIDE THE FOLLOWING INFORMATION:

4.2.5.1 NATURE OF THE DELAY;

- 4.2.5.2 DATE (OR ANTICIPATED DATE) OF COMMENCEMENT OF DELAY;
- 4.2.5.3 ACTIVITIES ON THE PROGRESS SCHEDULE AFFECTED BY THE DELAY, AND/OR NEW ACTIVITIES CREATED BY THE DELAY AND THEIR RELATIONSHIP WITH EXISTING ACTIVITIES;
- 4.2.5.4 IDENTIFICATION OF PERSON(S) OR ORGANIZATION(S) OR EVENT(S) RESPONSIBLE FOR THE DELAY;
- 4.2.5.5 ANTICIPATED EXTENT OF THE DELAY; AND
- 4.2.5.6 RECOMMENDED ACTION TO AVOID OR MINIMIZE THE DELAY.

4.2.6 IF NO SCHEDULE OR AGREEMENT IS MADE STATING THE DATES UPON WHICH WRITTEN INTERPRETATIONS SHALL BE FURNISHED, THEN NO CLAIM FOR DELAY SHALL BE ALLOWED ON ACCOUNT OF FAILURE TO FURNISH SUCH INTERPRETATIONS UNTIL TWENTY (20) DAYS AFTER REQUEST IS MADE FOR THEM, AND NOT THEN UNLESS SUCH CLAIM IS REASONABLE.

ARTICLE 5

CHANGES IN THE CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S BASIC SERVICES AND ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION

- 5.1 <u>Owner Changes PRECONSTRUCTION BASIC SERVICES</u>
- 5.1.1 The Owner, without invalidating this Agreement, may make changes in the CM's Basic Services specified in PARAGRAPH 3.2, 3.3 AND 3.4 3-of this Agreement. The CM shall promptly notify the Owner of changes which increase or decrease the CM's compensation, the duration of the CM's Basic Services, or both.
- 5.1.2 Additional Compensation and Extended Duration

The CM shall be entitled to receive additional compensation and additional time when the scope of Basic Services PARAGRAPHS 3.2, 3.3 AND 3.4 is increased or extended through no fault of the CM. If the scope of THESE Basic Services is increased or the duration of the CM's THESE Basic Services is extended or the duration of the Basic Services to be performed within a phase duration specified in Article 4 is extended, the CM shall be entitled to receive additional

compensation, and the duration of the Agreement shall be extended. A written request for additional compensation shall be given by the CM to the Owner within thirty (30) TEN (10) days of the occurrence of the event giving rise to such request. The amount of additional compensation to be paid and the amount of extension of the duration of this Agreement shall be determined on the basis of the CM's cost, a customary and reasonable adjustment in the CM's fixed or lump sum fee consistent with the provisions of Article-7 THIS AGREEMENT, and a determination of the length of the extensions of the duration of this Agreement.

5.1.3 Changes in the CM's Basic Services

Changes in the CM's Basic Services IN PARAGRAPHS 3.2, 3.3 AND 3.4 and entitlement to additional compensation shall be made by a written amendment to this Agreement executed by the Owner and the CM. The amendment shall be executed by the Owner and CM prior to the CM performing the services required by the amendment. The CM shall proceed to perform the services required by the amendment only after receiving notice directing the CM to proceed. THE CM SHALL NOT BE ENTITLED TO COMPENSATION FOR WORK PERFORMED WITHOUT A WRITTEN AMENDMENT.

5.1.4 Payment of Additional Compensation

The CM shall submit invoices for additional compensation with its invoice for Basic Services and payment shall be made pursuant to the provisions of Article 7 of this Agreement.

5.2 <u>CHANGES TO THE WORK OR CONSTRUCTION PHASE</u> BASIC SERVICES

THE OWNER MAY, AT ANY TIME, BY WRITTEN ORDER DESIGNATED OR INDICATED TO BE A CHANGE ORDER, MAKE ANY CHANGE OR MODIFICATION IN THE WORK OR ADD TO THE WORK WITHIN THE GENERAL SCOPE OF THE CONTRACT, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO CHANGES: (1) IN THE SPECIFICATIONS OR DRAWINGS; (2) IN THE SEQUENCE, METHOD OR MANNER OF PERFORMANCE OF THE WORK; (3) IN THE OWNER-FURNISHED FACILITIES, EQUIPMENT, MATERIALS, SERVICES OR SITE; OR (4) DIRECTING ACCELERATION IN THE PERFORMANCE OF THE WORK.

THE PARTIES AGREE THAT NOTWITHSTANDING ANY LANGUAGE TO THE CONTRARY IN PARAGRAPHS 5.2.1THROUGH 5.2.4, THE CM'S FEE ON ANY ADDITIONAL WORK AND THE FEE REDUCTION FOR ANY WORK OR ALLOWANCES REMOVED FROM THE SCOPE OF WORK SHALL BE BASED ON THE SAME PERCENTAGE FEE SPECIFIED IN PARAGRAPH 7.4.1, UNLESS THE CM PERFORMS THE WORK WITH ITS OWN FORCES AS ALLOWED IN THIS AGREEMENT. THE PARTIES AGREE PARAGRAPHS 5.2.1.1 THROUGH 5.2.1.3 ARE THAT INTENDED TO GOVERN **PAYMENT** CONTRACTORS AND THEIR SUBCONTRACTORS FOR PERFORMING WORK ASSOCIATED WITH A CHANGE, UNLESS THE CM PERFORMS THE WORK WITH ITS OWN FORCES AS ALLOWED IN THIS AGREEMENT. IF THE CM PERFORMS THE WORK WITH ITS OWN FORCES, THE CM ALSO BE REFERRED TO BY "CONTRACTOR" IN PARAGRAPHS 5.2.1.1 THROUGH 5.2.1.3. THE PARTIES SPECIFICALLY AGREE THAT ANY ADJUSTMENT TO THE AMOUNT THAT COULD BE ADDED FOR GENERAL CONDITIONS, IF ANY, SHALL NEGOTIATED IN GOOD FAITH BETWEEN THE PARTIES BASED UPON THE ADDITIONAL WORK ACTUALLY REQUIRED TO BE PERFORMED BY THE CM AS A RESULT OF THE CHANGE.

5.2.1 <u>OWNER DIRECTED CHANGES TO THE WORK</u> REQUIRING AN INCREASE IN GMP

IF THE CHANGE IN OR ADDITION TO THE WORK WILL RESULT IN AN INCREASE IN THE GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE, THE OWNER SHALL HAVE THE RIGHT TO REQUIRE THE PERFORMANCE THEREOF ON A LUMP SUM BASIS, A UNIT PRICE BASIS OR A TIME AND MATERIAL BASIS, ALL AS HEREINAFTER MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED (THE RIGHT OF THE OWNER AS AFORESAID SHALL APPLY WITH RESPECT TO EACH SUCH CHANGE IN THE WORK).

5.2.1.1 IF THE OWNER ELECTS TO HAVE THE CHANGE IN THE WORK PERFORMED ON A LUMP SUM BASIS, ITS ELECTION SHALL BE BASED ON A LUMP SUM PROPOSAL WHICH SHALL BE SUBMITTED BY THE CM TO THE OWNER WITHIN TEN (10) DAYS OF THE CM'S RECEIPT OF A REQUEST THEREFOR (BUT THE OWNER'S REQUEST FOR A LUMP SUM PROPOSAL SHALL NOT BE DEEMED AN ELECTION BY THE OWNER TO HAVE THE CHANGE IN THE WORK PERFORMED ON A LUMP SUM BASIS). THE CM'S PROPOSAL SHALL BE ITEMIZED AND SEGREGATED BY LABOR AND MATERIALS FOR THE VARIOUS COMPONENTS OF THE CHANGE IN OR ADDITION TO THE WORK (NO AGGREGATE LABOR TOTAL WILL BE ACCEPTABLE) AND SHALL BE ACCOMPANIED BY SIGNED PROPOSALS OF ANY CONTRACTORS WHO WILL PERFORM ANY PORTION OF THE CHANGE IN, OR ADDITION TO, THE WORK AND OF ANY PERSONS WHO WILL FURNISH MATERIALS OR EQUIPMENT FOR INCORPORATION THEREIN. PROPOSAL SHALL ALSO INCLUDE THE CM'S ESTIMATE OF THE TIME REQUIRED TO PERFORM SAID CHANGES OR ADDITIONAL WORK.

5.2.1.1.1 THE PORTION OF THE PROPOSAL RELATING TO LABOR, BY THE FORCES OF ANY OF THE INCLUDE: REASONABLY CONTRACTORS, MAY ANTICIPATED GROSS WAGES OF JOB SITE LABOR, INCLUDING FOREMEN, WHO WILL BE DIRECTLY INVOLVED IN THE CHANGE IN THE WORK (FOR SUCH TIME AS THEY WILL BE SO INVOLVED), PLUS PREMIUM COSTS OF OVERTIME TIME, IF OVERTIME IS ANTICIPATED; A MAXIMUM LABOR BURDEN OF THIRTY NINE PERCENT (39%) OF THE ACTUAL COST OF LABOR BY ANY SUCH CONTRACTOR IN CONNECTION WITH SUCH LABOR; AND UP TO FIFTEEN PERCENT (15%) OF SUCH ANTICIPATED GROSS WAGES AND LABOR BURDEN, AS OVERHEAD AND PROFIT FOR ANY SUCH CONTRACTOR, AS APPLICABLE (SAID OVERHEAD AND PROFIT TO INCLUDE ALL EXTENDED GENERAL CONDITIONS AND SUPERVISION).

THE PORTION OF THE PROPOSAL RELATING TO MATERIALS MAY INCLUDE THE REASONABLY ANTICIPATED DIRECT COSTS TO THE CONTRACTOR OR TO ANY OF ITS SUBCONTRACTORS OF MATERIALS TO BE PURCHASED FOR INCORPORATION IN THE CHANGE IN THE WORK, PLUS TRANSPORTATION AND APPLICABLE SALES AND USE TAXES AND UP TO FIFTEEN PERCENT (15%) OF SAID DIRECT MATERIAL COSTS AS OVERHEAD AND PROFIT FOR THE CONTRACTOR OR ANY OF ITS SUBCONTRACTORS (SAID OVERHEAD AND PROFIT TO INCLUDE ALL SMALL TOOLS), AND MAY FURTHER INCLUDE THE CONTRACTOR'S AND ANY OF ITS SUBCONTRACTOR'S ANTICIPATED REASONABLY RENTAL COSTS CONNECTION WITH THE CHANGE IN THE WORK (EITHER

ACTUAL OR DISCOUNTED LOCAL PUBLISHED RATES), PLUS UP TO SIX PERCENT (6%) THEREOF AS OVERHEAD AND PROFIT FOR ANY OF THE CONTRACTORS, AS APPLICABLE (SAID OVERHEAD AND PROFIT TO INCLUDE EXTENDED GENERAL CONDITIONS SUPERVISION). IF ANY OF THE ITEMS INCLUDED IN THE LUMP SUM PROPOSAL ARE COVERED BY UNIT PRICES CONTAINED IN THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS, THE OWNER MAY, IF IT REQUIRES THE CHANGE IN THE WORK TO BE PERFORMED ON A LUMP SUM BASIS, ELECT TO USE THESE UNIT PRICES IN LIEU OF THE SIMILAR ITEMS INCLUDED IN THE LUMP SUM PROPOSAL IN WHICH EVENT AN APPROPRIATE DEDUCTION WILL BE MADE IN THE LUMP SUM AMOUNT PRIOR TO THE APPLICATION OF ANY ALLOWED OVERHEAD AND PROFIT PERCENTAGES. NO OVERHEAD AND PROFIT SHALL BE APPLIED TO ANY UNIT PRICES.

5.2.1.1.3 THE CM SHALL PROVIDE ANY DOCUMENTATION THAT MAY BE REQUESTED BY THE OWNER TO SUPPORT THE CHANGE PROPOSAL SUCH AS PAYROLL RECORDS, INSURANCE RATES, MATERIAL QUOTES OR RENTAL QUOTES.

5.2.1.1.4 THE LUMP SUM PROPOSAL MAY INCLUDE UP TO SIX PERCENT (6%) OF THE AMOUNT WHICH THE CONTRACTOR WILL PAY TO ANY SUBCONTRACTORS FOR THE CHANGE IN THE WORK AS A COMMISSION TO THE CONTRACTOR. THE CHANGE PROPOSAL FORM ATTACHED TO THIS AGREEMENT AS APPENDIX B-2 SHALL BE USED TO SUBMIT THE CHANGE PROPOSAL TO THE OWNER.

5.2.1.1.5 IN THE EVENT THAT THE CM FAILS TO SUBMIT HIS PROPOSAL WITHIN THE DESIGNATED PERIOD, THE OWNER MAY ORDER THE CM TO PROCEED WITH THE CHANGE OR ADDITION TO THE WORK AND THE CM SO PROCEED. THE OWNER UNILATERALLY DETERMINE THE REASONABLE COST AND TIME TO PERFORM THE WORK IN QUESTION, WHICH DETERMINATION SHALL BE FINAL AND BINDING UPON THE CM.

5.2.1.1.6 IN THE EVENT THAT THE PARTIES ARE UNABLE TO AGREE AS TO THE REASONABLE COST AND TIME TO PERFORM THE CHANGE IN OR ADDITION TO THE WORK BASED UPON THE CM'S PROPOSAL AND THE OWNER DOES NOT ELECT TO HAVE THE CHANGE IN THE WORK PERFORMED ON A TIME AND MATERIAL BASIS, THE OWNER MAY CHOOSE TO MAKE A DETERMINATION OF THE REASONABLE COST AND TIME TO PERFORM THE CHANGE IN THE WORK, BASED UPON THEIR OWN ESTIMATES, THE CM'S SUBMISSION OR A COMBINATION THEREOF, EXCEPT FOR A CHANGE ORDER INITIALLY ESTABLISHING THE GMP FOR THE PROJECT OR INITIALLY ESTABLISHING A PARTIAL GMP FOR A PORTION OF THE WORK INCLUDED IN THE ORIGINAL PROJECT SCOPE. A CHANGE ORDER SHALL BE ISSUED IN THIS CASE FOR THE AMOUNTS OF COST AND TIME DETERMINED BY THE OWNER AND SHALL BECOME BINDING UPON THE CM UNLESS THE CM SUBMITS ITS PROTEST IN WRITING TO THE OWNER WITHIN THIRTY (30) DAYS OF THE ISSUANCE OF THE CHANGE ORDER. OWNER HAS THE RIGHT TO DIRECT IN WRITING THE CM TO PERFORM THE CHANGE IN THE WORK, WHICH IS THE SUBJECT OF SUCH CHANGE ORDER. FAILURE OF THE PARTIES TO REACH AGREEMENT REGARDING THE COST AND TIME OF THE PERFORMING THE CHANGE IN THE WORK AND/OR ANY PENDING PROTEST, SHALL NOT RELIEVE THE CM FROM PERFORMING THE CHANGE IN THE WORK PROMPTLY AND EXPEDITIOUSLY.

5.2.1.1.7 THE OWNER RESERVES THE RIGHT TO REJECT THE CM'S PROPOSAL FOR A CHANGE IN THE WORK AND TO ELECT TO PERFORM SAID WORK USING A SEPARATE CONTRACTOR. UNDER SUCH CIRCUMSTANCES, THE CM SHALL COORDINATE THE PERFORMANCE OF THE WORK.

5.2.1.2 IF THE OWNER ELECTS TO HAVE THE CHANGE IN THE WORK PERFORMED ON A TIME AND MATERIAL BASIS, THE SAME SHALL BE PERFORMED, BY THE FORCES OF ANY OF THE CONTRACTORS, AT ACTUAL COST TO THE ENTITY PERFORMING THE CHANGE IN THE WORK. THE CHANGE PROPOSAL FORM ATTACHED AS APPENDIX B-1 SHALL BE USED TO SUBMIT THE INITIAL CHANGE PROPOSAL TO THE OWNER FOR APPROVAL TO PROCEED. THE CM SHALL MAINTAIN RECORDS TO SUBMIT TO THE OWNER SUCH AS DAILY TIME AND MATERIAL TICKETS, TO INCLUDE THE IDENTIFICATION NUMBER ASSIGNED TO THE CHANGE IN THE WORK, THE LOCATION AND DESCRIPTION OF THE CHANGE IN THE WORK, THE CLASSIFICATION OF LABOR EMPLOYED (AND NAMES AND EMPLOYEE NUMBERS), THE MATERIALS USED, THE EQUIPMENT RENTED (NOT TOOLS) AND SUCH OTHER EVIDENCE OF COST AS THE OWNER MAY REQUIRE. THE OWNER MAY REQUIRE AUTHENTICATION OF ALL TIME AND MATERIAL TICKETS AND INVOICES BY PERSONS DESIGNATED BY THE OWNER FOR SUCH PURPOSE. THE FAILURE OF THE CM TO SECURE ANY REQUIRED AUTHENTICATION SHALL, IF THE OWNER ELECTS TO TREAT IT AS SUCH, CONSTITUTE A WAIVER BY THE CM OF ANY CLAIM FOR THE COST OF THAT PORTION OF THE CHANGE IN THE WORK COVERED BY A NON-AUTHENTICATED TICKET OR PROVIDED, INVOICE; HOWEVER, THAT AUTHENTICATION OF ANY SUCH TICKET OR INVOICE BY THE OWNER SHALL NOT CONSTITUTE AN ACKNOWLEDGMENT BY THE OWNER THAT THE ITEMS THEREON WERE REASONABLY REQUIRED FOR THE CHANGE IN THE WORK.

THE CHANGE PROPOSAL FORM ATTACHED APPENDIX B-2 SHALL BE USED TO SUBMIT THE FINAL CHANGE PROPOSAL TO THE OWNER AFTER THE WORK IS COMPLETE. THE FINAL CHANGE PROPOSAL SHALL DOCUMENT ALL COSTS AND EXPENSES. APPENDIX B-2 SHALL BE FILLED OUT IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE INSTRUCTIONS IN PARAGRAPH 5.2.1.1, AND ITS SUBPARAGRAPHS.

5.2.1.3 CHANGES IN THE WORK TO BE COMPLETED ON A UNIT PRICE BASIS SHALL BE QUANTIFIED BY THE DESIGNER OR AN INDEPENDENT THIRD PARTY AND SHALL BE COMPLETED AT AN ALL INCLUSIVE RATE ESTABLISHED IN THE BID PROPOSAL, UNLESS MUTUALLY AGREED UPON PRICE IS ESTABLISHED BY THE OWNER AND CM. THE UNIT PRICES INCLUDE THE COST OF ALL MATERIALS, TAXES, SHIPPING AND DELIVERY CHARGES, LABOR AND LABOR BURDEN, INSURANCE, SUPERVISION, OVERHEAD AND PROFIT. TIME TO COMPLETE ANY WORK DONE ON A UNIT PRICE BASIS FOR QUANTITIES WITHIN THE BASE BID ALLOWANCE AMOUNT IS INCLUDED IN THE BASE BID. THE UNIT PRICE DOES NOT INCLUDE BONDS. PROCEDURES FOR QUANTIFYING UNITS OF MEASURE SHALL BE PROPOSED BY THE DESIGNER AND AGREED TO BY THE CM AND OWNER PRIOR TO THE

COMMENCEMENT OF THE WORK TO BE COMPLETED ON A UNIT BASE PRICE. WORK PERFORMED WITHOUT SUCH AGREEMENT IN PLACE SHALL BE DEEMED TO HAVE BEEN DONE AT THE SOLE RISK AND EXPENSE OF THE CM. TIME FOR QUANTITIES EXCEEDING THE BASE BID ALLOWANCE WILL BE EVALUATED BASED ON THE EFFECT OF THE CHANGE IN THE WORK ON THE CRITICAL PATH OF THE PROJECT.

5.2.1.3.1 NO OVERHEAD AND PROFIT WILL BE PAID BY THE OWNER ON ACCOUNT OF A CHANGE IN THE WORK EXCEPT AS SPECIFICALLY PROVIDED IN THIS SECTION. OVERHEAD AND PROFIT, AS ALLOWED IN THIS SECTION, SHALL BE DEEMED TO INCLUDE ALL COSTS EXPENSES WHICH THE CM OR ANY OF CONTRACTORS MAY INCUR IN THE PERFORMANCE OF A CHANGE IN THE WORK AND WHICH ARE NOT OTHERWISE SPECIFICALLY RECOVERABLE BY THEM PURSUANT TO THIS SECTION.

5.2.1.4 THE OWNER MAY DIRECT IN WRITING THE CM TO BEGIN CHANGES IN THE WORK PRIOR ISSUANCE OF A FORMAL CHANGE ORDER. SHALL PROMPTLY PERFORM THE CHANGES IN THE WORK DIRECTED BY THE OWNER IN A MANNER THAT SHALL RESULT IN MINIMUM IMPACT ON THE CRITICAL PATH.

5.2.2 CM NOTICE OF CHANGE

IF THE CM OR ANY OF THE CONTRACTORS ASSERTS THAT ANY EVENT OR OCCURRENCE HAS CAUSED A CHANGE IN OR ADDITION TO THE WORK WHICH CHANGE CAUSES AN INCREASE OR DECREASE IN THE GMP OR THE TIME REQUIRED FOR THE PERFORMANCE OF ANY PART OF THE WORK UNDER THE CONTRACT INCLUDING WORK NOT AFFECTED DIRECTLY BY THE CHANGE, THE CM SHALL, WITHIN TEN (10) DAYS OF SUCH EVENT UNLESS SUCH EVENT WAS NOT DISCOVERED IN THE EXERCISE OF REASONABLE DILIGENCE, IN WHICH EVENT THE TEN (10) DAY NOTICE PERIOD SHALL COMMENCE UPON DISCOVERY OR WHEN THE CM SHOULD HAVE DISCOVERED SUCH EVENT, GIVE THE OWNER WRITTEN NOTICE AS HEREIN REQUIRED. SAID NOTICE SHALL INCLUDE THE INSTRUCTIONS OR CIRCUMSTANCES THAT ARE THE BASIS OF THE CLAIM AND THE CM'S BEST ESTIMATE OF THE COST AND TIME INVOLVED.

IF THE CM INTENDS TO ASSERT A CLAIM UNDER THIS SECTION, HE MUST, WITHIN TEN (10) DAYS AFTER THE FURNISHING OF A WRITTEN NOTICE AS OUTLINED ABOVE, SUBMIT TO THE OWNER STATEMENT SETTING FORTH THE SPECIFIC NATURE AND ANTICIPATED COST OF SUCH CLAIM, UNLESS THIS PERIOD IS EXTENDED BY THE OWNER. STATEMENT OF CLAIM HEREUNDER MAY BE INCLUDED IN THE NOTICE REQUIRED ABOVE. THE STATEMENT OF CLAIM SHALL INCLUDE ALL DIRECT, INDIRECT AND IMPACT COSTS ASSOCIATED WITH THE CHANGE, AS WELL AS THE CM'S ESTIMATE OF THE SCHEDULE IMPACT OF THE CHANGE, IF ANY. THE CM AND THE CONTRACTORS SHALL NOT BE ENTITLED REIMBURSEMENT OR AN INCREASE IN THE GMP FOR ANY CLAIMS THAT ARE NOT FILED IN STRICT CONFORMANCE WITH THIS SECTION. THE CM SHALL INDEMNIFY AND HOLD THE OWNER HARMLESS AGAINST ANY CLAIMS BY THE CONTRACTORS THAT ARE WAIVED THEY ARE NOT FILED IN CONFORMANCE WITH THIS SECTION.

IF THE PARTIES ARE UNABLE TO AGREE TO THE REASONABLE COST AND TIME TO PERFORM THE CHANGE, OR ARE UNABLE TO AGREE AS TO WHETHER A CHANGE OCCURRED, THE OWNER SHALL MAKE A UNILATERAL DETERMINATION AS DESCRIBED IN THIS SECTION. THE CM SHALL PROCEED WITH THE WORK PURSUANT TO THE PROVISIONS OF THIS SECTION.

5.2.3 GENERAL PROVISIONS RELATED TO CHANGES THE CM SHALL NOT BE ENTITLED TO ANY AMOUNT FOR INDIRECT COSTS, DAMAGES OR EXPENSES OF ANY NATURE, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, SO-CALLED "IMPACT" COSTS, LABOR INEFFICIENCY, WAGE, MATERIAL OR OTHER ESCALATIONS BEYOND THE PRICES UPON WHICH THE PROPOSAL IS BASED AND TO WHICH THE PARTIES HAVE AGREED PURSUANT TO THE PROVISIONS OF THIS SECTION, AND WHICH THE CM, THE CONTRACTORS OR ANY OTHER PERSON MAY INCUR AS A RESULT OF DELAYS, INTERFERENCES, SUSPENSIONS, CHANGES IN SEQUENCE OR THE LIKE, FOR WHATEVER CAUSE, WHETHER REASONABLE OR UNREASONABLE, FORESEEABLE OR UNFORESEEABLE, OR AVOIDABLE OR UNAVOIDABLE, ARISING FROM THE PERFORMANCE OF ANY AND ALL CHANGES IN THE WORK PERFORMED PURSUANT TO THIS SECTION, UNLESS THE DELAY IS CAUSED SOLELY BY THE OWNER OR DESIGNER. IT IS UNDERSTOOD AND AGREED THAT THE CM'S AND THE CONTRACTORS' SOLE AND EXCLUSIVE REMEDY IN SUCH EVENT SHALL BE RECOVERY OF DIRECT COSTS AS COMPENSABLE HEREUNDER AND AN EXTENSION OF THE CONTRACT TIME, BUT ONLY IN ACCORDANCE WITH PROVISIONS OF THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS. CLAIM BY THE CM HEREUNDER SHALL BE ALLOWED IF ASSERTED AFTER FINAL PAYMENT FOR CONSTRUCTION OR THE PROJECT UNDER AGREEMENT. NO CLAIM RELATING TO OR FLOWING FROM A PARTICULAR CHANGE SHALL BE ALLOWED AFTER EXECUTION OF THE CHANGE ORDER RELATING TO THAT CHANGE OR COMMENCEMENT OF THE CHANGE BY THE CM, EXCEPT AS SPECIFICALLY PROVIDED IN THIS SECTION.

IF ANY DISPUTE SHOULD ARISE BETWEEN THE PARTIES WITH RESPECT TO AN INCREASE OR DECREASE IN THE GMP OR AN EXPANSION OR CONTRACTION IN THE CONTRACT TIME AS A RESULT OF A CHANGE IN THE WORK, THE CM SHALL NOT SUSPEND PERFORMANCE OF A CHANGE IN THE WORK OR THE WORK ITSELF UNLESS OTHERWISE SO ORDERED BY THE OWNER IN WRITING. THE OWNER SHALL, HOWEVER, PAY TO THE CM UP TO THE OWNER'S REASONABLE ESTIMATED VALUE OF THE CHANGE IN THE WORK, REGARDLESS OF THE DISPUTE, IF SAID CHANGE IN THE WORK RESULTS IN AN INCREASE IN THE CONTRACT SUM; AND THE OWNER SHALL HAVE THE RIGHT TO DECREASE THE CONTRACT SUM UP TO THE OWNER'S REASONABLE ESTIMATED VALUE OF THE CHANGE IN THE WORK, REGARDLESS OF THE DISPUTE, IF SAID CHANGE IN THE WORK RESULTS IN A DECREASE IN THE CONTRACT THE CM'S ACCEPTANCE OF PAYMENT SUM. FOLLOWING A UNILATERAL DECISION BY THE OWNER SHALL NOT CONSTITUTE A WAIVER OF ANY CLAIM THE CM MAY HAVE FOR ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION OR TIME. HOWEVER, ANY CLAIM THE CM MAY HAVE SHALL FILED IN STRICT CONFORMANCE WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.

5.2.4 <u>CHANGES REQUIRING A DECREASE IN GMP</u>
<u>IF THE CHANGE IN THE WORK WILL RESULT IN A</u> DECREASE IN THE GMP, INCLUDING THE RETURN OF ALLOWANCES TO THE OWNER, THE OWNER MAY REQUEST A QUOTATION BY THE CM OF THE AMOUNT OF SUCH DECREASE, INCLUDING ANY PROPOSED DEDUCTION TO THE CM'S FEE AND/OR GENERAL CONDITIONS, FOR USE IN PREPARING A CHANGE THE CM'S QUOTATION SHALL BE FORWARDED TO THE OWNER WITHIN TEN (10) DAYS OF THE OWNER'S REQUEST AND, IF ACCEPTABLE TO THE OWNER, SHALL BE INCORPORATED IN THE CHANGE ORDER. IF NOT ACCEPTABLE, THE PARTIES SHALL MAKE EVERY REASONABLE EFFORT TO AGREE AS TO THE AMOUNT OF SUCH DECREASE, WHICH MAY BE BASED ON A LUMP SUM PROPERLY ITEMIZED, ON UNIT PRICES STATED IN THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND/OR ON SUCH OTHER BASIS AS THE PARTIES MAY MUTUALLY DETERMINE. IF THE PARTIES ARE UNABLE TO SO AGREE, THE AMOUNT OF SUCH DECREASE SHALL BE THE TOTAL OF THE ESTIMATED REDUCTION IN ACTUAL COST OF THE WORK, AS DETERMINED BY THE OWNER IN ITS REASONABLE JUDGMENT. THE CM'S ACCEPTANCE OF PAYMENT FOLLOWING A UNILATERAL DECISION BY THE OWNER SHALL NOT CONSTITUTE A WAIVER OF ANY CLAIM THE CM MAY HAVE FOR ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION. HOWEVER, ANY CLAIM THE CM MAY HAVE SHALL BE FILED IN STRICT CONFORMANCE WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.

5.2.5. MINOR CHANGES IN THE WORK
THE OWNER SHALL HAVE AUTHORITY TO ORDER MINOR
CHANGES IN THE WORK NOT INVOLVING AN
ADJUSTMENT IN THE CONTRACT SUM OR AN
EXTENSION OF THE CONTRACT TIME AND NOT
INCONSISTENT WITH THE INTENT OF THE CONTRACT
DOCUMENTS. SUCH CHANGES SHALL BE EFFECTED BY
WRITTEN ORDER, AND SHALL BE BINDING ON THE
OWNER AND THE CM. THE CM SHALL CARRY OUT SUCH
WRITTEN ORDERS PROMPTLY.

THE CM SHALL NOT PERFORM ANY CHANGES IN THE WORK UNLESS AUTHORIZED IN WRITING BY THE DESIGNER OR OWNER. THE CM'S PERFORMANCE OF MINOR CHANGES PURSUANT TO THIS SECTION SHALL NOT CONSTITUTE A WAIVER OF ANY CLAIM THE CM MAY HAVE FOR ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION OR TIME. HOWEVER, ANY CLAIM THE CM MAY HAVE SHALL BE FILED IN STRICT CONFORMANCE WITH THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.

5.2.6 DIFFERING SITE CONDITIONS SHOULD THE CM ENCOUNTER SUBSURFACE AND/OR LATENT CONDITIONS AT THE SITE MATERIALLY DIFFERING FROM THOSE SHOWN ON THE DRAWINGS OR INDICATED IN THE SPECIFICATIONS OR DIFFERING MATERIALLY FROM THOSE ORDINARILY ENCOUNTERED AND GENERALLY RECOGNIZED AS INHERENT IN WORK THE CHARACTER PROVIDED FOR IN THIS CONTRACT, HE SHALL IMMEDIATELY GIVE NOTICE TO THE OWNER OF SUCH CONDITIONS BEFORE THEY ARE DISTURBED. THE OWNER AND THE DESIGNER SHALL THEREUPON PROMPTLY INVESTIGATE THE CONDITIONS AND IF THEY FIND THAT THEY MATERIALLY DIFFER THOSE SHOWN ON THE DRAWINGS INDICATED IN THE SPECIFICATIONS, THEY SHALL AT ONCE MAKE SUCH CHANGES IN THE DRAWINGS AND/OR SPECIFICATIONS AS THEY MAY FIND NECESSARY. ANY INCREASE OR DECREASE OF COST RESULTING FROM SUCH CHANGES SHALL BE ADJUSTED IN THE MANNER PROVIDED HEREIN FOR ADJUSTMENTS AS TO EXTRA AND/OR ADDITIONAL WORK AND CHANGES. HOWEVER, NEITHER THE OWNER NOR THE DESIGNER SHALL BE LIABLE OR RESPONSIBLE FOR ADDITIONAL WORK, COSTS OR CHANGES TO THE WORK THAT COULD HAVE BEEN REASONABLY DETERMINED FROM ANY GEOTECHNICAL, SOILS AND OTHER REPORTS, SURVEYS AND ANALYSES MADE AVAILABLE FOR THE CM'S REVIEW OR THAT COULD OF BEEN DISCOVERED BY THE CM THROUGH THE PERFORMANCE OF ITS OBLIGATIONS PURSUANT TO THIS AGREEMENT.

5.3 GENERAL PROVISIONS REGARDING CHANGES IN CONTRACTOR WORK. IN THE EVENT THE WORK INCLUDED IN THE ORIGINAL CONTRACT ISSUED TO A CONTRACTOR IS CHANGED, OR NEW CONTRACTS ARE ISSUED, THE CM SHALL NOTIFY THE OWNER OF THE CHANGE OR THE NEW CONTRACT, INCLUDING THE NATURE AND REASON FOR THE CHANGE OR NEW CONTRACT AND THE ASSOCIATED COST. REGARDLESS OF WHETHER THE CHANGE OR NEW CONTRACT IS BELIEVED TO RESULT IN AN INCREASE OR DECREASE IN THE GMP. THE OWNER AND CM SHALL REVIEW ALL CHANGES OR NEW CONTRACTS THAT WERE NOT INCORPORATED INTO A CHANGE ORDER BETWEEN THE OWNER AND CM OR RESULTED IN THE USE OF EITHER OF THE CM'S CONTINGENCIES AT THE CONCLUSION OF THE PROJECT IN ORDER TO DETERMINE WHETHER THE OWNER IS ENTITLED TO A REDUCTION IN THE COST OF WORK PORTION OF THE GMP AS IT IS DEFINED IN PARAGRAPH 7.4.1.

ARTICLE 6 OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 6.1 The Owner shall provide to the CM complete information regarding the Owner's requirements for the Project.
- 6.2 The Owner shall examine information submitted by the CM and shall render decisions thereto promptly.
- 6.3 The Owner shall furnish design, legal, accounting and insurance counseling services as may be necessary for the Project.
- 6.4 The Owner shall furnish insurance for the Project as specified in Article 8.
- 6.5 If the Owner observes or otherwise becomes aware of any fault or defect in the Project or nonconformity with the Contract Documents, the Owner shall give prompt written notice thereof to the CM.
- 6.6 The Owner shall furnish required information and approvals and perform its responsibilities and activities in a timely manner to facilitate orderly progress of the Work in cooperation with the CM, consistent with this Agreement, and in accordance with the planning and scheduling requirements and budgetary restraints of the Project as determined by the CM.
- 6.7 The Owner shall retain a Designer whose services, duties and responsibilities shall be described in a written agreement between the Owner and Designer. The services, duties, and responsibilities of the Designer set out in the agreement between the Owner and Designer shall be compatible and

consistent with this Agreement and the Contract Documents. The Owner shall, in its agreement with the Designer, require that the Designer perform its services in cooperation with the CM, consistent with this Agreement and in accordance with the planning, scheduling and budgetary requirements of the Project as determined by the Owner and documented by the CM. The terms and conditions of the agreement between the Owner and the Designer shall not be changed or waived without written consent of the CM, whose consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.

- 6.8 The Owner shall approve the Project and Construction Budget and any subsequent revisions as provided in Paragraph 3.2.3.2 of this Agreement.
- 6.9 If the Owner contracts separately with any other parties, the Owner shall cause all such agreements to be compatible and consistent with this Agreement. Each of the agreements shall include waiver of subrogation as required herein.
- 6.10 At the request of the CM, sufficient copies of interim and final BIDDING drawings, specifications and Contract Documents shall be furnished to OR PRINTED BY the CM by the Owner—at the Owner's expense. THE CM SHALL BE SOLELY RESPONSIBLE FOR THE COST OF ANY DRAWINGS, SPECIFICATIONS AND CONTRACT DOCUMENTS REQUIRED AFTER BIDDING THE PROJECT.
- 6.11 The Owner shall in a timely manner secure, submit and pay for necessary approvals, easements, assessments, permits and charges required for the construction, use or occupancy of permanent structures, or for permanent changes in existing facilities.
- 6.12 The Owner shall furnish evidence satisfactory to the CM that sufficient funds are available and committed for the entire cost of the Project. Unless such reasonable evidence is furnished, the CM is not required to commence its services and may, if such evidence is not presented within a reasonable time, suspend the services specified in this Agreement upon fifteen (15) days written notice to the Owner and in such event, the CM shall be compensated in the manner provided in Article 9.2. THE OWNER MAY AUTHORIZE THE CM TO PROCEED WITH THE WORK ON THE PROJECT IN DISCREET PHASES IF ALL OF THE FUNDS REQUIRED FOR THE ENTIRE PROJECT ARE NOT IDENTIFIED AT THE TIME THIS AGREEMENT IS EXECUTED BY THE PARTIES.
- 6.13 The Owner, its representatives and consultants, including Designers, shall $\underline{\sf ENDEAVOR\ TO}$ communicate with the Contractors only through the CM.
- 6.14 The Owner shall send to the CM and shall require the Designer to send the CM copies of all notices and communications sent to or received by the Owner or Designer relating to the Project.
- 6.15 The Owner shall designate, in writing, an officer, employee or other authorized representatives to act in the Owner's behalf with respect to the Project. This representative shall have the authority to approve changes in the scope of the project and shall be available during working hours and as often as may be required to render decisions and furnish information in a timely manner. SO AS NOT TO DELAY THE PROJECT. THE CM ACKNOWLEDGES THAT SOME CHANGES IN THE SCOPE OF THE PROJECT MAY REQUIRE APPROVAL BY THE BOARD OF EDUCATION. THE CM SHALL NOTIFY THE OWNER IN WRITING OF ANY DEADLINES FOR RESPONSES AND HOW THE OWNER'S

FAILURE TO RESPOND BY THE STATED DEADLINE WILL IMPACT THE PROJECT SCHEDULE.

- 6.16 The Owner shall make payments to the CM on the basis of the Contractor's payment applications that are certified by the CM and on the basis of the CM's invoices for its services performed. PRIOR TO PAYMENT BY THE OWNER, THE DESIGNER SHALL REVIEW AND APPROVE THE CONTRACTOR'S PAY APPLICATIONS IN ACCORDANCE WITH PARAGRAPHS 3.5.3.6 AND 3.5.3.7.
- 6.17 The parties acknowledge that the Owner may perform all or part of its obligations pursuant to this Agreement through the Superintendent or his designee.

ARTICLE 7 COMPENSATION FOR CM SERVICES AND PAYMENT

7.1 Guaranteed Maximum Price

- 7.1.1 During the Design Phase, but not later than sixty (60) days prior to the date that the Work is advertised for bids, the Owner, at its sole option, may request the CM to propose a Guaranteed Maximum Price for the Project. The Guaranteed Maximum Price shall be documented by the CM as defined in Article 12 IN A MANNER ACCEPTABLE TO THE OWNER and, once established, the Guaranteed Maximum Price shall be subject to modification only as defined in this Agreement. NOTWITHSTANDING THE ABOVE, THE OWNER, IN ITS SOLE DISCRETION, MAY ELECT TO ESTABLISH THE COST OF THE WORK PORTION OF THE GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE AFTER THE CM RECEIVES BIDS FOR THE WORK. IN THE EVENT THE OWNER ELECTS TO ESTABLISH THE COST OF THE WORK PORTION OF THE GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE AFTER BIDS ARE RECEIVED, THE FEE, GENERAL CONDITIONS, OWNERS CONTINGENCY, CM'S BONDS AND INSURANCE AND CM CONTINGENCY PORTIONS OF THE GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE SHALL BE ESTABLISHED UTILIZING THE MONETARY SUMMARY SHOWN IN 7.8. THE LINE ITEMS IN THE GMP SHALL CONSIST OF THE COST OF THE WORK, OWNERS CONTINGENCY, CM'S CONTINGENCY, GENERAL CONDITIONS, CM'S BONDS AND INSURANCE, AND CM'S FEE FOR CONSTRUCTION.
- 7.1.1.1 The Guaranteed Maximum Price shall be submitted to the Owner not more than thirty (30) FIFTEN (15) days after receipt by the CM of the Owner's request for the Guaranteed Maximum Price. The Owner shall accept such Guaranteed Maximum Price within fifteen (15) days of the date of the receipt unless such time is mutually agreed to be extended. If the Owner does not accept the Guaranteed Maximum Price within the time period herein provided, such price shall be presumed to be rejected by the Owner.
- 7.1.1.2 In the event the Owner does not accept the CM's proposed Guaranteed Maximum Price or elects not to go forward with the Project, the CM shall be reimbursed in accordance with the requirements for termination as defined in Paragraphs 9.1.1 and 9.1.3 of this Agreement. THE OWNER MAY TERMINATE THIS AGREEMENT ON TEN (10) DAYS WRITTEN NOTICE. IN THE EVENT THIS AGREEMENT IS TERMINATED PURSUANT TO THIS PROVISION, THE CM SHALL ONLY RECEIVE COMPENSATION FOR SERVICES AS OUTLINED IN ARTICLE 10.

7.1.1.3 In the event the Owner does not request the CM to establish a Guaranteed Maximum Price or does not accept the CM's Guaranteed Maximum Price, but chooses to proceed with the Project, then all provisions of this Agreement regarding the Guaranteed Maximum Price and adjustments thereto shall become null and void. IN THE EVENT THIS AGREEMENT IS TERMINATED PURSUANT TO THIS PROVISION, THE CM SHALL ONLY BE ENTITLED TO RECEIVE COMPENSATION FOR SERVICES AS OUTLINED IN ARTICLE 10. All other provisions of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect, with all Project costs being reimbursed to the CM by the Owner in accordance with this Agreement without the limitations imposed by Paragraph 12.1.65 thereof.

7.1.1.4 In the event that the Guaranteed Maximum Price is accepted by the Owner within the time stipulated herein, the applicable sections of Article 12 of this Agreement shall be completed and initialized by both parties to this Agreement and the CM shall become responsible for the means, methods. sequences, and procedures used in the construction of the Project and shall proceed with the CM's Basic Services. IN THE EVENT THAT THE GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE IS ACCEPTED BY THE OWNER, A CHANGE ORDER SHALL BE COMPLETED AND EXECUTED BY BOTH PARTIES TO AGREEMENT AND THE CM SHALL BECOME ONSIBLE FOR THE MEANS, METHODS, RESPONSIBLE AND PROCEDURES USED IN SEQUENCES, CONSTRUCTION OF THE PROJECT AND SHALL PROCEED WITH THE CM'S BASIC SERVICES.

7.1.1.5 Construction contracts for the Work required for the Project shall be between the CM and Contractors. The CM shall request and receive bids for each contract and shall advise the Owner with respect to award of a contract to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder SOLICIT AND AWARD THE CONTRACTS IN ACCORDANCE WITH N.C. GEN. STAT. § 143-128 TO-132. THE CONTRACTOR AND CM SHALL COMPLY IN ALL RESPECTS WITH THE OWNER'S MBE POLICIES, RULES AND REGULATIONS. The CM shall enter into a contract CONTRACTS with that THE LOWEST RESPONSIBLE AND RESPONSIVE BIDDERS bidder-within sixty (60) days after NOTICE OF APPROVAL OF THE GMP BY receipt of approval of award from the Owner; HOWEVER, THE CM SHALL NOT BE ENTITLED TO ADDITIONAL TIME TO COMPLETE THE PROJECT DUE TO ANY DELAY IN ENTERING INTO CONTRACTS WITH A BIDDER UNLESS THE DELAY IS DUE SOLELY TO THE ACTIONS OR INACTIONS OF THE OWNER.

7.1.1.6 The CM shall be eligible to perform work on the Project. Should the CM elect to do so, it shall be required to offer a sealed bid for such parts of the Project. The CM's bid shall be due on the date established for receipt of the other separate contractor bids. In the event that the CM is determined to be the lowest responsive and responsible bidder on such work, the Owner shall approve award to the CM and shall enter into a separate contract with the CM for that work. THE CM MAY PERFORM A PORTION OF THE WORK ONLY (1) BIDDING PRODUCES NO RESPONSIBLE, RESPONSIVE BIDDER FOR THAT PORTION OF THE WORK, THE LOWEST, RESPONSIVE, RESPONSIBLE BIDDER WILL NOT EXECUTE A CONTRACT FOR THE BID PORTION OF THE WORK, OR A CONTRACTOR DEFAULTS AND A PRE-QUALIFIED REPLACEMENT CANNOT BE OBTAINED IN A TIMELY MANNER, AND (2) THE OWNER APPROVES OF THE CM'S SELF-PERFORMING OF THE WORK. IN THE EVENT THE CM SELF-PERFORMS A PORTION OF THE WORK PURSUANT TO EITHER METHOD

NOTED ABOVE, IT SHALL BE PAID FOR THE DIRECT COST OF THE WORK WITH NO REIMBURSEMENT FOR OFFICE OVERHEAD OR FOR ANY OTHER WORK OTHERWISE INCLUDED IN THE GENERAL CONDITIONS. THE FEE FOR THE WORK WILL BE AT THE SAME CM FEE PERCENTAGE STATED IN 7.4.1. THIS PARAGRAPH SHALL NOT GOVERN COMPENSATION FOR WORK SELF-PERFORMED BY THE CM PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 5.2.

7.1.1.7 The Guaranteed Maximum Price is the total cost of the Project, as defined herein. The Guaranteed Maximum Price includes the cost of labor, equipment, supplies, materials, services and allowances to complete the project. The cost data shall be directly correlated to the specific design drawings and specifications in existence at the time the Guaranteed Maximum Price is prepared. The assumptions used in the preparation of the Guaranteed Maximum Price shall be identified by the CM as part of the Guaranteed Maximum Price documentation, in accordance with Paragraph 12.1.2, and appended hereto. AND INCORPORATED INTO THE CHANGE ORDER ESTABLISHING THE GMP.

THE GMP SHALL INCLUDE THE COST OF THE WORK, CM'S GENERAL CONDITIONS, BONDS/INSURANCE, AND THE CM'S FEE FOR CONSTRUCTION AND POST-CONSTRUCTION PHASE BASIC SERVICES. THE GMP ALSO INCLUDE A CM CONSTRUCTION CONTINGENCY FUND AND AN OWNER'S CONTINGENCY FUND. THE CM'S CONSTRUCTION CONTINGENCY FUND AND THE OWNER'S CONTINGENCY FUND SHALL ONLY BE UTILIZED AS OUTLINED IN PARAGRAPHS 7.1.1.7.1, AND 7.1.1.7.2. THE CM'S FEE SHALL BE PAID PURSUANT TO SECTION 7.4. THE GENERAL CONDITIONS SHALL BE PAID AS DESCRIBED IN 7.1.1.7.3.

7.1.1.7.1 UNLESS OTHERWISE AGREED IN WRITING, THE CM'S CONSTRUCTION CONTINGENCY MAY BE USED BY CM TO EXPEDITE THE WORK, ADDRESS THE SCHEDULING AND COORDINATION PROBLEMS, RESPOND TO A DEFAULT BY A NON-BONDED CONTRACTOR, AND REPAIR DAMAGED WORK IN PLACE WHERE THE RESPONSIBLE CONTRACTOR CANNOT BE IDENTIFIED BY THE CM AFTER REASONABLE EFFORTS TO IDENTIFY THE RESPONSIBLE PARTY ("CATEGORY A"). THE CM'S CONSTRUCTION CONTINGENCY MAY ALSO BE USED BY THE CM TO CORRECT DESIGN ISSUES THAT REASONABLY SHOULD HAVE BEEN DISCOVERED BY THE CM DURING THE PERFORMANCE OF ITS OBLIGATIONS PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPHS 3.3.1.5 AND 3.3.1.6, CORRECT SCOPE GAPS IN THE BIDDING OF THE PROJECT, CORRECT CODE, REGULATORY AND OTHER ITEMS IDENTIFIED BY THE OWNER IN WRITING PRIOR TO BIDDING THE PROJECT, CORRECT ITEMS IDENTIFIED IN CHANGE ORDERS OR REQUEST FOR INFORMATION ARISING ON PREVIOUS USES OF THE SAME PROTOTYPE DESIGN, AND ANY ISSUES THAT ARE THE FAULT OF THE CM ("CATEGORY B"). THE CM'S USE OF THE CM'S CONSTRUCTION CONTINGENCY FUND SHALL DOCUMENTED IN WRITING BY THE CM AND APPROVED BY THE OWNER IN WRITING PRIOR TO THE CM BILLING FOR THE WORK. IN THE EVENT OF A DEFAULT BY A CONTRACTOR, THE CM SHALL NOT USE THE CM'S CONTINGENCY TO COVER ANY COSTS COVERED BY A PERFORMANCE OR PAYMENT BOND PROVIDED BY THE CONTRACTOR AND SHALL VIGOROUSLY PURSUE REIMBURSEMENT OF ALL EXPENSES FROM THE CONTRACTOR'S SURETY. THE CM ALSO SHALL NOT USE THE CM'S CONTINGENCY IN ANY WAY TO COVER

ANY COSTS INCURRED AS THE RESULT OF A DEFAULT BY A CONTRACTOR IF THE CM IS UTILIZING A SUBGUARD-TYPE PROGRAM. THE CM ACKNOWLEDGES THAT THE USE OF THE CM'S CONTINGENCY FOR CATEGORY B ITEMS SHALL BE SUBJECT TO THE OWNER'S RIGHT TO REDUCE THE FUNDS AVAILABLE TO BE PAID AS AN INCENTIVE PURSUANT TO SECTION 7.6.

7.1.1.7.2 UNLESS OTHERWISE AGREED IN WRITING, THE OWNER'S CONTINGENCY FUND SHALL BE USED TO CORRECT ANY DESIGN ISSUES THAT COULD NOT REASONABLY HAVE BEEN DISCOVERED BY THE CM DURING THE PERFORMANCE OF ITS OBLIGATIONS PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPHS 3.3.1.5 AND 3.3.1.6, AND ANY CHANGES REQUESTED BY THE OWNER. THE USE OF THE OWNER'S CONTINGENCY FUND SHALL BE DOCUMENTED IN WRITING BY THE CM AND APPROVED BY THE OWNER IN WRITING PRIOR TO THE CM BILLING FOR THE WORK.

7.1.1.7.3 GENERAL CONDITIONS SHALL BE PAID IN AN AMOUNT THAT SHALL NOT EXCEED THE AMOUNT IDENTIFIED IN SECTION 7.8 THE OWNER AND CM AGREE THAT THE ITEMS TO BE INCLUDED AS GENERAL CONDITIONS ARE INDICATED IN APPENDIX C. GENERAL CONDITIONS FOR ALL ITEMS EXCEPT BONDS AND INSURANCE SHALL BE THE LUMP SUM AMOUNT IDENTIFIED IN SECTION 7.8. THE BONDS AND INSURANCE REQUIRED PER ARTICLE 8 WILL BE FIXED PERCENTAGE IDENTIFIED IN SECTION 7.8. LUMP SUM GENERAL CONDITIONS ARE BASED ON A PROJECT DURATION OF WEEKS FROM NOTICE TO PROCEED TO SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION AND _WEEKS FROM SUBSTANTIAL TO **FINAL** COMPLETION, WITH THE NOTICE TO PROCEED WITH CONSTRUCTION BEING ISSUED ABOUT (month/year) . IF THE ACTUAL SCHEDULED PROJECT DURATION FOR SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION IS WEEKS, THE LUMP SUM GENERAL LONGER THAN CONDITIONS AMOUNT WILL BE DIVIDED BY ADJUSTED UP USING THE WEEKLY AMOUNT TO THE NEAREST NUMBER OF ACTUAL SCHEDULED WEEKS FOR SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION. NOTHWITHSTANDING THE ABOVE, IF THE DIFFERENCE BETWEEN THE ACTUAL SCHEDULED SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION DURATION OF WEEKS IS GREATER THAN 8 WEEKS IN EITHER DIRECTION THEN THE GENERAL CONDITIONS WILL BE NEGOTIATED AS EITHER REIMBURSABLE WITH A NOT TO EXCEED AMOUNT OR A NEW LUMP SUM AMOUNT. UNDER NO CIRCUMSTANCES WILL THE FEE AND BOND/INSURANCE PERCENTAGES BE CHANGED FROM THE RATE SPECIFIED IN SECTION 7.8. IF SUBGUARD OR SIMILAR PROGRAM FOR **BONDING** OTHER SUBCONTRACTORS IS USED, THE RATE WILL BE 1.2% THE ACTUAL COST OF WORK FOR SUBCONTRACTORS AND WILL BE ADDED TO THE AMOUNTS ABOVE.

7.1.1.8 The Guaranteed Maximum Price shall include those taxes applicable to the Project that are legally enacted at the time the Guaranteed Maximum Price is established. Any increase or decrease in taxes that affect the Guaranteed Maximum Price and that are enacted after the Guaranteed Maximum Price is submitted shall be incorporated into that price by change order. ANY SALES TAX REFUNDS PAID TO THE OWNER SHALL BE EXCLUSIVELY FOR THE OWNER'S USE AND SHALL NOT IN ANY WAY REDUCE

THE COST OF THE PROJECT OR IMPACT THE GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE.

7.1.1.9 The Owner may change the scope of the Project or a part thereof and the Guaranteed Maximum Price shall then be adjusted as provided in Paragraph 7.1.3.

7.1.1.10 IN THE EVENT THAT THE COST OF THE PROJECT EXCEEDS THE GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE AND ANY ADJUSTMENTS THEREIN (SUCH AS ALLOWANCES, ARCHITECTURAL ERRORS, OR OWNER REQUESTED CHANGES) AS MAY BE DUE PURSUANT TO THE TERMS HEREOF, THE CM SHALL CONTINUE TO PERFORM AT NO ADDITIONAL COST TO THE OWNER UNTIL THE PROJECT, DEFINED BY THIS AGREEMENT AND ATTACHMENTS HERETO, IS COMPLETE. THE CM SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR PAYING ALL COSTS, IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE TERMS OF THIS AGREEMENT THAT MAY BE NECESSARY TO COMPLETE THE PROJECT, EVEN IF SUCH AMOUNTS ARE IN AGGREGATE IN EXCESS OF THE GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE.

7.1.2 Cost of the Project

The term "cost of the Project" shall include all amounts paid by the Owner to the CM for <u>CONSTRUCTION AND POST-CONSTRUCTION PHASE BASIC SERVICES PROVIDED BY THE CM IN PARAGRAPHS 3.5 AND 3.6 AND payment to all separate Contractors, suppliers and equipment lessors for all work, material, and equipment supplied to the Project including general conditions items.</u>

- 7.1.2.1 The cost of the Project shall not include the following:
- 7.1.2.1.1 The CM's fee for Basic Services IN PARAGRAPHS 3.2, 3.3 AND 3.4;
- 7.1.2.1.2 All professional fees paid by the Owner to the Designer or other consultants retained directly by the Owner;
- 7.1.2.1.3 All costs paid directly by the Owner to contractors or suppliers retained directly by the Owner and outside the scope of the Guaranteed Maximum Price;
- 7.1.2.1.4 All Additional Services costs as defined herein; or
- 7.1.2.1.5 All other costs not within the control of the CM or identified as being not within the Guaranteed Maximum Price.
- 7.1.2.2 The cost of the Project may be further defined in the documentation required by Paragraph 12.1.2 of this Agreement. If the requirements of this Paragraph 7.1.2 and the documentation required by Paragraph 12.1.2 differ, then the CM shall identify and explain the difference, but the documentation provided in accordance with Paragraph 12.1.2 shall be the basis for determining the scope of the Guaranteed Maximum Price.

7.1.3 Adjustments to the Guaranteed Maximum Price

The CM understands, confirms and agrees that its responsibility hereunder is to construct the Project in accordance with the drawings and specifications. It is recognized that the Guaranteed Maximum Price may be determined based upon incomplete design documents and in those instances in which the drawings and specifications are not complete at the time the Guaranteed Maximum Price is established, the CM shall exercise reasonable care and judgment to determine the intent of the design and shall calculate the Guaranteed Maximum Price on the basis of the quality of construction, materials, and finishes that can be

reasonably inferred from the design documents or other specified sources. The CM shall determine unit prices and the cost of the Project and shall make those assumptions regarding the project scope and the quality of the intended construction as may be necessary to fully document the Guaranteed Maximum Price. The Owner and CM shall use the documentation specified in Paragraph 12.1.2 MOST RECENTLY APPROVED PROJECT SCOPE in determining whether or not the scope of the Project or a part thereof has been changed and in determining entitlement to an adjustment to the Guaranteed Maximum Price. A determination regarding all requests for adjustment to the Guaranteed Maximum Price shall be made in writing within thirty (30) days from the date of a written request for an adjustment.

- 7.1.3.1 The amount of adjustment to increase or decrease the Guaranteed Maximum Price resulting from a change in the Project shall be determined in one or more of the following
- 7.1.3.1.1 By mutual acceptance of a lump sum, properly itemized and supported by cost data; or
- 7.1.3.1.2 By unit prices defined and listed in Exhibit A THE GMP DOCUMENTATION; or
- 7.1.3.1.3 If neither of the methods set forth in 7.1.3.1.1 or 7.1.3.1.2 is agreed upon by the Owner, the CM provided it receives a written order signed by the Owner, shall promptly proceed with the work involved. The cost of such work shall then be determined on the basis of the cost records for the changed work A TIME AND MATERIAL BASIS PURSUANT TO ARTICLE 5. Choice of this method shall not restrict the Owner or the CM from submitting the matter to arbitration as to **DISPUTING** the justification or right of the CM to an increase in the Guaranteed Maximum Price due to such work. In such case, the CM shall keep and present in such form as may be agreeable to the Owner an itemized accounting together with appropriate supporting data of the actual cost of the Project.
- 7.1.3.2 If the unit prices are stated and if the quantities originally contemplated by the CM are so changed in a proposed change order or as a result of several change orders that application of the agreed unit prices to the quantities or work proposed cause substantial inequity to the Owner or the CM, the applicable unit prices and Guaranteed Maximum Price shall be adjusted.
- 7.1.3.3 Should concealed or unknown physical conditions be encountered that differ materially from those identified in the drawings or specifications, the Guaranteed Maximum Price and the completion date shall be adjusted upon claim made by either party to this Agreement within ten (10) calendar days after the first observance of the conditions MAY BE ADJUSTED BY CHANGE ORDER IN ACCORDANCE WITH PARAGRAPH 5.2.2.
- 7.1.3.4 The Designer shall have the authority to order minor changes in the Project consistent with the intent of the drawings and specifications and not involving an adjustment in the Guaranteed Maximum Price or change of the construction completion date. Such changes may be affected by written order only and shall be signed by the Owner and the CM prior to the work being performed.
- IN THE EVENT THAT THE BIDS FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE PROJECT ARE LESS THAN THE LINE ITEM(S) IN THE GMP FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE PROJECT, THE GMP SHALL BE REDUCED DOLLAR

FOR DOLLAR TO REFLECT THE SAVINGS. THE PARTIES AGREE THAT ANY SAVINGS BASED UPON THE RECEIPT OF BIDS SHALL BE RETAINED SOLELY BY THE OWNER.

7.1.4 UNUSED FUNDS

- 7.1.4.1 IN THE EVENT THAT THERE ARE ANY FUNDS REMAINING IN ANY CONTINGENCY, THOSE FUNDS SHALL BE RETAINED SOLELY BY THE OWNER.
- IN THE EVENT THAT ALL OF THE FUNDS ALLOCATED FOR THE CM'S GENERAL CONDITIONS (EXCLUDING BONDS AND INSURANCE) ARE NOT USED, THE CM SHALL RETAIN ALL OF THOSE FUNDS.
- IN THE EVENT THAT THERE ARE UNUSED ALLOWANCES OR OTHER COST OF WORK FUNDS, ALL OF THOSE FUNDS, PLUS THE ASSOCIATED CM FEE, SHALL BE RETAINED BY THE OWNER.
- 7.2 For service rendered up to and including the Design Phase and in the event the Owner does not request the CM to establish a Guaranteed Maximum Price or does not accept the CM's Guaranteed Maximum Price, the CM shall receive compensation for its services in accordance with Paragraph 7.3 (Cost Plus Fixed Fee) or Paragraph 7.4 (Lump Sum), as applicable.

7.3 Cost Plus Fixed Fee

The Owner shall compensate the CM on the basis of the CM's cost plus fixed fee and in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement as specifically as follows:

7.3.1 Compensation for Basic Services

The CM shall be compensated for performing the Basic Services as described in Article 3 as follows:

7.3.1.1 A Fixed Fee of:

Dollars (\$_

7.3.1.2 The cost of employees working on the Project, other than principals, in an amount, which equals the multipliers as established in Paragraphs 7.2.1.3, 7.2.1.4, and 7.2.1.5, multiplied by the personnel expense for each such employee. Personnel expense for an employee shall be times the base hourly wage. Personnel expense includes the base hourly wage, payroll, taxes, employee benefits, Worker's Compensation insurance. The cost of the CM's principals shall be paid to the rate as specified in Paragraph 7.2.1.6. The specified multipliers and rates shall remain constant for a twelve month period following the date of this Agreement. Thereafter, the multipliers established in the referenced paragraphs shall be adjusted by the CM if the CM's personnel expense changes;

7.3.1.3 Employees assigned to the Project and working at the construction site or employees for which the Owner provides all office facilities and services, excluding the project manager and assistant project managers, a multiplier of

7.3.1.4 Empl	oyees assigne	ed to the Proje	ect and	working in	the
CM's admini	strative office,	including the	project	manager	and
assistant	project	managers,	а	multi	plier
of);

7.3.1.5 Construct	tion and cra	ft labor p	<u>ersonnel stationed</u>	at the
construction	cita	a	multiplier	0
oonstruction	ono,	u	multiplici	0
		- 1	•	١٠

23

7.3.1.6 Principals of the CM who participate in the Project, a fixed rate of Dollars (\$) per hour. The Principals to be compensated according to these terms are:

<u>and</u>

7.3.1.7 Independent engineers, architects and other consultants employed by the CM and performing services related to the Project, a multiplier of (), multiplied by the amount of the invoice for such services:

7.3.2 Direct Expenses

- 7.3.2.1 In addition to the compensation for Basic and Additional Services stated herein, the CM shall be reimbursed for direct expenses for performing its Basic and Additional Services. Direct expenses are those actual expenditures made by the CM, its principals, employees, independent engineers, architects, and other consultants in the interest of the Project, including, without limitation:
- 7.3.2.1.1 Long distance telephone calls, telegrams and fees paid for securing the approval of authorities having jurisdiction over the Project;
- 7.3.2.1.2 Handling, shipping, mailing and reproduction of materials and documents;
- 7.3.2.1.3 Transportation and living expenses when traveling in connection with the Project;
- 7.3.2.1.4 Computer equipment rental or service fees;
- 7.3.2.1.5 Computer software purchased;
- 7.3.2.1.6 Electronic data processing service and rental of electronic data processing equipment;
- 7.3.2.1.7 Word processing equipment rental;
- 7.3.2.1.8 Premiums for insurance beyond the limits normally carried by the CM that are required by the terms of this Agreement:
- 7.3.2.1.9 Relocation of employees and families;
- 7.3.2.1.10 Temporary living expenses of employees who are not relocated, but assigned to the Project;
- 7.3.2.1.11 Gross receipts taxes, sales or use taxes, services taxes and other similar taxes required to be paid as a result of this Agreement;
- 7.3.2.1.12 Field office expenses including the cost of office rentals, field telephones, utilities, field office furniture, equipment and supplies;
- 7.3.2.1.13 Premium time work; and
- 7.3.2.14 Bond premiums.
- 7.2.2.2 The CM shall be compensated at cost plus a fee of ten (10) percent for its administrative expenses for the cost of materials, equipment, supplies and subcontractors related to General Conditions work that is provided by the CM at the

request of the Owner. Any direct labor provided by the CM related to General Conditions work shall be paid to the CM in accordance with Paragraph 7.3.1.5.

7.3.3 Construction Manager's Accounting Records

7.3.3.1 Records for the CM's personnel expenses, independent engineer's, architect's and other consultant's fees and direct expenses pertaining to the Project shall be maintained on the basis of generally accepted accounting practices and shall be available for inspection by the Owner or the Owner's representative are mutually convenient times for a period of two years after completion of the CM's Basic Services.

7.3.4 Payments

Payments to the CM shall be made monthly, not later than fifteen (15) days after presentation of the CM's invoice to the Owner as follows:

- 7.3.4.1 Payment of the Fixed Fee as indicated in Paragraph 7.3.1.1 shall be in amounts prorated equally over the duration of the CM's Basic Services. The duration shall be as set out in Article 4:
- 7.3.4.2 Payment of personnel expense and the fixed hourly rate for principals shall be in amounts equal to the actual hours spent during the billing period on the Project, multiplied by the rates and multipliers denoted in Paragraphs 7.3.1.2, 7.3.1.3, 7.3.1.4, 7.3.1.5, and 7.3.1.6;
- 7.3.4.3 Payment of independent engineer, architect and other consultant services shall be in amounts equal to the invoice in receipt by the CM for the billing period times the multiplier stated in Paragraph 7.3.1.7;
- 7.3.4.4 Reimbursement for direct expenses shall be in amounts equal to expenditures made during the billing period and during previous billing periods not yet invoiced;
- 7.3.4.5 No deductions shall be made from the CM's compensation due to any claim of the Owner, Contractors or others not a party to this Agreement or due to any liquidated damages, penalties, retainage or other sums withheld from payments to the Contractors or others not a party to this Agreement; and
- 7.3.4.6 Payments due to the CM that are unpaid for more than thirty (30) days from the date of the CM's invoice shall bear interest at the annual rate of % from the due date, compounded monthly.

7.3.5 Compensation for Additional Services

The CM shall be compensated and payments shall be made for performing Additional Services in the same amount and manner as provided in Article 7 for Basic Services. There shall be an increase in the Fixed Fee set out in Paragraph 7.2.1.1 in an amount that is mutually agreeable between the Owner and CM.

7.4 Lump Sum

The Owner shall compensate the CM for Basic Services on the basis of a Lump Sum in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement as follows:

7.4.1 Compensation for Basic Services

The CM shall be compensated for performing Basic Services described in Article 3, a total lump sum in the amount of DOLLARS (\$) THAT

24

Copyright Construction Management Association of America, Inc., 2004. All rights reserved. Reproduction or translation of any part of this Document without the permission of the copyright owner is unlawful. This document is not intended for use after December 2004.

FD&C CMAR Agreement _____, December 16, 2014 R1 Lump Sum GC Bid _____ School

SHALL BE DIVIDED IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 7.8 AND ALSO BY THE NUMBER OF MONTHS SCHEDULED FOR THE BASIC SERVICES IN PARAGRAPHS 3.2, 3.3 AND 3.4 AND PAID IN EQUAL MONTHLY INSTALLMENTS AS THE SERVICES ARE PERFORMED. THE FEE FOR ANY WORK PERFORMED IN THE CONSTRUCTION PHASE (PARAGRAPH 3.5) AND POST-CONSTRUCTION PHASE (PARAGRAPH 3.6) SHALL BE % OF THE ACTUAL COST OF THE WORK, AND ANY OF THE CM'S CONTINGENCIES USED. THE FEE FOR THESE PHASES SHALL BE PAID IN PROPORTION TO THE PERCENTAGE OF THE ACTUAL COST OF THE WORK PAID BY THE OWNER. THE COST OF THE WORK AS USED IN THIS SECTION SHALL BE THE TOTAL DOLLAR AMOUNT OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS AWARDED BY THE CM TO CONTRACTORS FOR THE PERFORMANCE OF THE WORK, MINUS ANY UNUSED ALLOWANCES OR OTHER DEDUCTIVE CHANGE PROGRESS PAYMENTS FOR THE WORK ORDERS PERFORMED BY THE CONTRACTORS SHALL BE PAID AS THE WORK IS PERFORMED AND APPROVED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS AGREEMENT. THE CM ACKNOWLEDGES THAT THE OWNER ONLY HAS FUNDS FOR THE BASIC SERVICES IN PARAGRAPHS 3.2, 3.3, AND 3.4 AT THE TIME THIS AGREEMENT IS BEING EXECUTED AND THAT THE CM IS NOT AUTHORIZED TO PERFORM ANY SERVICES IN PARAGRAPHS 3.5 AND 3.6 OR ANY OTHER PROVISIONS OF THIS AGREEMENT WITHOUT THE EXPRESS WRITTEN PERMISSION OF THE OWNER

which shall be paid in _____ monthly installments as follows:

7.4.2 Payments

Payments to the CM shall be made monthly, not later than fifteen (15) THIRTY (30) days after receipt of the CM's Invoice by the Owner.

- 7.4.2.1 No deductions shall be made from the CM's compensation due to any claim of the Owner, Contractors or others not a party to this Agreement or due to any liquidated damages, retainage, penalties or other sums withheld from payments to the Contractors or others not a party to this Agreement.
- 7.4.2.2 Payments due to the CM that are unpaid for more than thirty (30) days from the due date of the CM's invoice shall NOT bear interest from the due date.

7.4.3 Compensation for Additional Services

The CM shall be compensated and payments shall be made for performing Additional Services in an amount and on terms mutually agreeable between the Owner and CM.

7.4.4 AUDITING RIGHTS

THE CM SHALL KEEP ALL RECORDS AND SUPPORTING DOCUMENTATION WHICH CONCERN OR RELATE TO THE WORK, GENERAL CONDITIONS, OR OTHER MONIES PAID HEREUNDER FOR A MINIMUM OF THREE (3) YEARS FROM THE DATE OF TERMINATION OF THIS AGREEMENT OR THE DATE THE PROJECT IS COMPLETED. THE CM REQUIRE ALL OF ITS SUBCONTRACTORS LIKEWISE RETAIN ALL OF THEIR PROJECT RECORDS AND SUPPORTING DOCUMENTATION. THE OWNER, AND ANY DULY AUTHORIZED AGENTS OR REPRESENTATIVES OF THE OWNER, SHALL BE PROVIDED ACCESS TO ALL SUCH RECORDS AND SUPPORTING DOCUMENTATION **HOURS** NORMAL BUSINESS REASONABLE REQUEST BY THE OWNER. FURTHER THE OWNER, AND ANY DULY AUTHORIZED AGENTS OR

REPRESENTATIVES OF THE OWNER, SHALL HAVE THE RIGHT TO AUDIT, INSPECT AND COPY ALL OF THE CM'S AND ANY SUBCONTRACTOR'S PROJECT RECORDS AND DOCUMENTATION. THESE ACCESS, INSPECTION, COPYING AND AUDITING RIGHTS SHALL SURVIVE THE TERMINATION OF THIS AGREEMENT.

7.5 Adjustments to the CM's Compensation

The CM shall promptly—notify the Owner AS SPECIFIED IN THIS AGREEMENT when MATERIAL changes to the scope of the Project or a part thereof or when delays caused in whole or in part by the Owner or Designer ARE EXPECTED TO increase or extend THE PROJECT'S CRITICAL PATH OR the scope or duration of the CM's Basic Services. The CM shall be entitled to receive additional compensation and an increase in the duration of this Agreement pursuant to the provision of Article 5 and consistent with the provisions of Article 7 of this Agreement. IF THE CHANGE RESULTS IN A DELAY TO THE PROJECT'S CRITICAL PATH OR A MATERIAL INCREASE IN THE PROJECT'S SCOPE, THE CM SHALL BE ENTITLED TO RECEIVE AN INCREASE IN THE DURATION OF THIS AGREEMENT AND/OR ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION FOR THE CHANGE IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS AGREEMENT.

7.6 INCENTIVE

7.6.1 THE OWNER MAY PAY A PERFORMANCE BONUS BASED UPON THE OWNER'S EVALUATION OF THE PERFORMANCE CRITERIA ESTABLISHED FOR THE PROJECT. THE CM SHALL BE PROVIDED A COPY OF THE PROJECT'S PERFORMANCE CRITERIA UPON WRITTEN REQUEST. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE PERFORMANCE BONUS EXCEED ONE AND A QUARTER PERCENT (1.25%) OF THE COST OF WORK ESTABLISHED IN THE INITIAL GMP FOR THE PROJECT MINUS ANY ALLOWANCE FUNDS THAT WERE NOT USED AT THE COMPLETION OF THE PROJECT. THE OWNER MAY TAKE INCREASES OR DECREASES IN THE GMP INTO ACCOUNT IN DETERMINING THE MAXIMUM PAYABLE PERFORMANCE BONUS. THE OWNER, IN ITS SOLE DISCRETION, MAY REDUCE THE PERFORMANCE BONUS CALCULATED FOR THE PROJECT IN ANY AMOUNT THE OWNER CHOOSES BASED UPON THE CM'S USE OF CONTINGENCY FOR THE CATEGORY B ITEMS IDENTIFIED IN PARAGRAPH 7.1.1.7.1. IF THE PROJECT HAS MORE THAN ONE PHASE, THE MAXIMUM PERFORMANCE BONUS SHALL BE DIVIDED EVENLY AMONG THE PHASES, UNLESS THE OWNER ASSIGNS DIFFERENT PERCENTAGES TO THE PHASES AT THE TIME THE GMP IS ESTABLISHED. NOTWITHSTANDING THE ABOVE, THE OWNER RESERVES THE RIGHT NOT TO PAY ANY PERFORMANCE BONUS REGARDLESS OF HOW WELL THE CM PERFORMS ON THE PROJECT.

7.7 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

7.7.1 SHOULD THE CM FAIL TO SUBSTANTIALLY COMPLETE THE PROJECT OR PHASE ON OR BEFORE THE DATE STIPULATED FOR SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION OF THE PROJECT (OR SUCH LATER DATE AS MAY RESULT FROM EXTENSION OF TIME GRANTED BY OWNER), THE CM SHALL PAY OR THE OWNER MAY RETAIN FROM THE FUNDS OTHERWISE TO BE PAID TO THE CM THE SUM OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION LIQUIDATED DAMAGES FOR EACH CONSECUTIVE CALENDAR DAY BEYOND THE DATE ESTABLISHED IN THIS AGREEMENT THAT PROJECT

FAILS TO ACHIEVE SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION AS DEFINED IN THIS AGREEMENT, WHICH SUM IS AGREED UPON AS A REASONABLE AND PROPER MEASURE OF DAMAGES WHICH THE OWNER WILL SUSTAIN PER DAY BY FAILURE OF THE CM TO COMPLETE WORK WITHIN TIME AS STIPULATED; IT BEING RECOGNIZED BY THE OWNER AND THE CM THAT THE INJURY TO THE OWNER WHICH COULD RESULT FROM A FAILURE OF THE CM TO COMPLETE ON SCHEDULE IS UNCERTAIN AND CANNOT COMPUTED EXACTLY. THIS AMOUNT IS THE MINIMUM MEASURE OF DAMAGES THE OWNER WILL SUSTAIN DUE TO DELAY IN THE COMPLETION OF THE WORK, WHICH SHALL INCLUDE BUT NOT BE LIMITED TO THE LOSS OF USE OF THE FACILITIES, THE RELOCATION OF STUDENTS AND SERVICES, THE COST OF OWNER'S TIME AND RESOURCES, DAMAGE TO OWNER'S REPUTATION, AND STORAGE OF FURNITURE AND OTHER MATERIALS. THE INABILITY OF THE OWNER TO QUANTIFY ACTUAL DAMAGES SHALL NOT PREVENT THE RECOVERY OF LIQUIDATED DAMAGES.

7.7.2 FOR EACH CONSECUTIVE CALENDAR DAY THAT THE WORK REMAINS INCOMPLETE AFTER THE DATE ESTABLISHED FOR FINAL COMPLETION OF PROJECT, THE CM SHALL PAY OR OWNER WILL RETAIN FROM THE COMPENSATION OTHERWISE TO BE PAID TO THE CM THE SUM OF \$_ AS FINAL COMPLETION LIQUIDATED DAMAGES. THIS AMOUNT IS AGREED UPON AS A REASONABLE AND PROPER MEASURE OF DAMAGES THE OWNER WILL SUSTAIN DUE TO THE DELAY IN THE COMPLETION OF ALL REMEDIAL WORK, THE DELAY IN THE CORRECTION OF THE DEFICIENT WORK, THE DISRUPTION TO THE SCHOOL AND THE LEARNING ENVIRONMENT, THE COST OF OWNER'S TIME AND RESOURCES, DAMAGE TO OWNER'S REPUTATION, AND THE INABILITY TO USE THE FACILITIES FULLY. THIS AMOUNT IS IN ADDITION TO THE LIQUIDATED DAMAGES PRESCRIBED ABOVE FOR SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION.

7.7.3 THE AMOUNT OF LIQUIDATED DAMAGES SET FORTH IN PARAGRAPHS 7.7.1 AND 7.7.2 HEREINABOVE SHALL BE ASSESSED CUMULATIVELY. THE ITEMS OF COST INCLUDED IN THE ASSESSMENT OF LIQUIDATED DAMAGES ARE DEFINED ABOVE. THIS PROVISION OF LIQUIDATED DAMAGES DOES NOT BAR OWNER'S RIGHT TO ENFORCE OTHER RIGHTS AND REMEDIES AGAINST CM, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO, SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE OR INJUNCTIVE RELIEF. IN NO WAY SHALL COSTS FOR LIQUIDATED DAMAGES BE CONSTRUED AS A PENALTY TO THE CM.

7.7.4 THE AMOUNT OF LIQUIDATED DAMAGES SET FORTH IN PARAGRAPHS 7.7.1 AND 7.7.2 HEREINABOVE SHALL NOT INCLUDE ADDITIONAL LEGAL OR DESIGN PROFESSIONAL COSTS THAT MAY RESULT FROM THE CM'S DEFAULT. IF SUCH LEGAL OR DESIGN PROFESSIONAL COSTS ARE INCURRED BY THE OWNER, THE CM SHALL BE LIABLE TO THE OWNER FOR THOSE COSTS IN ADDITION TO THE LIQUIDATED DAMAGES AMOUNT SET FORTH HEREINABOVE.

7.8 SUMMARY OF MONETARY AMOUNTS

THE FOLLOWING SUMMARY IS INTENDED TO PROVIDE A SINGLE LOCATION FOR ALL RELEVANT MONETARY AMOUNTS INCLUDED IN THIS AGREEMENT AS OF THE

DATE OF EXECUTION OF THE AGREEMENT. THE FOLLOWING LIST SHALL TAKE PRECEDENCE OVER ANY INCONSISTENCIES IN THE AMOUNTS OTHERWISE INCORPORATED INTO THIS AGREEMENT. THE AMOUNTS IN THIS AGREEMENT SHALL ONLY BE REVISED BY WRITTEN AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE PARTIES. THE MONETARY AMOUNTS FOLLOW:

<u>GMP</u>	<u>\$(TBD)</u>
COST OF WORK	<u>\$(TBD)</u>
CM PRECONSTRUCTION FEE	\$
CM CONSTRUCTION FEE	<u>%</u>
CM CONSTRUCTION CONTINGENCY	<u>1 %</u>
OWNER CONTINGENCY	<u>3 %</u>
GENERAL CONDITIONS	\$
CM BONDS/INSURANCE	<u></u> %
LIQUIDATED DAMAGES-SUBSTANTIAL	\$2000/day
LIQUIDATED DAMAGES - FINAL	\$500/day

ARTICLE 8 INSURANCE AND MUTUAL INDEMNITY

8.1 CM's Liability Insurance

8.1.1 The CM shall purchase and maintain such insurance that shall protect the CM from the claims set forth below that may arise out of or result from the CM's performance of services pursuant to this Agreement:

THE CM SHALL PURCHASE AT THEIR OWN EXPENSE AND MAINTAIN IN COMPANIES PROPERLY LICENSED BY THE DEPARTMENT OF INSURANCE OF THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA AND RATED "A-:VIII" OR BETTER BY A.M. BEST COMPANY AS WILL PROTECT IT, THE OWNER, THE DESIGNER AND THEIR AGENTS, REPRESENTATIVES, AND EMPLOYEES FROM CLAIMS SET FORTH BELOW WHICH MAY ARISE OUT OF OR RESULT FROM THE CM'S OPERATIONS UNDER THE AGREEMENT, WHETHER SUCH OPERATIONS BE BY ITSELF OR BY ANY CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR OR BY ANYONE DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY EMPLOYED BY ANY OF THEM, OR BY ANYONE FOR WHOSE ACTS ANY OF THE MAY BE LEGALLY LIABLE.

8.1.1.1 Claims under Workers' Compensation, disability benefits and other similar employee benefits acts that are applicable to the Work performed;

WORKER'S COMPENSATION INCLUDING OCCUPATIONAL DISEASE AND EMPLOYER'S LIABILITY INSURANCE.

- 8.1.1.1.1 STATUTORY COVERAGE AS REQUIRED BY THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA WORKER'S COMPENSATION LAWS.
- 8.1.1.1.2 EMPLOYER'S LIABILITY AT LEAST \$500,000 EACH ACCIDENT, \$500,000 DISEASE EACH EMPLOYEE, \$500,000 DISEASE POLICY LIMIT (OR SUFFICIENT LIMITS TO MEET THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE UMBRELLA INSURANCE.
- 8.1.1.2 Claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease or death of CM's employees under applicable employer's liability law;

 COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY INSURANCE THE CM SHALL OBTAIN AND MAINTAIN DURING THE LIFE OF THIS AGREEMENT SUCH COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY

Copyright Construction Management Association of America, Inc., 2004. All rights reserved. Reproduction or translation of any part of this Document without the permission of the copyright owner is unlawful. This document is not intended for use after December 2004.

FD&C CMAR Agreement ______, December 16, 2014 R1 Lump Sum GC Bid ______ School 26

INSURANCE AS SHALL PROTECT IT AND ANY CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR PERFORMING WORK UNDER THIS AGREEMENT FROM CLAIMS FOR DAMAGES FOR BODILY INJURY INCLUDING ACCIDENTAL DEATH, AS WELL AS FROM CLAIMS FOR PROPERTY DAMAGE WHICH MAY ARISE FROM OPERATIONS BE BY ITSELF OR BY ANY CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR OR BY ANYONE DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY EMPLOYED THE CM SHALL PROCURE INSURANCE COVERAGE FOR DIRECT OPERATIONS, SUBLET WORK, **ELEVATORS, CONTRACTUAL LIABILITY AND COMPLETED** OPERATIONS WITH LIMITS NOT LESS THAN THOSE STATED BELOW:

- **BODILY INJURY & PROPERTY DAMAGE** LIABILITY: \$1,000,000 EACH OCCURRENCE
- 8.1.1.2.2 PERSONAL INJURY & ADVERTISING LIABILITY -\$1,000,000 EACH OCCURRENCE
- 8.1.1.2.3 GENERAL AGGREGATE \$2,000,000
- PRODUCTS/COMPLETED **OPERATIONS** 8.1.1.2.4 AGGREGATE - \$2,000,000
- 8.1.1.2.5 AGGREGATE LIMITS SHALL BE ENDORSED TO APPLY ON A 'PER PROJECT' BASIS AS RESPECTS THIS AGREEMENT.
- 8.1.1.2.6 **COMPLETED OPERATIONS** LIABILITY: CONTINUOUS COVERAGE SHALL BE MAINTAINED IN FORCE FOR A PERIOD OF SIX (6) YEARS FOLLOWING THE DATE OF FINAL COMPLETION OF THE WORK.
- 8.1.1.3 Claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person other than CM's employees;

BUSINESS AUTOMOBILE LIÁBILÍTY INSURANCE, INCLUDING COVERAGE FOR OWNED, NON-OWNED AND HIRED VEHICLES (SYMBOL 1) - WITH LIMITS NOT LESS THAT THOSE STATED BELOW:

- 8.1.1.3.1 COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT FOR BODILY INJURY & PROPERTY DAMAGE \$1,000,000 EACH ACCIDENT.
- 8.1.1.4 Claims for damages insured by usual personal injury liability coverage that are sustained by any person as a result of an offense directly related to the employment of such person by the CM or by any other person.

EXCESS/UMBRELLA LIABILITY INSURANCE: POLICY TO "PAY ON BEHALF OF THE INSURED"

LIMITS OF LIABILITY: THE FOLLOWING SHALL APPLY BASED UPON THE ORIGINAL PROJECTED GMP:

GMP: < \$25,000,000 \$5,000,000 GMP: > \$25,000,000 \$10,000,000

UMBRELLA SHALL SCHEDULE AS UNDERLYING COVERAGE EMPLOYER'S LIABILITY, BUSINESS AUTO LIABILITY, AND COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY AT LIMITS REQUIRED IN SECTION 8.1.1 ABOVE.

8.1.1.5 Claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property, including loss or use therefrom; or

REQUIRED LIMITS MAY BE MET IN TOTAL BY ANY COMBINATION OF PRIMARY AND EXCESS/UMBRELLA LIMITS.

8.1.1.6 Claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of ownership, maintenance or use of any motor vehicle;

CONTRACTOR'S PROFESSIONAL LIABILITY CM SHALL OBTAIN AND MAINTAIN IN EFFECT DURING TERM OF THIS AGREEMENT CONTRACTOR'S PROFESSIONAL LIABILITY IN THE MINIMUM AMOUNT OF \$2,000,000 EACH CLAIM, \$2,000,000 POLICY AGGREGATE. COVERAGE MAY BE PLACED VIA COMBINED PROFESSIONAL CONTRACTOR'S AND **POLLUTION** LIABILITY POLICY OR BY SEPARATE POLICY.
CONTINUOUS COVERAGE SHALL BE MAINTAINED IN FORCE FOR A PERIOD OF SIX (6) YEARS FOLLOWING THE DATE OF FINAL COMPLETION OF THE WORK. CM IS RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY APPLICABLE DEDUCTIBLE.

8.1.1.7 CONTRACTOR'S POLLUTION LIABILITY CM SHALL OBTAIN AND MAINTAIN IN EFFECT DURING THE TERM OF THIS AGREEMENT A POLICY OF POLLUTION LIABILITY IN THE MINIMUM AMOUNT OF \$5,000,000 EACH CLAIM, \$5,000,000 POLICY POLLUTION POLICY AGGREGATE. THIS COVERAGE MAY BE PLACED VIA COMBINED CONTRACTOR'S PROFESSIONAL AND POLICY, POLLUTION LIABILITY CONTRACTOR'S POLLUTION LIABILITY POLICY OR BY USE OF THE LIMITED JOBSITE POLLUTION LIABILITY ENDORSEMENT TO THE COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY POLICY. CONTINUOUS COVERAGE SHALL BE MAINTAINED IN FORCE FOR A PERIOD OF SIX (6) YEARS FOLLOWING THE DATE OF FINAL COMPLETION OF THE WORK. CM IS RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY APPLICABLE DEDUCTIBLE.

THE PROJECT **INCLUDES** 8.1.1.8 **ENVIRONMENTAL ABATEMENT OR REMEDIATION WORK** (E.G. ASBESTOS, MOLD, LEAD PAINT, OR UST), THE CM SHALL OBTAIN AND MAINTAIN IN EFFECT DURING THE TERM OF THIS AGREEMENT POLICIES FOR POLLUTION LIABILITY COVERING THIS SPECIFIC TYPE OF WORK, WHICH POLICIES SHALL PROTECT THE OWNER AND CM FROM CLAIMS IN AN AMOUNT NOT LESS THAN \$5,000,000 FOR EACH CLAIM. COVERAGE MAY BE PROCURED DIRECTLY BY THE CM OR THROUGH POLICY PLACED ON BEHALF OF THE ENVIRONMENTAL ABATEMENT SUBCONTRACTOR.

- 8.1.2 The CM's commercial general and motor vehicle liability insurance, as required by Paragraph 8.1.1, shall be written for not less than the following limits of liability:
- a. Commercial General Liability

1. Personal Injury:

\$1,000,000 Each Occurrence \$2,000,000 Aggregate

2. Property Damage:

\$1,000,000 Each Occurrence \$2,000,000 Aggregate

b. Commercial Motor Vehicle Liability

1. Bodily Injury:

\$1,000,000 Fach Person Each Occurrence \$2,000,000

2. Property Damage:

\$1,000,000 Each Occurrence

C. COMPLETED OPERATIONS LIABILITY

1. Personal Injury:

\$1,000,000 Each Occurrence \$2,000,000 Aggregate

Property Damage:

Each Occurrence \$1,000,000

\$2,000,000 Aggregate

8.1.2 CM'S BUSINESS, AUTO, COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY, BUILDER'S RISK, AND EXCESS/UMBRELLA POLICIES SHALL INCLUDE AN ENDORSEMENT NAMING THE OWNER, WAKE COUNTY AND WAKE COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION, AS ADDITIONAL INSUREDS. THE **ENDORSEMENT** ADDITIONAL INSURED COMMERCIAL LIABILITY SHALL SPECIFY COVERAGE ON PRIMARY AND NON-CONTRIBUTORY BASIS INCLUDED COMPLETED OPERATIONS. ALL INSURANCE POLICIES SHALL BE ENDORSED TO PROVIDE FOR WAIVER OF SUBROGATION IN FAVOR OF OWNER. INSURANCE POLICIES SHALL CONTAIN AN ENDORSEMENT PROVIDING THE COVERAGE AFFORDED UNDER THE POLICIES WILL NOT BE CANCELED UNTIL AT LEAST THIRTY (30) DAYS' PRIOR WRITTEN NOTICE HAS BEEN GIVEN TO THE OWNER. ENDORSEMENTS ABOVE MAY BE PROVIDED ON A PROJECT SPECIFIC OR BLANKET BASIS AS REQUIRED BY WRITTEN CONTRACT.

8.1.3 Commercial general liability insurance may be arranged under a single policy for the full limits required or by a combination of underlying policies with the balance provided by an excess or umbrella liability policy.

CERTIFICATES OF INSURANCE ACCEPTABLE TO THE OWNER SHALL BE FILED WITH THE OWNER BY THE START DATE ESTABLISHED IN THE MASTER SCHEDULE AND THEREAFTER ON RENEWAL OR REPLACEMENT OF EACH REQUIRED POLICY OF INSURANCE. THE CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE SHALL CERTIFY THE EXISTENCE OF ALL REQUIRED POLICIES WHICH SATISFY THE REQUIREMENTS LISTED IN SECTION 8.1 THE FOLLOWING LANGUAGE SHALL BE TYPED SECTION OF CERTIFICATE THE **INSURANCE** LABELED **DESCRIPTION** OPERATIONS/LOCATIONS/VEHICLES/SPECIAL <u>"POLICIES CERTIFIED ON THIS CERTIFICATE HAVE BEEN</u> AMENDED BY SPECIFIC OR BLANKET ENDORSEMENT TO PROVIDE 30 DAYS PRIOR NOTICE OF CANCELLATION TO OWNER." UPDATED CERTIFICATES OF INSURANCE SHALL BE MAINTAINED ON FILE WITH OWNER AND BY CM THROUGHOUT THE TERM OF THE WORK AND FOR A PERIOD OF SIX (6) YEARS FROM THE DATE OF FINAL COMPLETION OF THE WORK.

NOTWITHSTANDING **PROVISION** ANY ABOVE. CONTRACTOR SHALL PROVIDE AT LEAST FIVE (5) BUSINESS DAYS DIRECT PRIOR NOTICE TO OWNER OF NON-RENEWAL (WITHOUT CANCELLATION, REPLACEMENT), OR THE MATERIAL REDUCTION OF COVERAGE OR LIMITS OF ANY POLICY OF INSURANCE REQUIRED BY SECTION 8.1.1 ABOVE AND FOR A TERM OF SIX (6) YEARS FOLLOWING THE DATE OF FINAL COMPLETION OF THE WORK.

8.1.4 The foregoing policies shall contain a provision that coverages afforded under the policies shall not be cancelled or expire until at least thirty (30) days written notice as been given to the Owner shall include wither a liability endorsement covering this Agreement or an endorsement making the Owner

an additional insured under the policies. Certificates of Insurance showing such coverages to be in force, shall be filed with the Owner prior to commencement of the CM's services THE CM SHALL NOT ALLOW ANY CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR TO COMMENCE WORK ON ITS CONTRACT UNTIL ALL SIMILAR INSURANCE REQUIRED OF THE CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR HAS BEEN SO OBTAINED AND A CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE HAS BEEN FILED WITH THE CM. CM SHALL DETERMINE AND LIABILITY APPROVE EXCESS/UMBRELLA THE **INSURANCE** REQUIREMENTS AND THE TERM FOR CERTIFICATION OF COMPLETED OPERATIONS LIABILITY (FOLLOWING THE DATE OF FINAL COMPLETION) FOR ALL CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS.
APPROVAL OF THE INSURANCE BY THE OWNER SHALL NOT RELIEVE OR DECREASE THE LIABILITY OF THE CM HEREUNDER. FAILURE OF THE CM TO PROVIDE ALL REQUIRED CERTIFICATES COULD DELAY THE ISSUANCE OF NOTICE TO PROCEED. SUCH DELAY SHALL NOT ENTITLE THE CM TO AN EXTENSION OF ANY MILESTONE OR COMPLETION DATES REQUIRED BY THE MASTER SCHEDULE.

8.2 Builder's Risk Insurance

8.2.1 The CM shall be responsible for purchasing and maintaining insurance to protect the Project from perils of physical loss. The insurance shall provide for the full cost of replacement for the entire Project at the time of any loss. The insurance shall include as named insureds the Owner, the CM, the Contractors and their subcontractors and shall insure against the loss from the perils of fire and all risk coverage for physical loss or damage due to theft, vandalism, collapse, malicious mischief, transit, flood, earthquake, testing, defective design, negligent workmanship or defective material. The CM shall increase the coverage limits as necessary to reflect changes in the estimated replacement cost.

THE CM SHALL PURCHASE AND AT ALL TIMES MAINTAIN SUCH INSURANCE AS WILL PROTECT THE CM, THE OWNER, THE OWNER'S REPRESENTATIVES, AGENTS AND EMPLOYEES, THE DESIGNER, CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS FROM LOSS OR DAMAGE TO WORK OR PROPERTY IN THE COURSE OF CONSTRUCTION, INCLUDING ALL MACHINERY, MATERIALS AND SUPPLIES ON THE PREMISES, IN STORAGE OR IN TRANSIT AND INTENDED TO BECOME A PART OF THE FINISHED WORK UNTIL FINAL PAYMENT HAS BEEN MADE OR UNTIL NO PERSON OR ENTITY OTHER THAN THE OWNER HAS AN INSURABLE INTEREST IN THE PROPERTY COVERED BY THIS INSURANCE, WHICHEVER SOONER. THIS INSURANCE SHALL BE IN THE FORM OF <u>"BUILDER'S RISK" POLICY INSURING "RISKS OF DIRECT</u> PHYSICAL LOSS EXCEPT THOSE AS SPECIFICALLY EXCLUDED BY THE POLICY", OR EQUIVALENT. THE POLICY SHALL NOT EXCLUDE THE PERILS OF FIRE, LIGHTNING, EXPLOSION, WINDSTORM, HAIL, SMOKE, VEHICLES, VANDALISM, THEFT, MALICIOUS RIOT, DEBRIS REMOVAL, FLOOD, WATER MISCHIEF, DAMAGE, EARTHQUAKE, EARTH MOVEMENT, TESTING, ARCHITECT'S AND ENGINEERING FEES, MECHANICAL OR ELECTRICAL BREAKDOWN, COLLAPSE HOWEVER RESULTING CAUSED, AND/OR DAMAGE FROM DEFECTIVE DESIGN, WORKMANSHIP OR MATERIAL LIMITS SHALL BE WRITTEN FOR THE VALUE OF THE GMP AND INSURE THE FULL COST OF REPLACEMENT AT THE TIME OF LOSS. SUB-LIMITS FOR FLOOD OR EARTHQUAKE ARE SUBJECT TO APPROVAL BY OWNER. THE CM SHALL CAUSE SUCH POLICY OR POLICIES OF INSURANCE REQUIRED UNDER THIS SUBPARAGRAPH

TO BE ENDORSED SO AS TO PROVIDE THAT THE INSURER OR INSURERS WAIVE ANY RIGHT OF SUBROGATION **AGAINST** OWNER. THE NOTWITHSTANDING ANY DEDUCTIBLE PROVISION, THE CM SHALL REMAIN SOLELY LIABLE FOR THE FULL REPLACEMENT COST OF ANY ITEM COVERED BY SUCH INSURANCE, INCLUDING ANY APPLICABLE DEDUCTIBLE CO-INSURANCE PENALTY. **PRIOR** COMMENCEMENT OF WORK, CM SHALL PROVIDE TO OWNER A COPY OF THE BUILDER'S RISK POLICY **OBTAINED IN COMPLIANCE WITH SECTION 8.2.1.**

ALL INSURANCE COMPANIES PROVIDING THE ABOVE INSURANCE SHALL BE PROPERLY LICENSED BY THE DEPARTMENT OF INSURANCE OF THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA AND RATED "A-:VIII" OR BETTER BY A.M. BEST COMPANY.

8.2.3 ANY LOSS INSURED UNDER SUBPARAGRAPH 8.2.1 IS TO BE ADJUSTED WITH THE OWNER AND MADE PAYABLE TO THE OWNER AS TRUSTEE FOR THE INSURED, AS THEIR INTERESTS MAY APPEAR, SUBJECT THE REQUIREMENTS OF ANY APPLICABLE MORTGAGEE CLAUSE AND OF SUBPARAGRAPH 8.2.5. THE CM SHALL PAY EACH CONTRACTOR AND/OR <u>SUBCONTRACTOR A JUST SHARE OF ANY INSURANCE</u> MONEYS RECEIVED BY THE CM, AND BY APPROPRIATE AGREEMENT, WRITTEN WHERE LEGALLY REQUIRED FOR VALIDITY, SHALL REQUIRE EACH CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR TO MAKE PAYMENTS IN SIMILAR MANNER.

8.2.4 THE OWNER AND CM WAIVE ALL RIGHTS AGAINST EACH OTHER FOR DAMAGES CAUSED BY FIRE OR OTHER PERILS TO THE EXTENT COVERED INSURANCE OBTAINED PURSUANT TO THIS PARAGRAPH 8.2, OR ANY OTHER PROPERTY INSURANCE APPLICABLE TO THE WORK, EXCEPT SUCH RIGHTS AS THEY MAY HAVE TO THE PROCEEDS OF SUCH INSURANCE HELD BY THE OWNER AS TRUSTEE. THE CM SHALL REQUIRE, BY APPROPRIATE AGREEMENT, WRITTEN WHERE LEGALLY REQUIRED FOR VALIDITY, SIMILAR WAIVERS IN FAVOR OF THE OWNER AND THE CM BY CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS. WITH RESPECT TO THE WAIVER OF RIGHTS OF RECOVERY, THE TERM OWNER SHALL BE DEEMED TO INCLUDE, TO THE EXTENT COVERED BY PROPERTY INSURANCE APPLICABLE THERETO, ITS CONSULTANTS, EMPLOYEES, AND AGENTS AND REPRESENTATIVES. THE CM WAIVES AS AGAINST ANY SEPARATE CONTRACTOR ALL RIGHTS FOR DAMAGES CAUSED BY FIRE OR OTHER PERILS IN THE SAME MANNER AS IS PROVIDED ABOVE AS AGAINST THE OWNER. THE OWNER SHALL REQUIRE, BY APPROPRIATE AGREEMENT, WRITTEN WHERE LEGALLY REQUIRED FOR VALIDITY, SIMILAR WAIVERS IN FAVOR OF THE CM BY ANY SEPARATE CONTRACTOR AND ITS SUBCONTRACTORS.

8.2.5 IF REQUIRED IN WRITING BY ANY PARTY IN INTEREST, THE OWNER AS TRUSTEE SHALL, UPON THE OCCURRENCE OF AN INSURED LOSS, GIVE BOND FOR THE PROPER PERFORMANCE OF ITS DUTIES. IT SHALL DEPOSIT IN A SEPARATE ACCOUNT ANY MONEY SO RECEIVED, AND IT SHALL DISTRIBUTE IT IN ACCORDANCE WITH SUCH AGREEMENT AS THE PARTIES IN INTEREST MAY REACH, OR IN ACCORDANCE WITH A COURT ORDER OR AWARD. IF AFTER SUCH LOSS NO OTHER SPECIAL AGREEMENT IS MADE,

REPLACEMENT OF DAMAGED WORK SHALL COVERED BY AN APPROPRIATE CHANGE ORDER.

8.2.6 THE OWNER AS TRUSTEE SHALL HAVE POWER TO ADJUST AND SETTLE ANY LOSS WITH THE INSURERS UNLESS ONE OF THE PARTIES IN INTEREST SHALL OBJECT IN WRITING WITHIN FIVE (5) DAYS AFTER THE OCCURRENCE OF LOSS TO THE OWNER'S EXERCISE OF THIS POWER, AND IF SUCH OBJECTION IS MADE, THE MATTER SHALL BE DECIDED BY A COURT COMPETENT JURISDICTION OR AS THE PARTIES IN INTEREST OTHERWISE AGREE. THE OWNER AS TRUSTEE SHALL, IN THAT CASE, MAKE SETTLEMENT WITH THE INSURERS IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE ORDERS OF THE COURT OR AS OTHERWISE AGREED BY THE PARTIES IN INTEREST.

8.2.7 IF THE OWNER FINDS IT NECESSARY TO OCCUPY OR USE A PORTION OR PORTIONS OF THE WORK PRIOR SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION THEREOF, OCCUPANCY OR USE SHALL NOT COMMENCE PRIOR TO A TIME MUTUALLY AGREED TO BY THE OWNER AND CM AND TO WHICH THE INSURANCE COMPANY OR COMPANIES PROVIDING THE PROPERTY INSURANCE HAVE CONSENTED BY ENDORSEMENT TO THE POLICY OR POLICIES. THIS INSURANCE SHALL NOT BE CANCELED OR LAPSED ON ACCOUNT OF SUCH PARTIAL OCCUPANCY OR USE. CONSENT OF THE CM AND OF THE INSURANCE COMPANY OR COMPANIES TO SUCH OCCUPANCY OR USE SHALL NOT BE UNREASONABLY WITHHELD.

8.3 Property Insurance INDEMNITY

8.3.1 If the Project includes as addition to or is adjacent to an existing structure, the CM, the Contractors and the subcontractors shall be named as additional insureds for the Owner's property insurance covering such structure and its contents.

TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, THE CM SHALL, AT ITS SOLE COST AND EXPENSE, INDEMNIFY. DEFEND, AND HOLD HARMLESS THE OWNER AND THE DESIGNER AND THEIR AGENTS, REPRESENTATIVES, AND EMPLOYEES FROM AND AGAINST ALL CLAIMS, ACTIONS, JUDGMENTS, COSTS, LIABILITIES, PENALTIES. DAMAGES, LOSSES AND EXPENSES, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO ATTORNEYS' FEES, ARISING OUT OF OR RESULTING FROM THE PERFORMANCE OF THE WORK, PROVIDED THAT ANY SUCH CLAIM, ACTION, JUDGMENT, COST, LIABILITY, PENALTY, DAMAGE, LOSS OR EXPENSE IS CAUSED SOLELY BY ANY NEGLIGENT ERROR OR OMISSION OF THE CM, ANY CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR, DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY EMPLOYED BY ANY OF THEM OR ANYONE FOR WHOSE ACTS ANY OF THEM MAY BE LEGALLY LIABLE. THE ABOVE OBLIGATION SHALL NOT BE CONSTRUED TO NEGATE, ABRIDGE, OR OTHERWISE REDUCE ANY OTHER RIGHT OR OBLIGATION OF INDEMNITY WHICH WOULD OTHERWISE EXIST AS TO PARTY OR PERSON DESCRIBED IN PARAGRAPH 8.3.1. THE PARTIES AGREE THAT INDEMNIFICATION CLAUSE IS AN "EVIDENCE INDEBTEDNESS" FOR PURPOSE OF N.C. GEN. STAT. § 6-21.2. THE PARTIES ALSO SPECIFICALLY ACKNOWLEDGE THAT THE OWNER IS A PUBLIC BODY AND IT IS THE INTENT OF THE PARTIES THAT THE OWNER NOT INCUR ANY EXPENSES WHEN THE CONTRACTOR IS SOLELY RESPONSIBLE FOR THE CLAIMS.

- 8.3.2 If the Owner occupies or uses a part or parts of the Project prior to substantial completion thereof, such occupancy shall not occur until the Owner obtains property insurance for the structure and until all insurance companies providing insurance for the Project consent to such occupancy by endorsement to the insurance policies. <u>IN ANY AND ALL</u> CLAIMS AGAINST THE OWNER OR THE DESIGNER OR OF THEIR AGENTS, REPRESENTATIVES, EMPLOYEES BY ANY EMPLOYEE OF THE CM, CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR, ANY CONTRACTOR DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY EMPLOYED BY ANY OF THEM OR ANYONE FOR WHOSE ACTS ANY OF THEM MAY BE LIABLE, THE INDEMNIFICATION OBLIGATION UNDER PARAGRAPH 8.3.1 SHALL NOT BE LIMITED IN ANY WAY BY ANY LIMITATION ON THE AMOUNT OR TYPE OF DAMAGES, COMPENSATION OR BENEFITS PAYABLE BY OR FOR THE CM OR ANY CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR FROM ANY OF THE INSURANCE COVERAGE REQUIRED IN SECTION 8.1 HEREIN.
- 8.3.3 THE OWNER SHALL CAUSE THE DESIGNER TO INDEMNIFY AND HOLD HARMLESS THE OWNER, ITS EMPLOYEES, AGENTS, AND REPRESENTATIVES TO THE SAME EXTENT AND IN THE SAME MANNER THAT CM HAS PROVIDED INDEMNIFICATION FOR THE OWNER UNDER PARAGRAPH 8.3.1.
- 8.3.4 THE OWNER HEREBY INDEMNIFIES AND HOLDS HARMLESS THE CM AND ITS EMPLOYEES, AGENTS, AND REPRESENTATIVES FROM AND AGAINST ANY AND ALL CLAIMS, DEMANDS, SUITS AND DAMAGES FOR BODILY INJURY AND PROPERTY DAMAGE CAUSED SOLELY BY THE OWNER THAT ARISE OUT OF OR RESULT SOLELY FROM BREACH OF THIS AGREEMENT OR FROM NEGLIGENT ACTS, ERRORS OR OMISSIONS OF THE OWNER, AND ITS EMPLOYEES.
- 8.3.5 THE CM SHALL CAUSE EACH CONTRACTOR AND SUBCONTRACTOR TO INDEMNIFY AND HOLD HARMLESS THE OWNER, CM, AND DESIGNER FROM AND AGAINST ANY AND ALL CLAIMS, DEMANDS, SUITS, DAMAGES RESULTING FROM BODILY INJURY, PERSONAL INJURY, DAMAGE TO TANGIBLE PROPERTY (INCLUDING LOSS OF USE), COSTS, AND EXPENSES AND FEES THAT ARE ASSERTED AGAINST THE OWNER, CM, AND THE DESIGNER AND THAT ARISE OUT OF OR RESULT FROM NEGLIGENT ACTS, ERRORS OR OMISSIONS OR THE BREACH OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT BY THE CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR, ITS EMPLOYEES, AGENTS, AND REPRESENTATIVES IN PERFORMING THE WORK.

8.4 Owner's Insurance

8.4.1 The CM shall be named as an additional insured in any insurance policy for the Project that may be obtained by the Owner.

8.4 PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BONDS

8.4.1 WITHIN 15 DAYS OF THE ESTABLISHMENT OF THE GMP, THE CM SHALL PROVIDE A PERFORMANCE BOND AND PAYMENT BOND EACH IN THE AMOUNT OF THE GMP, MINUS THE OWNER'S CONTINGENCY IF THE OWNER'S CONTINGENCY IS INCLUDED IN THE GMP.

- THE AMOUNT OF THE PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BONDS MAY BE ADJUSTED IF THE GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE IS REDUCED AFTER THE BIDS ARE RECEIVED.
- 8.4.2 ALL INSURANCE COMPANIES PROVIDING THE ABOVE BONDS SHALL BE PROPERLY LICENSED BY THE DEPARTMENT OF INSURANCE OF THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA AND RATED "A-:VIII" OR BETTER BY A.M. BEST COMPANY. THE BONDS SHALL BE IN THE FORM APPROVED BY THE OWNER AND ATTACHED HERETO AS APPENDIX E.

8.5 Notices and Recovery

8.5.1 The Owner and CM each shall provide the other-OWNER with copies of all policies thus obtained for the-Project. Each party shall provide the other with sixty (60) days notice of cancellation, non-renewal or endorsementreducing or restricting coverage.

8.6 Waiver of Subrogation

8.6.1 The Owner and the CM waive all rights against each other and against the Contractors, the Designer, and consultants, agents and employees of the other for damages occurring during construction and covered by any property insurance required for this Project. The Owner and the CM shall each require appropriate similar waivers from their contractors, designers, consultants and agents.

8.7 Indemnity

- 8.7.1 To the fullest extent permitted by law, the CM shall indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, its employees, agents, officers, directors and partners from and against any and all damages arising from bodily injury or property damage and reasonable attorneys' fees incurred by the Owner caused solely by the negligent act, error or omission of the CM, or any other party for whom the CM is legally liable, in performance of services under this Agreement. The CM shall procure and maintain insurance as required by and set forth in this Agreement. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, and to the fullest extent permitted by law, the total liability, in the aggregate, of the CM and its officers, directors, partners, employees, and agents to the Owner and anyone claiming by, through or under the Owner, for any and all claims, losses, costs or damages whatsoever arising out of, resulting from or in any way related to the Project or this Agreement from any cause or causes, including but limited to the negligence, professional errors or omissions, strict liability or breach of contract or warranty (express or implied) of the CM and its officers, directors, partners, employees, and agents, (hereafter "the Owner's claims"), shall not exceed the total available insurance proceeds available to be paid by the CM's insurers in settlement or satisfaction of the Owner's claims under the terms and conditions of the CM's insurance policies applicable thereto (excluding fees, costs and expenses of investigation, claims adjustment, defense and appeal).
- 8.7.2 The Owner shall cause the Designer to indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, its employees, agents and representatives to the same extent and in the same manner that CM has provided indemnification for the Owner under Paragraph 8.7.1.
- 8.7.3 The Owner hereby indemnifies and holds harmless the CM and its employees, agents and representatives from and

against any and all claims, demands, suits and damages for bodily injury and property damage for which the Owner is liable that arise out of or result from breach of this Agreement or negligent acts or omissions of the Owner, its employees, agents, representatives, independent contractors, suppliers, and the Designer.

8.7.4 The CM shall cause the Contractor to indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, CM and Designer from and against any and all claims, demands, suits, damages, including consequential damages and damages resulting from personal injury or property damage, costs, and expenses and fees that are asserted against the Owner, CM and the Designer and that arise out of or result from negligent acts or omissions or the breach of the Construction Contract by the Contractor, its employees, agents and representatives in performing the Work.

ARTICLE 9 TERMINATION AND SUSPENSION

9.1 Termination

- 9.1.1 This Agreement may be terminated by the Owner for convenience after seven (7) days written notice to the CM.
- 9.1.2 This Agreement may be terminated by either party hereto upon seven (7) days written notice should the other party fail substantially to perform in accordance with the terms hereof through no fault of the terminating party or if the Project in whole or substantial part is stopped for a period of sixty (60) days under an order of any court or other public authority having jurisdiction or as a result of an act of government.
- 9.1.3 In the event of termination pursuant to Paragraph 9.1.1, the CM shall be paid its compensation for services performed to the date of termination, services of professional consultants then due, direct expenses and all termination expenses. Termination expenses are defined as those expenses arising prior, during and subsequent to termination that are directly attributable to the termination, plus an amount computed as a percentage of the total compensation earned at the time of termination as follows:
- 9.1.3.1 Twenty (20) percent if the termination occurs during the Pre-Design Phase, Design Phase, or Procurement Phase; or
- 9.1.3.2 Ten (10) percent if the termination occurs during the Construction Phase or Post-Construction Phase.
- 9.1.4 In the event of termination pursuant to Paragraph 9.1.2, the CM shall be paid its compensation for services performed to the date of termination, services of professional consultants then due, direct expenses and all termination expenses. No amount computed as provided in Paragraphs 9.1.3.1 and 9.1.3.2 shall be paid in addition, if the termination is due to the CM's failure to substantially perform in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

9.2 Suspension

9.2.1 The Owner may order, in writing, the CM to suspend all or any part of the CM's services for the Project for the convenience of the Owner or for work stoppage beyond the control of the Owner or the CM. If the performance of all or any part of the services for the Project is suspended, THE OWNER AND CM MAY NEGOTIATE an adjustment in the

CM's compensation shall be made for the increase, if any, in the cost of the CM's performance of this Agreement caused by such suspension and this Agreement shall MAY be modified in writing accordingly.

- 9.2.2 In the event the CM's services on the Project are suspended, the Owner shall reimburse the CM for all of the costs of its construction site staff, assigned Project home office staff and other costs provided for by this Agreement for the first thirty (30)—SEVEN (7) days of such suspension. The CM shall reduce the size of such REASSIGN THE staff for the remainder of the suspension period as—UNLESS directed OTHERWISE by the Owner IN WRITING and during—such period, IF THE OWNER DIRECTS THE CM TO MAINTAIN ALL OR PART OF ITS STAFF, the Owner shall reimburse the CM for all costs of reduced-staff REMAINING DEDICATED TO THE PROJECT. Upon cessation of the suspension, the CM shall restore the construction site and home office staff to its former size.
- 9.2.3 Persons assigned to another project during such suspension or period and not available to return to this Project upon cessation of the suspension shall be replaced. The Owner shall reimburse the CM for costs incurred in relocating staff persons returning to the Project or new persons assigned to the Project.
- 9.2.4 If the Project is suspended by the Owner for more than three (3) months, the CM shall be paid compensation for services performed prior to receipt of written notice from the Owner of such suspension, together with direct expenses then due.—and all expenses and costs directly resulting from such suspension.—If the Project is resumed after being suspended for more than six (6) months, the CM shall have the eption of requiring THE RIGHT TO REQUEST that its compensation, including rates and fees, be renegotiated. Subject to the provisions of this Agreement relating to termination, a delay or suspension of the Project does not void this Agreement.

ARTICLE 10 DISPUTE RESOLUTION TERMINATION

10.1 Arbitration

10.1.1 All claims, disputes or controversies arising out of or relating to the Project or to this Agreement or the breach thereof shall be decided by arbitration in accordance with the Construction Industry Rules of the American Arbitration Association then obtaining unless the parties mutually agree otherwise. No arbitration arising out of or relating to this Agreement shall include by consolidation, joinder or in any other manner the Designer or its employees or consultants except by written consent containing a specific reference to this Agreement and signed by the Designer. An arbitration arising out of or relating to the Contract Documents or this Agreement to arbitrate may include consolidation or joinder the Contractors and other persons substantially involved in a common question of fact or law whose presence is required if complete relief is to be accorded in arbitration. No person or entity other than the Contractors shall be included as an original third party or additional third party to an arbitration whose interest or responsibility is insubstantial. Consent to arbitration involving the Designer shall not constitute consent to arbitration of any dispute not described therein or with any person not named therein. This agreement to arbitrate and any agreement to arbitrate with an additional person or

persons duly consented to by the parties to this Agreement shall be specifically enforceable under applicable law in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

- 10.1.2 Notice demand for arbitration shall be filed in writing with the other party to this Agreement in accordance with the rules of the American Arbitration Association. The demand shall be made within a reasonable time after the claim, dispute, or other matter in question would be barred by the applicable statutes of limitation.
- 10.1.3 In any judicial proceeding to enforce this agreement to arbitrate, the only issues to be determined shall be those set forth in 9 U.S.C. Section 4 Federal Arbitration Act and such issues shall be determined by the court without a jury. All other issues, such as, but not limited to, arbitrability, prerequisites to arbitration, compliance with contractual time limitations, applicability of indemnity clauses, clauses limiting damages and statutes of limitation shall be for the arbitrators whose decision thereon shall be final and binding. There shall be no interlocutory appeal of an order compelling arbitration.
- 10.1.4 All demands for arbitration and answering statements thereto which include any monetary claim must contain a statement that the total sum or value in controversy as alleged by the party making such demand or answering statement is not more than \$ (exclusive of interest and costs). The arbitrators will not have jurisdiction, power or authority to consider, or make findings (except in denial of their own jurisdiction) concerning any claim, counterclaim, dispute or other matter in question where the amount in controversy of any such claim, counterclaim, dispute or matter is more than \$_ (exclusive of interest and costs), or to render a monetary award in response thereto against any party which totals more __(exclusive of interest and costs).
- 10.1.5 The award rendered by the arbitrators shall be final and judgment may be entered upon it in accordance with applicable law in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

10.1 TERMINATION BY THE CM

10.1.1 IF THE WORK IS STOPPED FOR A PERIOD OF ONE HUNDRED EIGHTY (180) DAYS UNDER AN ORDER OF ANY COURT OR OTHER PUBLIC AUTHORITY HAVING JURISDICTION, OR AS A RESULT OF AN ACT OF GOVERNMENT, SUCH AS A DECLARATION OF EMERGENCY MAKING NATIONAL **MATERIALS** UNAVAILABLE, THROUGH NO ACT OR FAULT OF THE CM OR A CONTRACTOR OR THEIR AGENTS OR EMPLOYEES OR ANY OTHER PERSONS PERFORMING ANY OF THE WORK UNDER A CONTRACT WITH THE CM, THEN THE CM MAY, UPON SEVEN (7) ADDITIONAL DAYS' WRITTEN THE OWNER AND THE DESIGN TO CONTRACT CONSULTANT TERMINATE THE RECOVER FROM THE OWNER PAYMENT FOR ALL WORK EXECUTED. THE CM SHALL NOT BE ENTITLED TO COLLECT AND HEREBY EXPRESSLY WAIVES, ON WORK NOT PERFORMED NOR **ANY** DAMAGES RELATED TO THAT PORTION OF THE CONTRACT WHICH HAS BEEN TERMINATED.

10.2 TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE OF THE OWNER

10.2.1 THE OWNER MAY, AT ANY TIME UPON TEN (10) DAYS' WRITTEN NOTICE TO THE CM AND TO THE CM'S SURETY, WHICH NOTICE SHALL SPECIFY THAT PORTION

OF THE WORK TO BE TERMINATED AND THE DATE SAID TERMINATION IS TO TAKE EFFECT, TERMINATE (WITHOUT PREJUDICE TO ANY RIGHT OR REMEDY OF THE OWNER) THE WHOLE OR ANY PORTION OF THE WORK FOR THE CONVENIENCE OF THE OWNER. THE CM'S SOLE REMEDY, IN THE EVENT OF SUCH TERMINATION, WILL BE THE ALLOWABLE TERMINATION COSTS PERMITTED BY PARAGRAPH 10.4. CM SHALL INCLUDE TERMINATION CLAUSES IDENTICAL TO ARTICLE 10 IN EACH OF HIS SUBCONTRACTS.

10.3 DEFAULT TERMINATION

- 10.3.1 TEN (10) DAYS' AFTER WRITTEN NOTICE IS MAILED TO THE CM AND TO THE CM'S SURETY, THE OWNER MAY TERMINATE (WITHOUT PREJUDICE TO ANY RIGHT OR REMEDY OF THE OWNER OR ANY SUBSEQUENT BUYER OF ANY PORTION OF THE WORK) THE EMPLOYMENT OF THE CM AND HIS RIGHT TO PROCEED EITHER AS TO THE WHOLE OR ANY PORTION OF THE WORK REQUIRED BY THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND MAY TAKE POSSESSION OF THE WORK AND COMPLETE THE WORK BY CONTRACT OR OTHERWISE IN ANY ONE OF THE FOLLOWING CIRCUMSTANCES:
- .1 IF THE CM OR ITS SURETY REFUSES OR FAILS TO PROSECUTE THE WORK OR ANY SEPARABLE PART THEREOF WITH SUCH DILIGENCE AS WILL ENSURE THE SUBSTANTIAL OR FINAL COMPLETION OF THE WORK WITHIN THE CONTRACT TIME OR FAILS TO COMPLETE THE WORK OR REMEDY A DEFAULT WITHIN SAID PERIOD;
- .2 IF THE CM IS IN MATERIAL DEFAULT IN CARRYING OUT ANY PROVISIONS OF THE CONTRACT FOR A CAUSE WITHIN HIS CONTROL;
- .3 IF THE CM FAILS TO SUPPLY A SUFFICIENT NUMBER OF PROPERLY SKILLED WORKMEN OR PROPER EQUIPMENT OR MATERIALS;
- .4 IF THE CM FAILS TO MAKE PAYMENT TO THE CONTRACTORS OR FOR MATERIALS OR LABOR WHEN DUE, UNLESS HE OTHERWISE PROVIDES THE OWNER REASONABLE EVIDENCE THAT PAYMENT IS NOT LEGALLY OR CONTRACTUALLY DUE;
- .5 IF THE CM DISREGARDS LAWS, PERMITS, ORDINANCES, RULES, REGULATIONS OR ORDERS OF ANY PUBLIC AUTHORITY HAVING JURISDICTION, OR FAILS TO FOLLOW THE REASONABLE INSTRUCTIONS OF THE OWNER;
- .6 IF THE CM SUBSTANTIALLY VIOLATES ANY PROVISIONS OF THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS; OR
- .7 IF THE CM REFUSES OR FAILS TO PROPERLY SCHEDULE, PLAN, COORDINATE AND EXECUTE THE WORK, AS SPECIFIED HEREIN, SO AS TO PERFORM THE WORK WITHIN THE SPECIFIED MILESTONE AND COMPLETION DATES, OR TO PROVIDE SCHEDULING OR RELATED INFORMATION, REVISIONS AND UPDATES AS REQUIRED BY THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.
- 10.3.2 THE RIGHT OF THE CM TO PROCEED SHALL NOT BE SO TERMINATED UNDER THIS PARAGRAPH 10.3 BECAUSE OF ANY DELAYS IN THE COMPLETION OF THE WORK DUE TO CAUSES BEYOND THE CONTROL AND

WITHOUT THE FAULT OR NEGLIGENCE OF THE CM OR THE CONTRACTORS.

10.3.3 IF, AFTER THE CM HAS BEEN TERMINATED FOR DEFAULT PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 10.3, IT IS DETERMINED THAT NONE OF THE CIRCUMSTANCES SET FORTH IN PARAGRAPH 10.3.1 EXIST, THEN SUCH TERMINATION SHALL BE CONSIDERED A TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 10.2. IN SUCH CASE, THE CM'S SOLE REMEDY WILL BE THE COSTS PERMITTED BY PARAGRAPH 10.4.

10.3.4 IF THE OWNER SO TERMINATES THE EMPLOYMENT OF THE CM, THE CM SHALL NOT BE ENTITLED TO RECEIVE ANY FURTHER PAYMENT UNTIL THE WORK IS FINISHED. IF THE UNPAID BALANCE OF THE COMPENSATION THAT WOULD HAVE BEEN PAID TO THE CM FOR THE ACTUAL WORK COMPLETED, INCLUDING THE PERCENTAGE OF THE CM'S UNUSED CONTINGENCY, SHALL EXCEED THE EXPENSE OF SO COMPLETING THE WORK (INCLUDING COMPENSATION FOR ADDITIONAL CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT, MANAGERIAL, ADMINISTRATIVE, CONSULTANT, LEGAL, DESIGN AND INSPECTION SERVICES AND ANY DAMAGES FOR DELAY) SUCH EXCESS SHALL BE PAID TO THE CM.

10.3.5 IF SUCH EXPENSES SHALL EXCEED THE UNPAID BALANCE, THE CM AND HIS SURETIES SHALL BE LIABLE TO THE OWNER FOR SUCH EXCESS. IF THE RIGHT OF THE CM TO PROCEED WITH THE WORK IS PARTIALLY OR FULLY TERMINATED, THE OWNER MAY TAKE POSSESSION OF AND UTILIZE IN COMPLETING THE WORK SUCH MATERIALS, APPLIANCES, SUPPLIES, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT AS MAY BE ON THE SITE OF THE TERMINATED PORTION OF THE WORK AND NECESSARY FOR THE COMPLETION OF THE WORK. IF THE OWNER DOES NOT FULLY TERMINATE THE RIGHT OF THE CM TO PROCEED, THE CM SHALL CONTINUE TO PERFORM THE PART OF THE WORK THAT IS NOT TERMINATED.

10.4 ALLOWABLE TERMINATION COSTS

10.4.1 IF THE OWNER TERMINATES THE WHOLE OR ANY PORTION OF THE WORK PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 10.2, THEN THE OWNER SHALL ONLY BE LIABLE TO THE CM FOR THOSE COSTS REIMBURSABLE TO THE CM IN ACCORDANCE WITH PARAGRAPH 10.4.2, PLUS A MARKUP OF TEN PERCENT FOR PROFIT AND OVERHEAD ON THE ACTUAL FULLY ACCOUNTED COSTS RECOVERED UNDER 10.4.2; PROVIDED HOWEVER, THAT IF THERE IS EVIDENCE THAT THE CM WOULD HAVE SUSTAINED A LOSS ON THE ENTIRE CONTRACT HAD IT BEEN COMPLETED, NO PROFIT SHALL BE INCLUDED OR ALLOWED HEREUNDER AND AN APPROPRIATE ADJUSTMENT SHALL BE MADE REDUCING THE AMOUNT OF THE SETTLEMENT TO REFLECT THE INDICATED RATE OF LOSS.

10.4.1.1 AFTER RECEIPT OF A NOTICE OF TERMINATION, THE CM SHALL SUBMIT TO THE OWNER HIS TERMINATION CLAIM, IN THE FORM AND WITH CERTIFICATION PRESCRIBED BY THE OWNER. SUCH CLAIM SHALL BE SUBMITTED PROMPTLY, BUT IN NO EVENT LATER THAN THIRTY (30)DAYS FROM THE EFFECTIVE DATE OF TERMINATION, UNLESS ONE OR MORE EXTENSIONS IN WRITING ARE GRANTED BY THE OWNER UPON REQUEST OF THE CM MADE IN WRITING

WITHIN SUCH THIRTY (30) DAY PERIOD OR AUTHORIZED EXTENSION THEREOF. HOWEVER, IF THE OWNER DETERMINES THAT THE FACTS JUSTIFY SUCH ACTION, HE MAY RECEIVE AND EVALUATE ANY SUCH TERMINATION CLAIM AT ANY TIME AFTER SUCH THIRTY (30) DAY PERIOD OR ANY EXTENSION THEREOF. UPON FAILURE OF THE CM TO SUBMIT HIS TERMINATION CLAIM WITHIN THE TIME ALLOWED, THE OWNER MAY DETERMINE, ON THE BASIS OF INFORMATION AVAILABLE TO HIM, THE AMOUNT, IF ANY, DUE TO THE CM BY REASON OF THE TERMINATION.

10.4.2 IF THE OWNER TERMINATES THE WHOLE OR ANY PORTION OF THE WORK PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 10.2, THE OWNER SHALL PAY THE CM THE AMOUNTS DETERMINED BY THE OWNER AS FOLLOWS:

.1 AN AMOUNT FOR SUPPLIES, SERVICES, OR PROPERTY ACCEPTED BY THE OWNER PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 10.5.1.6 OR SOLD OR ACQUIRED PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 10.5.1.7 AND NOT HERETOFORE PAID FOR, AND TO THE EXTENT PROVIDED IN THE CONTRACT SUCH AMOUNT SHALL BE EQUIVALENT TO THE AGGREGATE PRICE FOR SUCH SUPPLIES OR SERVICES COMPUTED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PRICE OR PRICES SPECIFIED IN THE CONTRACT, APPROPRIATELY ADJUSTED FOR ANY SAVING OF FREIGHT OR OTHER CHARGES; AND

.2 THE TOTAL OF:

(1) THE REASONABLE COST INCURRED IN THE PERFORMANCE OF THE WORK TERMINATED, INCLUDING INITIAL COSTS AND PREPARATORY EXPENSE ALLOCABLE THERETO, BUT EXCLUSIVE OF ANY COSTS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SUPPLIES OR SERVICES PAID OR TO BE PAID FOR UNDER PARAGRAPHS 10.4.2.1 OR 10.4.2.2.(2);

(2) THE REASONABLE COST OF SETTLING PAYING CLAIMS ARISING OUT OF THE TERMINATION WORK UNDER CONTRACTS, OF SUBCONTRACTS ORDERS, PURSUANT 10.5.1.5, PARAGRAPH WHICH ARE CHARGEABLE TO THE TERMINATED PORTION OF THE WORK (EXCLUSIVE OF AMOUNTS PAID OR PAYABLE ON ACCOUNT OF COMPLETED ITEMS OF EQUIPMENT DELIVERED **SERVICES** OR **FURNISHED** CONTRACTORS, SUBCONTRACTORS OR VENDORS PRIOR TO THE EFFECTIVE DATE OF THE NOTICE OF TERMINATION), WHICH AMOUNTS SHALL BE INCLUDED IN THE COSTS PAYABLE UNDER (1) ABOVE; AND

THE REASONABLE SETTLEMENT, INCLUDING ACCOUNTING, CLERICAL AND OTHER EXPENSES REASONABLY NECESSARY FOR THE PREPARATION OF SETTLEMENT CLAIMS SUPPORTING DATA WITH RESPECT THE TERMINATED PORTION OF THE WORK AND FOR THE TERMINATION AND SETTLEMENT OF SUBCONTRACTS THEREUNDER, TOGETHER WITH REASONABLE **TRANSPORTATION** AND OTHER INCURRED IN CONNECTION WITH THE PROTECTION OR DISPOSITION OF PROPERTY ALLOCABLE TO THE CONTRACT.

3 PROVIDED, HOWEVER, THAT NEITHER THE OWNER NOR THE DESIGN CONSULTANT WILL BE LIABLE FOR PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTORS OR SUBCONTRACTORS PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 10.4.2.2

33

- UNLESS EACH CONTRACT OR SUBCONTRACT CONTAINS TERMINATION PROVISIONS IDENTICAL TO THOSE SET FORTH IN ARTICLE 10. THE OWNER AND THE DESIGN CONSULTANT WILL NOT BE LIABLE TO THE CM OR ANY OF THE CONTRACTORS OR SUBCONTRACTORS FOR ANY COSTS ASSOCIATED WITH TERMINATION IF THE CONTRACT OR SUBCONTRACT OF THE PARTY INVOLVED DOES NOT INCLUDE THE PROPER TERMINATION CLAUSES.
- 10.4.3 IN ARRIVING AT ANY AMOUNT DUE THE CM PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 10.4, THERE SHALL BE DEDUCTED THE FOLLOWING:
- .1 ALL UNLIQUIDATED ADVANCE OR OTHER PAYMENTS ON ACCOUNT THERETOFORE MADE TO THE CM APPLICABLE TO THE TERMINATED PORTION OF THE CONTRACT:
- .2 ANY AMOUNT WHICH THE OWNER REASONABLY BELIEVES THE CM OR ANY OF THE CONTRACTORS OWES TO THE OWNER;
- .3 SUCH AMOUNT AS THE OWNER DETERMINES TO BE NECESSARY TO PROTECT THE OWNER AGAINST LOSS BECAUSE OF OUTSTANDING OR POTENTIAL LIENS OR CLAIMS; AND
- .4 THE AGREED PRICE FOR, OR THE PROCEEDS OF SALE OF, ANY MATERIALS, SUPPLIES OR OTHER THINGS ACQUIRED BY THE CM OR SOLD, PURSUANT TO THE PROVISIONS OF PARAGRAPH 10.5.1.7, AND NOT OTHERWISE RECOVERED BY OR CREDITED TO THE OWNER.
- 10.4.4 THE TOTAL SUM TO BE PAID TO THE CM UNDER PARAGRAPH 10.4 SHALL NOT EXCEED THE CONTRACT SUM AS REDUCED BY THE AMOUNT OF PAYMENTS OTHERWISE MADE OR TO BE MADE FOR WORK NOT TERMINATED AND AS OTHERWISE PERMITTED BY THE CONTRACT. EXCEPT FOR NORMAL SPOILAGE, AND EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT THAT THE OWNER SHALL HAVE OTHERWISE EXPRESSLY ASSUMED THE RISK OF LOSS, THERE SHALL BE EXCLUDED FROM THE AMOUNTS PAYABLE TO THE CM, AS PROVIDED IN PARAGRAPH 10.4.2, THE REPLACEMENT COST OF PROPERTY WHICH IS DESTROYED, LOST, STOLEN OR DAMAGED SO AS TO BECOME UNDELIVERABLE TO THE OWNER, OR TO A BUYER PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 10.5.1.7.
- 10.4.5 IF THE OWNER TERMINATES THE WHOLE OR ANY PART OF THE WORK PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 10.3, THE OWNER MAY PROCURE, UPON SUCH TERMS AND IN SUCH MANNER AS THE OWNER MAY DEEM APPROPRIATE, SUPPLIES OR SERVICES SIMILAR TO THOSE SO TERMINATED, AND THE CM SHALL BE LIABLE TO THE OWNER FOR ANY EXCESS COSTS FOR SUCH SIMILAR SUPPLIES OR SERVICES. THE CM SHALL CONTINUE THE PERFORMANCE OF THE CONTRACT TO THE EXTENT NOT TERMINATED HEREUNDER.

10.5 GENERAL TERMINATION PROVISIONS

10.5.1 AFTER RECEIPT OF A NOTICE OF TERMINATION FROM THE OWNER, PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 10.2 OR 10.3, AND EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE DIRECTED BY THE OWNER, THE CM SHALL:

- .1 STOP WORK UNDER THE CONTRACT ON THE DATE AND TO THE EXTENT SPECIFIED IN THE NOTICE OF TERMINATION:
- .2 PLACE NO FURTHER ORDERS OR SUBCONTRACTS FOR MATERIALS, SERVICES OR FACILITIES, EXCEPT AS MAY BE NECESSARY FOR COMPLETION OF SUCH PORTION OF THE WORK UNDER THE CONTRACT AS IS NOT TERMINATED;
- 3 TERMINATE ALL ORDERS AND SUBCONTRACTS
 TO THE EXTENT THAT THEY RELATE TO THE
 PERFORMANCE OF WORK TERMINATED BY THE NOTICE
 OF TERMINATION;
- .4 AT THE OPTION OF THE OWNER, ASSIGN TO THE OWNER IN THE MANNER, AT THE TIMES AND TO THE EXTENT DIRECTED BY THE OWNER, ALL OF THE RIGHTS IN THE CONTRACTS SO TERMINATED, IN WHICH CASE THE OWNER SHALL HAVE THE RIGHT, AT HIS DISCRETION, TO SETTLE OR PAY ANY OR ALL CLAIMS ARISING OUT OF THE TERMINATION OF SUCH ORDERS AND SUBCONTRACTS;
- .5 SETTLE ALL OUTSTANDING LIABILITIES AND ALL CLAIMS ARISING OUT OF SUCH TERMINATION OR ORDERS AND SUBCONTRACTS, WITH THE APPROVAL OR RATIFICATION OF THE OWNER, TO THE EXTENT HE MAY REQUIRE, WHICH APPROVAL OR RATIFICATION SHALL BE FINAL FOR ALL THE PURPOSES OF THIS ARTICLE;
- .6 TRANSFER TITLE AND DELIVER TO THE ENTITY OR ENTITIES DESIGNATED BY THE OWNER, IN THE MANNER, AT THE TIMES AND TO THE EXTENT DIRECTED BY THE OWNER TO THE EXTENT SPECIFICALLY PRODUCED OR SPECIFICALLY ACQUIRED BY THE CM FOR THE PERFORMANCE OF SUCH PORTION OF THE WORK AS HAD BEEN TERMINATED, THE FOLLOWING:
- (1) THE FABRICATED OR UNFABRICATED PARTS, WORK IN PROCESS, PARTIALLY COMPLETED SUPPLIES AND EQUIPMENT, MATERIALS, PARTS, TOOLS, DIES, JIGS AND OTHER FIXTURES, COMPLETED WORK, SUPPLIES AND OTHER MATERIAL PRODUCED AS PART OF, OR ACQUIRED IN CONNECTION WITH THE PERFORMANCE OF, THE WORK TERMINATED BY THE NOTICE OF TERMINATION; AND
- (2) THE COMPLETED OR PARTIALLY COMPLETED PLANS, DRAWINGS, INFORMATION, RELEASES, MANUALS AND OTHER PROPERTY RELATED TO THE WORK AND WHICH, IF THE CONTRACT HAD BEEN COMPLETED, WOULD HAVE BEEN REQUIRED TO BE FURNISHED TO THE OWNER;
- .7 USE COMMERCIALLY REASONABLE EFFORTS
 TO SELL, IN THE MANNER, AT THE TIMES, TO THE
 EXTENT AND AT THE PRICE OR PRICES DIRECTED OR
 AUTHORIZED BY THE OWNER, ANY PROPERTY OF THE
 TYPES REFERRED TO IN PARAGRAPH 10.5.1.6;
 PROVIDED, HOWEVER, THAT THE CM:
- (1) SHALL NOT BE REQUIRED TO EXTEND CREDIT TO ANY BUYER, AND
- (2) MAY ACQUIRE ANY SUCH PROPERTY UNDER THE CONDITIONS PRESCRIBED BY AND AT A PRICE OR PRICES APPROVED BY THE OWNER; AND

34

PROVIDED FURTHER THAT THE PROCEEDS OF ANY SUCH TRANSFER OR DISPOSITION SHALL BE APPLIED IN REDUCTION OF ANY PAYMENTS TO BE MADE BY THE OWNER TO THE CM UNDER THE CONTRACT OR SHALL OTHERWISE BE CREDITED TO THE CONTRACT SUM COVERED BY THE CONTRACT OR PAID IN SUCH OTHER MANNER AS THE OWNER MAY DIRECT;

- .8 COMPLETE PERFORMANCE OF SUCH PART OF THE WORK AS SHALL NOT HAVE BEEN TERMINATED BY THE NOTICE OF TERMINATION; AND
- .9 TAKE SUCH ACTION AS MAY BE NECESSARY, OR AS THE OWNER MAY DIRECT, FOR THE PROTECTION AND PRESERVATION OF THE PROPERTY RELATED TO THE CONTRACT WHICH IS IN THE POSSESSION OF THE CM AND IN WHICH THE OWNER HAS OR MAY ACQUIRE AN INTEREST.
- 10.5.2 THE CM SHALL, FROM THE EFFECTIVE DATE OF TERMINATION UNTIL THE EXPIRATION OF THREE (3) YEARS AFTER FINAL SETTLEMENT UNDER THE CONTRACT, PRESERVE AND MAKE AVAILABLE TO THE OWNER, AT ALL REASONABLE TIMES AT THE OFFICE OF THE CM, BUT WITHOUT DIRECT CHARGE TO THE OWNER, ALL HIS BOOKS, RECORDS, DOCUMENTS AND OTHER EVIDENCE BEARING ON THE COSTS AND EXPENSES OF THE CM UNDER THE CONTRACT AND RELATING TO THE WORK TERMINATED HEREUNDER, OR, TO THE EXTENT APPROVED BY THE OWNER, PHOTOGRAPHS, MICRO-PHOTOGRAPHS OR OTHER AUTHENTIC REPRODUCTIONS THEREOF.
- THE TERMINATION, PURSUANT PARAGRAPH 10.2, BE PARTIAL, THE CM MAY FILE WITH THE OWNER A CLAIM FOR AN EQUITABLE ADJUSTMENT OF THE PRICE OR PRICES SPECIFIED IN THE CONTRACT RELATING TO THE CONTINUED PORTION OF THE CONTRACT (THE PORTION NOT TERMINATED BY THE NOTICE OF TERMINATION), AND SUCH EQUITABLE ADJUSTMENT AS MAY BE AGREED UPON SHALL BE MADE IN SUCH PRICE OR PRICES. ANY CLAIM BY THE CM FOR AN EQUITABLE ADJUSTMENT UNDER THIS PARAGRAPH MUST BE ASSERTED WITHIN SIX (6) MONTHS FROM THE EFFECTIVE DATE OF THE NOTICE OF TERMINATION.
- 10.5.4 THE CM SHALL REFUND TO THE OWNER ANY AMOUNTS PAID BY THE OWNER TO THE CM IN EXCESS OF COSTS REIMBURSABLE UNDER PARAGRAPH 10.4.
- 10.5.5 THE CM SHALL BE ENTITLED TO ONLY THOSE DAMAGES AND THAT RELIEF FROM TERMINATION BY THE OWNER AS SPECIFICALLY PROVIDED IN ARTICLE 10.

ARTICLE 11 ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS

11.1 Confidentiality

11.1 EXCEPT AS REQUIRED BY NORTH CAROLINA'S PUBLIC RECORDS LAW, The CM will keep all information designated and marked by the Owner as "Confidential" and concerning the Project confidential, except for communications incident to completion of the Project between the CM, Designer, and Contractor, and their independent professional

architects and other engineers, consultants subcontractors, and except for publicity approved by the Owner and communications in connection with filings with governmental bodies having jurisdiction over the design or construction of the Project.

11.2 Limitation and Assignment

- 11.2.1 The Owner and the CM each bind itself, its successors, assigns, insurers, and legal representatives to the terms of this Agreement.
- 11.2.2 Neither the Owner nor the CM shall assign or transfer its rights or interest in this Agreement without the written consent of the other, except that the CM may assign accounts receivable to a commercial bank for securing loans without approval of the Owner. However, nothing contained in this paragraph can prevent the CM from employing contractors or such consultants, associates or subcontractors as the CM may deem appropriate to assist in performance of the services and of the Work hereunder.

11.3 Governing Law

- 11.3.1 Unless otherwise provided, This Agreement shall be governed by the lawS of the State OF NORTH CAROLINAwhere the Project is located.
- 11.3.2 CM SHALL COMPLY WITH ALL APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS IN PROVIDING SERVICES UNDER THIS AGREEMENT. CM SHALL NOT EMPLOY ANY INDIVIDUALS TO PROVIDE SERVICES TO THE OWNER WHO ARE NOT AUTHORIZED BY FEDERAL LAW TO WORK IN THE UNITED STATES. CM REPRESENTS THAT IT IS AWARE OF AND IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE IMMIGRATION REFORM AND CONTROL ACT AND NORTH CAROLINA LAW (ARTICLE 2 OF CHAPTER 64 OF THE NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL STATUTES) REQUIRING USE OF THE E-VERIFY SYSTEM. CM FURTHER WARRANTS THAT IT WILL USE THE E-VERIFY SYSTEM TO VERIFY EMPLOYMENT ELIGIBILITY OF ALL ITS EMPLOYEES THROUGHOUT THE TERM OF THIS AGREEMENT, AND THAT IT WILL REMAIN IN ALL I-9 **REQUIREMENTS** WITH COMPLIANCE THROUGHOUT THE TERM OF THIS AGREEMENT. CM SHALL ALSO ENSURE THAT ANY SUBCONTRACTORS USE THE E-VERIFY SYSTEM AT ALL TIMES WHILE PROVIDING SUBCONTRACTED **SERVICES** CONNECTION WITH THIS AGREEMENT. PROVIDER IS RESPONSIBLE FOR PROVIDING AFFORDABLE HEALTH CARE COVERAGE TO ALL OF ITS FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES PROVIDING SERVICES TO THE SCHOOL SYSTEM. THE DEFINITIONS OF "AFFORDABLE COVERAGE" AND "FULL-TIME EMPLOYEE" ARE GOVERNED BY THE AFFORDABLE CARE ACT AND ACCOMPANYING IRS AND TREASURY DEPARTMENT REGULATIONS.
- LUNSFORD ACT/CRIMINAL BACKGROUND CHECKS. THE CM SHALL CONDUCT OR ARRANGE TO HAVE CONDUCTED AT ITS OWN EXPENSE SEXUAL OFFENDER REGISTRY CHECKS ON EACH OF ITS EMPLOYEES, AGENTS, OWNERSHIP PERSONNEL, OR CONTRACTORS ("CONTRACTUAL PERSONNEL") WHO WILL ENGAGE IN ANY SERVICE ON OR DELIVERY OF GOODS TO SCHOOL SYSTEM PROPERTY OR AT A SCHOOL-SYSTEM SPONSORED EVENT, EXCEPT CHECKS SHALL NOT BE REQUIRED FOR INDIVIDUALS

WHO ARE SOLELY DELIVERING OR PICKING UP EQUIPMENT, MATERIALS, OR SUPPLIES AT: (1) THE ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OR LOADING DOCK OF A SCHOOL; (2) NON-SCHOOL SITES; (3) SCHOOLS CLOSED FOR RENOVATION; OR (4) SCHOOL CONSTRUCTION SITES. THE CHECKS SHALL INCLUDE AT A MINIMUM, CHECKS OF THE STATE SEX OFFENDER AND PUBLIC PROTECTION REGISTRATION PROGRAM, THE STATE VIOLENT SEXUALLY **PREDATOR** REGISTRATION PROGRAM, AND THE NATIONAL SEX OFFENDER FOR THE CM'S REGISTRY ("THE REGISTRIES"). CONVENIENCE ONLY, ALL OF THÉ REQUIRED REGISTRY CHECKS MAY BE COMPLETED AT NO COST BY ACCESSING THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE SEX OFFENDER PUBLIC WEBSITE AT HTTP://WWW.NSOPW.GOV/. THE CM SHALL PROVIDE CERTIFICATION ON THE SEXUAL OFFENDER REGISTRY CHECK CERTIFICATION FORM THAT THE REGISTRY CHECKS WERE CONDUCTED ON EACH OF ITS CONTRACTUAL PERSONNEL PROVIDING SERVICES OR DELIVERING GOODS UNDER THIS AGREEMENT PRIOR TO THE COMMENCEMENT OF SUCH SERVICES OR THE DELIVERY OF SUCH GOODS. THE CM SHALL CONDUCT A CURRENT INITIAL CHECK OF THE REGISTRIES (A CHECK DONE MORE THAN 30 DAYS PRIOR TO THE DATE OF THIS AGREEMENT SHALL NOT SATISFY THIS CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATION). IN ADDITION, PROVIDER AGREES TO CONDUCT THE REGISTRY CHECKS AND PROVIDE A SUPPLEMENTAL CERTIFICATION FORM BEFORE ANY ADDITIONAL CONTRACTUAL PERSONNEL ARE USED TO DELIVER GOODS OR PROVIDE SERVICES PURSUANT TO THIS AGREEMENT. PROVIDER FURTHER AGREES TO CONDUCT ANNUAL REGISTRY CHECKS OF ALL CONTRACTUAL PERSONNEL AND PROVIDE ANNUAL CERTIFICATIONS AT EACH ANNIVERSARY DATE OF THIS AGREEMENT. PROVIDER SHALL NOT ASSIGN ANY INDIVIDUAL TO DELIVER GOODS OR PROVIDE SERVICES PURSUANT TO THIS AGREEMENT IF SAID INDIVIDUAL APPEARS ON ANY OF THE LISTED REGISTRIES. PROVIDER AGREES THAT IT WILL MAINTAIN ALL AND DOCUMENTS NECESSARY DEMONSTRATE THAT IT HAS CONDUCTED A THOROUGH CHECK OF THE REGISTRIES AS TO EACH CONTRACTUAL PERSONNEL, AND AGREES TO PROVIDE SUCH RECORDS AND DOCUMENTS TO THE SCHOOL SYSTEM UPON REQUEST. PROVIDER **SPECIFICALLY** ACKNOWLEDGES THAT THE SCHOOL SYSTEM RETAINS THE RIGHT TO AUDIT THESE RECORDS TO ENSURE COMPLIANCE WITH THIS SECTION AT ANY TIME IN THE SCHOOL SYSTEM'S SOLE DISCRETION. FAILURE TO COMPLY WITH THE TERMS OF THIS PROVISION SHALL BE DEEMED A MATERIAL BREACH OF THE AGREEMENT. IN ADDITION, THE SCHOOL SYSTEM MAY CONDUCT ADDITIONAL CRIMINAL RECORDS CHECKS AT THE SCHOOL SYSTEM'S EXPENSE. IF THE SCHOOL SYSTEM EXERCISES THIS RIGHT TO CONDUCT ADDITIONAL CRIMINAL RECORDS CHECKS, PROVIDER AGREES TO PROVIDE WITHIN SEVEN (7) DAYS OF REQUEST THE FULL NAME, DATE OF BIRTH, STATE OF RESIDENCY FOR THE PAST TEN YEARS, AND ANY ADDITIONAL INFORMATION REQUESTED BY THE SCHOOL SYSTEM FOR ALL CONTRACTUAL PERSONNEL WHO MAY DELIVER GOODS OR PERFORM SERVICES UNDER THIS AGREEMENT. PROVIDER FURTHER AGREES THAT IT HAS AN ONGOING OBLIGATION TO PROVIDE THE SCHOOL SYSTEM WITH THE NAME OF ANY NEW CONTRACTUAL PERSONNEL WHO MAY DELIVER GOODS OR PROVIDE SERVICES UNDER THE AGREEMENT. WCPSS RESERVES THE RIGHT TO PROHIBIT ANY

CONTRACTUAL PERSONNEL OF PROVIDER FROM DELIVERING GOODS OR PROVIDING SERVICES UNDER THIS AGREEMENT IF WCPSS DETERMINES, IN ITS SOLE DISCRETION THAT SUCH CONTRACTUAL PERSONNEL MAY POSE A THREAT TO THE SAFETY OR WELL-BEING OF STUDENTS, SCHOOL PERSONNEL OR OTHERS.

11.3.4 THE CM SHALL COMPLY WITH THE ABOVE LISTED AND ALL APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS IN PROVIDING SERVICES UNDER THIS AGREEMENT.

11.4 Extent of Agreement

11.4.1 This Agreement represents the entire and integrated agreement between the Owner and the CM and SUPERSEDES all prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written or oral. This Agreement may be modified or amended only by written instrument signed by both the Owner and the CM. Nothing contained in this Agreement is intended to benefit any third party. The Contractors and Designer are not intended third party beneficiaries of this Agreement.

11.5 Severability

11.5.1 If any provision of this Agreement is held as a matter of law to be unenforceable, the remainder of this Agreement shall be enforceable without such provision.

11.6 Meaning of Terms

- 11.6.1 References made in the singular shall include the plural and the masculine shall include the feminine or neuter.
- 11.6.2 The meaning of terms used herein shall be consistent with the definitions expressed in the CMAA Standard Form Agreements, Contracts and General Conditions.

11.7 Notices

11.7.1 Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it shall be deemed to have been validly given if delivered in person to the individual or to a member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for whom it is intended or if delivered or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, OR BY FACSIMILE, addressed as follows:

To the Owner:

Wake County Board of Education Assistant Superintendent for Facilities Wake County Public School System Facilities Building 1429 Rock Quarry Road, Suite 116 Raleigh, NC 27610

VIA FAX: 919-856-8172

To the CM:

- 11.8 COMPLIANCE WITH BOARD POLICIES AND PROCEDURES
- 11.8.1 THE CM ACKNOWLEDGES RECEIPT OF BOARD POLICIES 2212, 2302, 2305, 2306, 2307, 2308 AND 2334. THE CM AGREES TO COMPLY WITH THESE AND ALL OTHER BOARD POLICIES. THE CM ACKNOWLEDGES THAT THE BOARD POLICIES ARE AVAILABLE FOR REVIEW AT WWW.WCPSS.NET.
- 11.8.2 IN ACCORDANCE WITH BOARD POLICY 2302, THE CM, THE CONTRACTORS AND THEIR EMPLOYEES SHALL NOT POSSESS OR CARRY, WHETHER OPENLY OR CONCEALED, ANY GUN, RIFLE, PISTOL, OR EXPLOSIVE ON ANY PROPERTY OWNED BY THE OWNER. THIS INCLUDES FIREARMS LOCKED IN CONTAINERS, VEHICLES OR FIREARM RACKS WITHIN VEHICLES. THE CM, THE CONTRACTORS AND THEIR EMPLOYEES SHALL NOT CAUSE, ENCOURAGE OR AID A MINOR, WHO IS LESS THAN 18 YEARS OLD TO POSSESS OR CARRY, WHETHER OPENLY OR CONCEALED, ANY WEAPONS ON ANY PROPERTY OWNED BY THE OWNER.
- 11.8.3 IN ACCORDANCE WITH BOARD POLICY 2212, THE CM, THE CONTRACTORS AND THEIR EMPLOYEES, ARE PROHIBITED FROM PROFANE, LEWD, OBSCENE OR OFFENSIVE CONDUCT OR LANGUAGE, INCLUDING ENGAGING IN SEXUAL HARASSMENT.
- 11.8.4 IN ACCORDANCE WITH BOARD POLICY 2307, THE CM AND THE CONTRACTORS SHALL NOT MANUFACTURE, TRANSMIT, CONSPIRE TO TRANSMIT, POSSESS, USE OR BE UNDER THE INFLUENCE OF ANY ALCOHOLIC OR OTHER INTOXICATING BEVERAGE, NARCOTIC DRUG, HALLUCINOGENIC DRUG, AMPHETAMINE, BARBITURATE, MARIJUANA OR ANABOLIC STEROIDS, OR POSSESS, USE, TRANSMIT OR CONSPIRE TO TRANSMIT DRUG PARAPHERNALIA ON ANY PROPERTY OWNED BY THE OWNER.
- 11.8.5 IN ACCORDANCE WITH BOARD POLICY 2308, SMOKING OR USE OF ANY TOBACCO PRODUCT IS PROHIBITED IN ANY ENCLOSED OR OCCUPIED WAKE COUNTY PUBLIC SCHOOL SYSTEM FACILITY AT ALL TIMES. THE USE OF TOBACCO PRODUCTS IS PROHIBITED AT ALL TIMES ON ALL SITES ROUTINELY OCCUPIED BY STUDENTS OR STAFF, AND IN ENCLOSED AREAS OF UNOCCUPIED SITES. AN ENCLOSED AREA FOR CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS SHALL BE DEFINED AS ANY DRIED-IN AREA AS DESIGNATED BY THE DESIGNER.
- 11.8.6 IN ACCORDANCE WITH BOARD POLICY 2305, THE CM, THE CONTRACTORS AND THEIR EMPLOYEES SHALL NOT SOLICIT FROM OR SELL TO STUDENTS OR STAFF WITHIN THE OWNER'S FACILITIES OR CAMPUSES, AND SHALL NOT GIVE GIFTS OF ANY VALUE TO SCHOOL SYSTEM EMPLOYEES.
- 11.8.7 IN ACCORDANCE WITH BOARD POLICY 2306, OPERATORS OF ALL COMMERCIAL VEHICLES ON ANY PROPERTY OWNED BY THE OWNER SHALL BE SUBJECT TO POST-ACCIDENT, RANDOM, REASONABLE SUSPICION AND FOLLOW-UP TESTING FOR DRUGS AND ALCOHOL.
- 11.8.8 THE CM, THE CONTRACTORS AND THEIR EMPLOYEES ARE PROHIBITED FROM USING ACCESS TO THE SITE PURSUANT TO THIS AGREEMENT AS A MEANS

- TO DATE, COURT, OR ENTER INTO A ROMANTIC OR SEXUAL RELATIONSHIP WITH ANY STUDENT ENROLLED IN THE WAKE COUNTY PUBLIC SCHOOL SYSTEM. THE CM AGREES TO INDEMNIFY THE OWNER FOR CLAIMS AGAINST THE OWNER RESULTING FROM RELATIONSHIPS WHICH HAVE OCCURRED OR MAY OCCUR BETWEEN A STUDENT AND AN EMPLOYEE OF THE CM OR THE CONTRACTORS.
- THE CM, THE CONTRACTORS AND THEIR EMPLOYEES SHALL NOT INTERACT WITH ANY STUDENTS. NOTHING IN THIS PARAGRAPH SHALL BE CONSTRUED TO PREVENT THE CM, THE CONTRACTORS AND THEIR EMPLOYEES FROM TAKING NECESSARY MEASURES TO PROTECT STUDENTS, STAFF OR OTHER EMPLOYEES.
- 11.8.9 THE CM SHALL AT ALL TIMES ENFORCE STRICT DISCIPLINE AND GOOD ORDER AMONG ITS EMPLOYEES AND SHALL NOT EMPLOY ANY UNFIT PERSON OR ANYONE NOT SKILLED IN THE TASK ASSIGNED TO IT. THE OWNER MAY REQUIRE THE CM TO REMOVE ANY EMPLOYEE, CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR THE OWNER DEEMS INCOMPETENT, CARELESS OR OTHERWISE OBJECTIONABLE.
- 11.8.10 ALL AGENTS AND WORKERS OF THE CM AND THE CONTRACTORS SHALL WEAR IDENTIFICATION BADGES PROVIDED BY THE CM AT ALL TIMES THEY ARE ON THE OWNER'S PROPERTY. THE IDENTIFICATION BADGES SHALL AT A MINIMUM DISPLAY THE COMPANY NAME, TELEPHONE NUMBER, EMPLOYEE NAME AND A PICTURE OF THE EMPLOYEE. THE CM AND THE CONTRACTORS SHALL COMPLY WITH THE OWNER'S SITE OR SCHOOL BUILDING ACCESS PROCEDURES WHEN WORKING ON ANY EXISTING SCHOOL CAMPUS.
- 11.8.11 IN ACCORDANCE WITH BOARD POLICY 2334 AND GENERAL STATUTES \$ 14-208.18 AND \$ 115C-332(A)(2)(B), THE CM AND THE CONTRACTORS SHALL CONDUCT ANNUAL CHECKS OF CONTRACT PERSONNEL ON THE STATE SEX OFFENDER AND PUBLIC PROTECTION REGISTRY, THE STATE SEXUALLY VIOLENT PREDATOR REGISTRY, AND THE NATIONAL SEX OFFENDER REGISTRY. NO INDIVIDUAL WHO IS ON THE STATE SEX OFFENDER AND PUBLIC PROTECTION REGISTRY, THE STATE SEXUALLY VIOLENT PREDATOR REGISTRY, OR THE NATIONAL SEX OFFENDER REGISTRY, OR THE NATIONAL SEX OFFENDER REGISTRY MAY BE USED TO PROVIDE SERVICES ON SCHOOL SYSTEM PROPERTY.
- 11.9 MBE AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION POLICIES

 THE CM ACKNOWLEDGES RECEIPT OF THE
 OWNER'S DISPUTE RESOLUTION POLICY AND MINORITY
 BUSINESS PARTICIPATION POLICY. THE CM AND
 OWNER AGREE THAT THESE POLICIES SHALL BE
 INCORPORATED INTO THIS AGREEMENT, AND SHALL
 SUPERSEDE ANY CONFLICT WITH THESE POLICIES
 THAT MIGHT BE FOUND ELSEWHERE IN THIS
 AGREEMENT OR ITS ATTACHMENTS.

ARTICLE 12

SPECIAL GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE PROVISIONS-GMP BEFORE BIDS RECEIVED

12.1 <u>Guaranteed Maximum Price.</u> <u>THIS ARTICLE PROVIDES</u> <u>THE METHOD FOR GMP DOCUMENTATION WHEN THE</u>

CMAA Document CMAR-1 (2004 Edition)

GMP IS ESTABLISHED PRIOR TO THE RECEIPT OF BIDS, TO BE IMPLEMENTED BY CHANGE ORDER. 12.1.1 As of this day of, 20 pursuant to this Agreement and for the Project defined in Article 2, the Owner and the CM desire to set a Guaranteed Maximum Price for the Project. 12.1.2 Documentation of the Guaranteed Maximum Price shall	for such item shall be reduced by an amount equal to the difference between such cost and the amount shown on the Project and Construction Budget for such item AND THE GMP SHALL BE REDUCED ACCORDINGLY PURSUANT TO PARAGRAPH 7.1.3.5 and the Contingency shall be increased by the same amount; 12.1.3.2 If the cost of any division is greater than the amount shown in the Project and Construction Budget to the extent		
be developed by the CM from the design drawings and specifications and such other documents as may be specified as follows: 12.1.2.1 The documentation, attached hereto as Exhibit A and	that the <u>CM'S Contingency</u> is sufficient, the amount shown in the Project and Construction Budget for such item shall be increased by an amount equal to the difference between such cost and the amount shown in the Project and Construction Budget for such item and the <u>CM'S Contingency</u> shall be		
made a part hereof by reference, includes budgeted amounts AND ALLOWANCES for each of: priced divisions of the Work required for the Project and an amount ofdesignated as a contingency	reduced by the same amount. The Guaranteed Maximum Price shall not be adjusted; and 12.1.3.3 If the Owner directs the CM to award a contract to a		
amount (the Contingency) for the use of the CM. The Guaranteed Maximum Price is for the total cost of the Project and not the cost for each or any division of the Project, unless otherwise specified.	bidder other than the lowest responsible and responsive bidder for any portion of the Project, the Guaranteed Maximum Price shall be increased by the amount of the difference between the award price and the price submitted by the lowest responsible and responsive bidder. The Contingency shall not be changed;		
12.1.2.2 The documentation shall be prepared by the CM and submitted to the Owner with the Guaranteed Maximum Price. The documentation may include drawings, sketches, specifications, calculations or other data used to identify the basis of the Guaranteed Maximum Price.	12.1.4 The Guaranteed Maximum Price established for the Project is Dollars (\$). This Guaranteed Maximum Price is for the work described in the documentation attached as Exhibit "A".		
12.1.3 As the separate contracts, purchase orders or other fixed contract prices are obtained and are awarded for each of the separately priced divisions of the work required for the Project as shown in the Project and Construction Budget, the Guaranteed Maximum Price and the Project and Construction Budget shall be adjusted as follows:	12.1.56 In the event that the cost of the Project exceeds the Guaranteed Maximum Price and any adjustments therein as may be due pursuant to the terms hereof, the CM shall continue to perform at no additional cost to the Owner until the Project, defined by this Agreement and all Attachments hereto,		
12.1.3.1 If the cost of any division as awarded is less than the amount shown on the Project and Construction Budget, as determined in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, the amount indicated in the Project and Construction Budget	IS complete. The CM shall be responsible for paying all costs, in accordance with the terms of this Agreement that may be necessary to complete the Project, even if such amounts are in aggregate in excess of the Guaranteed Maximum Price.		
THIS SPACE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK			

This Agreement is executed the day and year first v	vritten above.
OWNER:	
WAKE COUNTY, BY AND THROUGH ITS AUTHO	DRIZED AGENT, THE WAKE COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION
Christine Kushner Board Chair	
Attest:	
James G. Merrill	
Secretary [Corporate Seal]	
CONSTRUCTION MANAGER:	
(NAME OF COMPANY)	
Ву:	-
(print name)	, (President or Vice-President – pick one)
ATTEST:	Corporate Seal
Corporate Secretary	